AGENDA
VILLAGE OF NORTHFIELD
COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE MEETING
Tuesday, July 21, 2020

A meeting of the Committee of the Whole of the Village of Northfield is scheduled for
Tuesday, July 21, 2020 at 5:30 p.m. in the Council Chambers at the Village Hall, 361
Happ Road. The Agenda is as follows:
In accordance with the State of Illinois, Phase IV standards, associated with the COVID19 crisis, the occupancy of the meeting will be limited to 50 and remote participation is
encouraged. The public is welcome to join the meeting, space permitting, or by calling
(530) 881-1212 meeting code 565 235 362#. There will be a period of public comment
for both in-person and remote attendees.
Comments on a specific agenda item may be submitted to vgroup@northfieldil.org, or in
writing to the Village Board of Trustees, 361 Happ Road, Northfield, IL 60093, but must
be received no later than 4:30pm on Monday, July 20. All comments will be read into
the public record at the time the item is under consideration.

1. Call to order.
2. Approval of the March 3, 2020 Budget Workshop Report of Proceedings.
3. Review of a License Agreement request at 465 Central Avenue for the use of
Village right of way.
4. Review of the Village’s COVID adjusted financial projections.
5. Other business.
6. Adjournment.
The Village of Northfield is subject to the requirements of the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990. Individuals with disabilities who
plan to attend this meeting and who require certain accommodations in order to allow them to observe and/or participate in this
meeting, or who have questions regarding the accessibility of the meeting or the facilities, are requested to contact the Village
Manager’s office at 847/446-9200 at least one week prior to the meeting, if possible, to allow the Village of Northfield to make
reasonable accommodations for those persons.

Prior to the Village Board meeting, there will be Committee of the Whole
meeting at 5:30 p.m. in the Council Chambers at the Village Hall, 361 Happ Road
AGENDA
VILLAGE BOARD MEETING OF THE
BOARD OF TRUSTEES
OF THE
VILLAGE OF NORTHFIELD
TUESDAY, JULY 21, 2020 – 7:00 P.M.

In accordance with the State of Illinois, Phase IV standards, associated with the COVID-19
crisis, the occupancy of the meeting will be limited to 50 and remote participation is encouraged.
The public is welcome to join the meeting, space permitting, or by calling (530) 881-1212
meeting code 565 235 362#. A public comment period for both in-person and remote attendees
will be held at the meeting.
Comments on a specific agenda item may be submitted to vgroup@northfieldil.org, or in writing
to the Village Board of Trustees, 361 Happ Road, Northfield, IL 60093, but must be received no
later than 4:30pm on Monday, July 20. All comments will be read into the public record at the
time the item is under consideration.
ROLL CALL of the Board of Trustees of the Village of Northfield.
PRESENTATION OF MATTERS BY THE VILLAGE PRESIDENT, TRUSTEES AND OTHER
OFFICIALS.
I. Consent Agenda Items: Village President
All items listed will be enacted by one motion. There will be no separate discussion on these
items unless a Village Board member so requests, in which event, the item will be removed from
the Consent Agenda and considered in its normal sequence on the Agenda.
1. Approve the Report of Proceedings from the June 16, 2020 Village Board meeting.
2. Approve the Bills and Disbursements from June 1-30, 2020:
General Fund
Water and Sanitary Sewer Fund
Capital & Equipment Fund
2017 Bond Fund Debt Service
2019 Bond Project Fund
Grand Total

$144,818.28
82,451.43
1,772.66
3,442.00
10,072.57
$242,556.94

II. Action Items:
3. Draft Report of Proceedings from the July 6, 2020 Plan & Zoning Commission meeting:

A. Consideration of a request for approval of a preliminary and final plat of subdivision to
consolidate the lots at 2260 and 2284 Bracken Lane into one lot.
B. Consideration of a motion to approve the adoption of the Draft Comprehensive Plan
(Vision Plan 2040) dated June 10, 2020.
4. Frontage Road Water Main Project
A. Consideration of a motion to approve a bid award to Fer-Pal Contractors, Inc. in the
amount of $399,864, plus a 15% contingency, for the Frontage Road Water Main Lining
Project.
B. Consideration of an agreement with Gewalt Hamilton Associates for the construction
engineering services associated with the Frontage Road Water Main Lining Project, in
an amount not to exceed $42,000.
5. Consideration of a motion to approve the Roofing Material and Services Contract with
Garland/DBS for the PW/Fire Rescue building in the amount of $282,351, and to approve
the unit pricing for unforeseen site conditions.
6. Consideration of a motion to award the contract for the Lagoon Drive Emergency Sanitary
Sewer Lining Project in the amount of $45,079.20 to Hoerr Construction, Inc. of Goodfield,
Illinois.
III. Public Comment
IV. Information Items:
7. BOARD UPDATE: These items are presented for information purposes to inform the
Board of on-going projects and events. These issues will not be discussed unless
indicated.
A. Departmental Updates:
1. Office of the Village Manager
2. Community Development & Building Department
3. Finance Department – Monthly Report
4. Fire-Rescue & Public Works Departments
5. Police Department
B. Upcoming Meetings/Events:
August 18
August 18

Committee of the Whole meeting – 5:30 p.m.
Village Board meeting – 7:00 p.m.

V. Adjourn: Village President
The Village of Northfield is subject to the requirements of the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990. Individuals with disabilities who plan to attend this
meeting and who require certain accommodations in order to allow them to observe and/or participate in this meeting, or who have questions regarding
the accessibility of the meeting or the facilities, are requested to contact the Village Manager’s office at 847/446-9200 or 847/446-7131 (TDD) at least
one week prior to the meeting, if possible, to allow the Village of Northfield to make reasonable accommodations for those persons.
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Agenda Item Number

VILLAGE OF NORTHFIELD
REGULAR BOARD MEETING
SUMMARY SHEET
Meeting Date: July 21, 2020

Ordinance

Subject:

Resolution

June 16, 2020 - Report of Proceedings

______Bid Authorization/Award
Submitted By: Stacy Sigman, Village Clerk
Department:

Office of the Village Manager

Information
X

Other: Report of Proceedings

Details:
Attached are the draft Report of Proceedings from the Tuesday, June 16, 2020 Village Board meeting.

Executive Action:
A motion to approve the Report of Proceedings from the June 16, 2020 Village Board meeting.

DRAFT REPORT OF PROCEEDINGS
OF THE
REGULAR BOARD MEETING OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES
OF THE VILLAGE OF NORTHFIELD
TUESDAY, JUNE 16, 2020 - 7:00 p.m.

As provided for by public notice, the meeting of the Board of Trustees of the Village of Northfield
was held remotely via Zoom due to the COVID-19 crisis. The Regular Board meeting began at
7:13 p.m. on Tuesday, June 16, 2020. President Frazier called the meeting to order and asked
the Clerk to call the roll.
The meeting was called to order by President Joan Frazier. The Village Clerk took the roll
call.
PRESENT:

President

Joan Frazier

Trustees

Charles Orth
Todd Fowler
John Goodwin
Greg Lungmus
Tom Whittaker
Thomas Terrill

ABSENT:
ALSO PRESENT:

Attorney Everette M. Hill
Architect for 436 Frontage

President Frazier noted that due to the COVID-19 crisis, this Village Board meeting is being
held remotely. To make sure everyone can hear, she asked everyone but Board members to
mute their phones or computers until called upon. Any comments that were received ahead of
time on a specific agenda item will be read into the public record at the time the item is under
consideration. At the end, the meeting will be opened up for public comments.
I.

Consent Agenda Items: Village President

1. Approve the Report of Proceedings from the May 19, 2020 Village Board meeting.

2. Approve the Bills and Disbursements from April 30, 2020 to June 1, 2020:
General Fund
$415,713.38
Motor Fuel Tax Fund
12,050.00
Longmeadow SSA Bond & Interest
3,457.02
Foreign Fire Ins. Tax Fund
3,161.90

Water and Sanitary Sewer Fund
Storm Sewer Improvement Fund
Capital & Equipment Fund
2016 Go Bond Project Fund
Bond Fund Debt Service
2017 Bond Fund Debt Service
2019 Bond Project Fund
2019 Bond Fund Debt Service
TOTAL

92,066.22
2,848.00
53,484.26
170.00
16,346.35
41,218.67
10,019.46
15,348.46
$665,883.72

3. Appointments:
A. Consideration of a Resolution appointing Melisa DeFeo as the Illinois Municipal Retirement
Fund authorized agent.
B. Consideration of a Resolution appointing Stacy Sigman as the North Suburban Employee
Benefits Cooperative alternate delegate.

President Frazier requested that consent agenda item number 4 be moved to the
action items.
Trustee Orth made a motion, seconded by Trustee Goodwin, to approve Consent
Agenda items 1 through 3.
Upon the following roll call vote, a motion to approve Consent Agenda items 1 through 3
was approved.
AYES:

Orth
Fowler
Lungmus
Goodwin
Whittaker
Terrill

NAYS: 0

ABSTAIN: 0

ABSENT: 0

CONSIDERATION OF A RESOLUTION COMMITTING TO $470,000 IN MATCHING LOCAL
FUNDS ASSOCIATED WITH THE REBUILD ILLINOIS PUBLIC INFRASTRUCTURE GRANT
PROGRAM.
Trustee Fowler made a motion, seconded by Trustee Orth to approve a resolution
committing to $470,000 in matching local funds associated with the Rebuild Illinois Public
Infrastructure Grant Program.
President Frazier said this began with Governor Pritzker and now he is beginning to roll out
various grant opportunities. VM Sigman gave the following additional information: The
resolution before the Board is associated with the public hearing that took place earlier this
evening and it is a proposed application to Rebuild Illinois Public Infrastructure Grant. The
funding resolution is a required component of our grant application and if we are lucky enough
to be awarded the grant, the Village then is committing to provide local matching funds that
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would total $472,000 and would be paid from our Water and Sewer Fund. What we are looking
to apply for has a total cost of $1.97 million and would provide for the replacement of 1.2 miles
of water main in the Village. Over the past two years, the Village has spent a significant amount
of time assessing 44 miles of water main infrastructure and worked to determine what projects
should be done in what order to ensure a safe and efficient system. Based purely on age, the
Village initially identified 15.5 miles of water mains that were currently at or beyond their
anticipated useful life. We found age was only one component of determining when a water
main needed to be replaced and in 2019 we partnered with the University of New Mexico to
conduct an extensive assessment of our water main infrastructure and identify what work was
most critical. That study identified the key issues within our system and created a plan outlining
what pipes should be replaced and when. Their recommendation was to address 5.2 miles of
water main over the next 5 to 10 years with 1.2 miles being the most critical. That 1.2 miles
accounted for over 50% of all of the water main breaks we have in Northfield over the past 5
years. If we are successful in getting the grant, we will be able to immediately replace all 1.2
miles of water main. The exact locations associated with this work are shown on the exhibit
provided. It includes a segment on Frontage Road where there are dealerships and office
buildings. There is a component on south Frontage Road that serves Stepan Chemical and
New Trier High School. There are two residential segments, one on Harding Road and one on
Meadowview and Winfield Circle which are the areas with the highest water main breaks over
the past 10 years.
President Frazier indicated that if we are lucky enough to get this grant, it would be a huge
boon to repair our critical infrastructure. She believes the total amount of grant money available
is $25 million and the state will not accept applications for less than $250,000.
Trustee Fowler asked if they are repaving the roads on Meadowview this year and how that
will impact the roads that were just paved. VM Sigman said that Meadowview is a private
roadway. Public Works Director Mike Nystrand indicated that Meadowview was repaved within
the last three months.
President Frazier requested a roll call vote to approve a resolution committing to $470,000
in matching local funds associated with the Rebuild Illinois Public Infrastructure Grant Program.
AYES:

Orth
Fowler
Goodwin
Lungmus
Whittaker
Terrill

NAYS: 0

ABSTAIN: 0
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ABSENT: 0

CONSIDERATION OF APPROVAL OF AN ORDINANCE FOR A VARIATION TO THE
VILLAGE’S OFF-STREET PARKING REQUIREMENTS FOR THE PROPERTY AT 436 W.
FRONTAGE ROAD
Trustee Orth made a motion, seconded by Trustee Goodwin, to approve an ordinance
for a variation to the Village’s off-street parking requirements for the property at 436 W.
Frontage Road.
Community Development Director Steve Gutierrez explained as follows: The petitioner
is Dr. Jeremy Warner who is the contract purchaser of the property at 436 W. Frontage Road.
The Petitioner is seeking a parking variance for his use and the potential future tenants’ use of
the first floor of the building. He is relocating his medical/surgical practice to the second floor
and is proposing 12 off-street parking spaces on the property. The Zoning Code requires
anywhere from 30 to 35 depending upon the first floor tenants. If it were to be general office it
would be 30 and a medical use would be 35 spaces.
On June 1, 2020, the Plan & Zoning Commission voted unanimously to recommend
approval of the proposed parking variation with certain conditions that are set forth in the draft
ordinance before the Board. Two of the most substantive conditions are that the occupancy of
the building be limited to 18 adults and that prior to occupancy of the first floor, the petitioner
submit a detailed description of that proposed tenant enable the Village to understand the
nature of the tenancy as well as justification that the existing on-street and off-street parking
together are adequate to serve the building.

Village staff would review that submittal and if

staff felt the existing parking was not adequate, then the petitioner would have to secure the use
of two additional off-street parking spaces within a reasonable walking distance.
Director Gutierrez said the petitioner is present, as well as the architect, to answer any
questions the Board may have. President Frazier said she is grateful to the Plan & Zoning
Commission for doing such a thorough job and she thanked Director Gutierrez for doing a great
job preparing this matter. She then told petitioner she was happy to have him in Northfield and
wished him the best of luck.
President Frazier requested a roll call vote to approve an ordinance for a variation to the
Village’s off-street parking requirements for the property at 436 W. Frontage Road.
AYES:

Orth
Fowler
Goodwin
Lungmus
Whittaker
Terrill

NAYS: 0

ABSTAIN: 0
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ABSENT: 0

CONSIDERATION OF APPROVAL OF AN ORDINANCE EXTENDING THE ANNEXATION
AGREEMENT WITH SUNSET RIDGE COUNTRY CLUB
Trustee Whittaker made a motion, seconded by Trustee Fowler, to approve an
ordinance extending the Annexation Agreement with Sunset Ridge Country Club.
VM Sigman said this action is associated with the Public Hearing held earlier. If
approved, it would extend the existing Annexation Agreement until 2043. All aspects of the
existing Annexation Agreement will stay the same except for the time extension and that all
construction would have to follow the Life Safety Codes in place at the time of the permit
application. Sunset Ridge Country Club has been an exceptional corporate citizen of the
Village. There have been no issues with anything related to their operation, compliance with
code or the terms of the agreement over the last 18 years. She indicated that Attorney Hill and
she can answer questions along with Jim Petersen and Jack Bodman from the Club.
President Frazier asked Attorney Hill about the condition to adhere to future building
codes. She didn’t see that in the original Annexation Agreement and asked how that is
memorialized. Attorney Hill indicated the way it is written now, it entitled the club to use the
model codes that were in effect at the time of the annexation and we could not adopt more
stringent model codes for any construction or any improvements that they wanted to make.
This now releases the Village from that and binds them to whatever codes we have in effect
now and in the future. VM Sigman said that the specific language is in the new ordinance
before the Board. President Frazier asked how that memorialized and made a part of the
Annexation Agreement. Attorney Hill said the ordinance will be recorded.
President Frazier asked for comments and there were none. There were no written
comments submitted either. Mr. Bodman then said it has been a pleasure to be a part of the
Village from a club perspective. For almost 100 years and they have tried to be good citizens
and he believes they have good communication with everyone at the Village with the things they
want to do and their intention is to continue that for the duration of the Agreement. He also said
that Chief Lustig is one of the best police chiefs that has ever been and they are glad to have
him. He also thinks Chief Nystrand is a great fire chief as well.
President Frazier requested a roll call vote to approve an ordinance extending the
Annexation Agreement with Sunset Ridge Country Club.
AYES:

Orth
Fowler
Goodwin
Lungmus
Whittaker
Frazier

NAYS: 0

ABSTAIN: Terrill
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ABSENT: 0

CONSIDERATION OF THE EXECUTION OF A FOURTH STATE OF EMERGENCY
DECLARATION DUE TO COVID-19 IN THE VILLAGE OF NORTHFIELD UNTIL JULY 21,
2020
President Frazer indicated that since the Board last met, she under took three exercises
of her emergency authority. One was a proclamation on behalf of the Board, at the request of
Trustee Whittaker, congratulating all the 2020 graduates. Second, Governor Pritzker signed
into law a change allowing restaurants to sell carry out mixed drinks, called Carry-out Cocktail
Law. She executed an executive order allowing our restaurants to do that. Lastly, she signed
an order prohibiting the Middlefork pool from opening. There was a lot that happened because
of this but in brief, VM Sigman called the Middlefork president and advised her that under the
Illinois Department of Health Guidelines that their pool could not open. It had already been
opened but it shouldn’t have been. They were not happy with this news and called President
Frazier. She confirmed that their pool could not open as the Village is abiding by the Illinois
Department of Public Health rules and that had not yet issued any re-opening guidelines. The
pool remained open and VM Sigman received an email from a woman on the club’s board who
is also an attorney and wrote that she was interpreting the guidelines differently and it was her
belief that based on the CDC guidelines and published laws that they did intend to continue
operating their pool. President Frazier advised the club that she would issue an executive order
closing the pool and that they would risk financial sanctions if they didn’t follow it. Sunset Ridge
was closed and all the other local pools in the region were closed. VM Sigman checked with
Attorney Hill and the Department of Public Health and there was express language stating pools
were not allowed to be open. President Frazier received many emails from unhappy people.
The Illinois Department of Public Health, four days later, put out guidelines for opening pools.
One man wrote her and the Board members who was opposed President Frazier’s exercise of
her emergency authority. He also asked to Board to recall her authority. She stands by her
decision 100%.
She said her only interest in continuing on with the emergency authority is to have the
authority in case something else comes up that our businesses might need the Village to act
right away, as opposed to waiting 6 weeks. She asked for the Board members to give their
opinion and if anyone is opposed to it, she won’t do it.
Trustee Whittaker said that he feels the power is important for our businesses to thrive in
the community. Having the ability for them to do the carry-out cocktails and set up the outdoor
patios was very important. Some decisions made may not make everyone happy, but our
businesses are what make our downtown. If something comes up in the next month, he
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believes she should have the authority to be able to accelerate the process and keep our
businesses thriving.
Trustee Goodwin said he completely agrees and as a member of the Middlefork Club
and a former president we send a lot of negative feedback toward those individuals. That type
of behavior will not stand. He thanked President Frazier for her patience with that.
Trustee Lungmus thinks the rolling one month renewal makes a lot of sense. President
Frazier has been active with the Village businesses and has tried to do her best. He thinks it is
appropriate and can be re-examined next month.
Trustee Terrill agreed with the renewal. He commented on the negative attitudes
towards the police all over the United States. He will never vote to defund the police in
Northfield as long as he is alive and he is thankful for out police and fire departments.
Trustee Fowler said President Frazier has shown great judgment throughout this
process and she has great backing with Stacy, Melissa and Buzz to help her. He trusts her
judgment and would rather proceed with this for another month.
Trustee Orth thinks that President Frazier has done an excellent job and agrees 100%
with what she has done. She doesn’t make any rash decisions and she has a great staff with
Melissa, Chief Nystrand, Chief Lustig, Stacy. He said she hasn’t gone out and made any willy
nilly decisions. He thinks it is important to continue this month to month. The decision with the
pool was the right decision. He continues to support what she has been doing.
Village Clerk Sigman read the oath: “President Frazier, do you solemnly swear that this
is your declaration of emergency in your capacity as the Village President of the Village of
Northfield and that the matters upon which you base this declaration are to the best of your
knowledge, true and correct.” President Frazier said “I do.”

PUBLIC COMMENT
None.
Department Updates
Administration
VM Sigman reported as follows:
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On our annual ComEd review, Northfield continues to do really, really well with reliability.
Ten years ago, we didn’t have that. ComEd has a number of improvements planned for
Northfield that will address the little areas that we had problems with this year.
Steve Gutierrez has done a great job of getting our businesses back open. We didn’t get
the regulations from the State on what they need to do to comply until Tuesday at 5:00 p.m. and
he managed to get our places open on Friday. It took a lot of scrambling for outdoor dining,
inspections, and the health, fire and police review and also to President Frazer’s authority to do
all of that. It was quite a feat in 48 hours. The Village has received great feedback from the
businesses on how much they appreciated it.
A big thank you and congratulations to Mike Nystrand, Tom Burke and his team for
getting our advanced life support engine out and operating. It is a huge public safety asset for
Northfield.

Community Development Department & Building Department
Director Gutierrez reported as follows:
On June 8th, the Architectural Commission was busy reviewing two petitions. One was a
fence variation at 510 Briar. The homeowner was seeking to install an 8 foot high fence around
the pool area versus the 6 feet that the Code allows. The Commission continued the matter
until their meeting in July. They asked the petitioner to bring back more information regarding
some details on how the fence would meet the existing house column, the landscaping around
the fence and information about the fence material.
The Architectural Commission also reviewed exterior façade improvements proposed at
423 Central, at the corner of Central and Ash. They are remodeling and renovating their
entrance and are proposing new replacement windows. The Commission approved the
proposed improvements. They will be meeting again on July 13th with the continuation of the
Briar variation. They will also be reviewing the extensive exterior renovations a 436 Frontage.
That is the same office building that the Board just approved the parking variation. Dr. Warner
will be investing quite a bit in improving the exterior of that building.
On July 6th, the Plan & Zoning Commission will be reviewing a request for approval of a
plat of consolidation of two existing lots at 2260 and 2284 Bracken Lane. The current owner of
both of those properties wants to consolidate them. He will be demolishing the existing home at
2284 Bracken.
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Staff continues to work hard for businesses to have outdoor dining operations. This
week they are reviewing an application from Northfield Restaurant to put up a tent in four
parking spaces. He hopes to have that this week. They hope to open for Father’s Day.
Trustee Orth asked the status of Heritage Mall. Director Gutierrez indicated it is still
going forward and their permits have been approved. He thinks they have started work.
Trustee Fowler said that his friend just moved in on Happ Road and could not be more
complimentary and how staff worked so hard in spite of COVID to allow him to move forward in
record time. He was thrilled he moved to Northfield and the process went better than he could
have imagined. Director Gutierrez said the staff is working really hard and adapting very well
working at home.
Trustee Goodwin thinks it is significant that there are two businesses coming in - Dr.
Warner and a new financial services headquarters. These are great trends.
President Frazier questioned how the bank is coming along. Director Gutierrez said he
was at the site today and they are working feverishly to catch up. They are still hoping to
complete construction by the end of the year. The contractor thinks that is a little optimistic but
the bank is pushing to get it done.

Finance Department
Finance Director Cratty reported as follows:
The financial report in the packet was the last for the fiscal year. We are in the process
of reviewing and preparing for the audit which will be at the end of the month so some of these
numbers are not set in stone. We are looking at having a surplus at the end of the year of about
$156,000. That is primarily driven by strong property tax collections which are 2.2% higher than
in the budget. We also have a 13-1/2% increase in sales tax collections for the fiscal year. It is
a good year. We got the sales tax receipts for the end of March, the numbers are slightly down
slightly, 7.7% from last year. It is 55% better than anticipated in the model. The number came
in around $185,000 which is not substantially different than what it was this time last year.
However, we still have the months of April and May and will continue to monitor going forward.
This is about $60,000 more than they anticipated in their modeling. He will be reviewing where
these sales taxes came from to see which sectors are stronger than anticipated.
Jared Arbus started last week with the Village and he is also an L&A employee. He took
over for Daryl Kaiser who retired last Friday. So they are getting Jared up to speed on the water
billing as well as the accounts payable portion of what we do.
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Trustee Orth welcomed Director Cratty to Northfield and it is a pleasure having him work
for Northfield. He has big shoes to fill but he thinks Director Cratty will do a great job.

Fire-Rescue & Public Works Departments
Chief Mike Nystrand reported as follows:
Since the last Board meeting, they have responded to 101 calls for service in the fire
department. On May 22nd he and Squad 29 responded to a house fire in Winnetka. On May
29th, they responded to a fatal car accident in the 400 block of Frontage Road. They received
assistance from Northbrook and Winnetka Fire Departments. On June 6th, our department
responded to Glencoe for a water rescue on Lake Michigan for kayakers in distress. On June
12, Squad 29 responded to Wheeling for a change of orders because they had a technical
rescue call on the water tower in Wheeling where a worker up there became ill and had to be
brought down via technical rescue equipment. MABAS Division 3, consisting of 17 departments
and 39 stations and 900 firefighters, continues to work and be on standby for the unrest that
we’ve seen. Chief Nystrand and his staff continue to find COVID-19 supplies. Overall, things
are good in the fire department, everyone is healthy and there isn’t anyone infected at this time.
Public Works Director Mike Nystrand further reported as follows:
Public Works staff has assisted the garden club with the planting throughout town. They
removed 8 dump truck loads of dirt from the ditch in Willow Park behind Middlefork School
which a lot of the storm sewer, the water that goes through the neighborhood at Bosworth west
of Wagner flows across Willow Road and comes out behind the school. There is always a
buildup there and they try to help the park district out so we can maximize the capacity of that
ditch to hold storm water during rain events.
There was a bid opening on the 10th of this month for the Frontage Road water main
replacement/lining project. That will be brought to the Board in July. They have worked with
MWRDGC on the water issues with the rains we have had in the last few months. They have
located a number of blockages that were caused by equipment that washed out of people’s
yards, like soccer nets and all kinds of stuff. They work along with MWRDGC as they go in the
river with boats and brings the debris to the bridges and they lift it out. Public Works helps them
dispose of the stuff coming out of the river.
Staff has also been doing the usual landscaping and maintaining Village property and
responding to requests for service.

Police Department
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Chief Lustig reported as follows:
It has been busy the last couple of months in the police department. Last week was the
Sunset Ridge graduation and police and fire led the graduates from Sunset Ridge School to
UDawgU. One of the students said “Mom I can’t believe that they did this for us. They closed
Willow Road and led us down Willow to UDawgU where we all had dinner.” That was a
powerful statement to Chief Lustig that leading them down to a restaurant had such an impact.
The principal at Sunset Ridge School, Dr. Green, retired and they moved 200 cars
through North Happ down Wagner and through the school without any traffic issues. That was
very positive. Public Works dropped off the barricades for them which was very helpful. People
really enjoyed it.
Last week all officers assisted Winnetka, Wilmette, Skokie Police Departments due to
the protests. All went peacefully. The mobile field force were also bouncing all over the
Midwest, including our sergeant who is on that. When they responded to Waukegan, that was
more difficult where the officers had bricks and glass thrown at them. A Molotov cocktail was
thrown but did not explode. Their ballistic shields protected the officers.

He said it was an

experience, but he was glad when it was over.
Chief Lustig received a call from a resident who was the first African American family
that moved to Northfield. The grandfather came here 40 years ago and brought his daughters,
son-in-law and their children – three generations to Northfield. About three years ago they
moved to California and were making a movie that was aired last year. She called him today to
say she was worried about the police department and she wanted us to know we had her
complete support. That meant a lot of him.
Trustee Whittaker wanted to share with Chief Lustig something he received from a police
chief who is a friend of his. He said from Day 1 that it is imperative that we build trust in times of
calm as we will need that trust in times of turmoil. This statement really touched him because
as a community, we have trusted Chief Lustig and his department from Day 1 and that’s why at
times like this, residents of Northfield feel so safe in trusting our police department.
Trustee Terrill added to the feeling of safety and respect and a general liking for the
people that run our town – the police and fire departments and staff. He has lived in other
towns, namely Kenilworth, and Northfield is well above anything he has previously experienced.
He is grateful for the community, the feeling of trust we have for one another. It is a great
feeling with all the turmoil going on in our country.

ADJOURNMENT
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There being no other business or issues to come before the Board, Trustee Terrill made
a motion, seconded by Trustee Whittaker to adjourn the meeting.
Upon the following roll call vote, the motion was approved.
AYES:

Terrill
Orth
Fowler
Goodwin
Lungmus
Whittaker

NAYS: 0

ABSTAIN: 0

The meeting was adjourned at 8:08 p.m.
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ABSENT: 0
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Agenda Item Number

VILLAGE OF NORTHFIELD
REGULAR BOARD MEETING
SUMMARY SHEET
Meeting Date: July 21, 2020

Ordinance

Subject:

Resolution

Bills & Disbursements

Bid Authorization/Award
Submitted By: Kyle Cratty, Finance Director
Department:

Information

Finance

X

Other: Bills and Disbursements

Details:

Bills & Disbursements from June 1-30, 2020:
General Fund
Water and Sanitary Sewer Fund
Capital & Equipment Fund
2017 Bond Fund Debt Service
2019 Bond Project Fund
Grand Total

$144,818.28
82,451.43
1,772.66
3,442.00
10,072.57
$ 242,556.94

Executive Action:
A motion to approve the Bills & Disbursements from June 1-30, 2020 in the amount of $242,556.94
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ACS FILTERS & SERVICE

ALARM DE

ALERTALL

ALLIEDU

ALPHA

AMAZON

AMERPRIN

INVOICE #

184875

06/15/20
01

AIR FILTERS FD/PW RTU

22001

06/22/20

165.80

01055035410
VENDOR TOTAL:

165.80
165.80
165.80

ALARM DETECTION SYSTEMS INC
17563-1010

05/10/20
01

21424

06/11/20

157.32

FIRE ALARM MONITORING-LIFT STN 08005035475
VENDOR TOTAL:

157.32
157.32
157.32

ALERT-ALL CORP
220040028

04/17/20
01

COVID19 SUPPLIES

22002

06/22/20

130.00

01095035355
VENDOR TOTAL:

130.00
130.00
130.00

ALLIED UNIVERSAL
IN1-910092124
01 HURST DOOR RENEWAL

06/10/20

21425

06/11/20

460.00

01035035345
VENDOR TOTAL:

460.00
460.00
460.00

ALPHA PRIME COMM NORTH LLC
51568M

06/11/20
01

SERVICE CONTRACT

22003

06/22/20

1,638.00

01045035345
VENDOR TOTAL:

1,638.00
1,638.00
1,638.00

AMAZON CAPITAL SERVICES, INC
1HKL-VNQ3-69V1
01 POWDER PILLOWS

01055035305

1HT3-DRVD-4XFV
01 SECURE IDLE SWITCHES

01035045605

1N4Q-R3JV-3GF3
01 UPS BATTERY

01055035295

06/10/20

22004

06/22/20

50.00

50.00
50.00

06/03/20

21426

06/11/20

195.64

22.98
22.98

05/27/20

21426

06/11/20

195.64

172.66
172.66

VENDOR TOTAL:

245.64

AMERICAN PRINTING TECHNOLOGIES
2557-C

06/02/20
01
02

VEH LICENSING OUTSOURCE
POSTAGE FOR VEH LICENSING

01015035240
01015045625

21427

06/11/20

14,875.53

14,795.53
13,900.76
894.77
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AMIDEI

ARLINGTN

AVALON

BAKER

BOUNDTRE

INVOICE #

2624

06/01/20
01

21427

06/11/20

14,875.53

VEH STICK WEBSITE HOSTING 6/20 01015035240
VENDOR TOTAL:

80.00
80.00
14,875.53

ART AMIDEI
25261654

06/04/20
01

PARTS PURCHASED REIMBURSEMENT

21428

06/11/20

103.73

01055035410
VENDOR TOTAL:

103.73
103.73
103.73

ARLINGTON POWER EQUIP, INC
29321
01

CONCRETE SAW

01055055815

01
02

TRIMMERS
TRIMMERS

01055045605
08005045605

32338

05/15/20

21429

06/11/20

1,588.98

1,189.00
1,189.00

06/01/20

21429

06/11/20

1,588.98

399.98
239.98
160.00

VENDOR TOTAL:

1,588.98

AVALON PETROLEUM COMPANY
465774

05/21/20
01
02
03
04
05
06

GASOLINE
GASOLINE
GASOLINE
GASOLINE
GASOLINE
GASOLINE

FOR
FOR
FOR
FOR
FOR
FOR

VILLAGE
VILLAGE
VILLAGE
VILLAGE
VILLAGE
VILLAGE

VEHICLES
VEHICLES
VEHICLES
VEHICLES
VEHICLES
VEHICLES

21430

06/11/20

2,366.00

08005045600
01055045600
01025045600
01045045600
01015045600
01035045600
VENDOR TOTAL:

2,366.00
94.64
70.98
94.64
118.30
141.96
1,845.48
2,366.00

PETER BAKER & SON CO
29035

05/15/20
01

ASPHALT WATER MAIN BREAK

21431

06/11/20

402.99

08005045740
VENDOR TOTAL:

402.99
402.99
402.99

BOUND TREE MEDICAL, LLC
83644314
01

SURGICAL TAPE

12005055785

01

ALS S29 EQUIPMENT

12005055785

83644315

05/29/20

21432

06/11/20

830.06

8.49
8.49

05/29/20

21432

06/11/20

830.06

821.57
821.57
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BREDEMAN

BURRIS

CALLONE

CENTURY

VENDOR TOTAL:
1073001601 6/20
01 JUNE MANAGEMENT FEES

06/11/20

21433

06/11/20

830.06

394.78

01015035230
VENDOR TOTAL:

394.78
394.78
394.78

BREDEMANN FORD in GLENVIEW
89002FOW

05/29/20
01

DRAIN PLUG

21434

06/11/20

6.12

01045045605
VENDOR TOTAL:

6.12
6.12
6.12

BURRIS EQUIPMENT CO.
PI08864
01

1560 ROLLER TANK PLUG

PI09400
01
02

21435

06/11/20

150.95

81.62
81.62

06/15/20

22005

06/22/20

121.95

121.95
73.17
48.78

06/04/20

21435

06/11/20

150.95

69.33
41.59
27.74

01055045605
08005045605

PL14724
01
02

06/11/20
01055045605

ZERO TURN MOWER BLADES
ZERO TURN MOWER BLADES

01055045605
08005045605
VENDOR TOTAL:

272.90

CALL ONE
260433

06/15/20
01
02
03
04
05
06

MONTHLY
MONTHLY
MONTHLY
MONTHLY
MONTHLY
MONTHLY

TELEPHONE
TELEPHONE
TELEPHONE
TELEPHONE
TELEPHONE
TELEPHONE

FEES
FEES
FEES
FEES
FEES
FEES

22006

06/22/20

2,204.43

01015035295
01025035295
01035035295
01045035295
01055035295
08005035295
VENDOR TOTAL:

2,204.43
573.15
110.22
793.59
176.35
330.66
220.46
2,204.43

CENTURY PRINT & GRAPHICS
378421IN

05/27/20
01

PAYROLL CHECK STOCK

21436

06/11/20

204.15

01015045620
VENDOR TOTAL:

204.15
204.15
204.15
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---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------CHGOCOM
CHICAGO COMMUNICATIONS LLC

CHRIBURK

CINTAS

COMCAST

COMED

INVOICE #

319781

05/29/20
01

RADIO SERVICE CALL/REPAIR

21437

06/11/20

304.51

01035035345
VENDOR TOTAL:

304.51
304.51
304.51

CHRISTOPHER BURKE ENGINEERING
156993

03/17/20
01

STMWTR REVIEW

21438

06/11/20

244.50

01002052502
VENDOR TOTAL:

244.50
244.50
244.50

CINTAS CORPORATION NO. 2
5017284244
01

FIRST AID SUPPLIES

01055035410

01

FIRST AID SUPPLIES

01035035425

5017284260

05/22/20

21439

06/11/20

236.03

205.94
205.94

05/27/20

21439

06/11/20

236.03

30.09
30.09

VENDOR TOTAL:

236.03

COMCAST
8771101300008980 6/20
01 6/20 C/H CABLE TV SVC

01015045799

8771101300014616 06/06/20
01 INTERNET SERVICE
02 INTERNET SERVICE
03 INTERNET SERVICE
04 INTERNET SERVICE
05 INTERNET SERVICE

01015035295
01055035295
01025035295
01035035295
01045035295

8771101300017163 6/11/20
01 INTERNET MONTHLY

01055035410

05/25/20

21440

06/11/20

6.31

6.31
6.31

06/06/20

22007

06/22/20

246.20

153.35
35.27
36.80
24.53
46.00
10.75

06/11/20

22007

06/22/20

246.20

92.85
92.85

VENDOR TOTAL:

252.51

COMMONWEALTH EDISON
0620
01
02

533.69

26671480484/20
01 4/20 STREET LIGHTS

06/22/20

22008

06/22/20

605.37

605.37
533.69
71.68

05/07/20

21441

06/11/20

1,873.31

36.07
36.07

01055035355
08005045755
01055035355
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DARLEY

DINGES

DIRECTRE

DUKESROO

EAGLE

FIRESERV

INVOICE #

26671490485/20
01 STREET LIGHTS

06/08/20

21441

06/11/20

1,873.31

1,792.39
1,792.39

05/27/20

21441

06/11/20

1,873.31

44.85
44.85

01055035355

4223012024 5/20
01 4/27-5/27 HIBB/LNGMDW LIFT STN 08005035475

VENDOR TOTAL:

2,478.68

W.S. DARLEY & CO
17400466

06/09/20
01

COVID SUPPLIES

22009

06/22/20

143.16

01095035355
VENDOR TOTAL:

143.16
143.16
143.16

E & B FIRE SAFETY, INC
10454
01

HOODS

01045055835

01

FIRE GLOVES

01045055835

10776

05/28/20

21442

06/11/20

643.28

282.64
282.64

06/11/20

21442

06/11/20

643.28

360.64
360.64

VENDOR TOTAL:

643.28

DIRECT RESPONSE RESOURCE INC
20-NF05

06/04/20
01

5/20 UB OUTSOURCE FEE

21443

06/11/20

450.00

08005035260
VENDOR TOTAL:

450.00
450.00
450.00

DUKE'S
31197

06/15/20
01

PH SENSOR

22010

06/22/20

339.00

08005045770
VENDOR TOTAL:

339.00
339.00
339.00

EAGLE ENGRAVING, INC
2020-2550

05/29/20
01

ID TAGS

21444

06/11/20

14.60

01045055815
VENDOR TOTAL:

14.60
14.60
14.60

FIRE SERVICE, INC
060920

06/09/20
01

WINDOW SWITCH

01035045605

22011

06/22/20

162.19

162.19
162.19
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FRIES

GALLS

GARVEY'S

GB ELEC

VENDOR TOTAL:
2005291

05/29/20
01
02

5/20 WILLOW MEDIANS MAINT
WILLOW RD REPLANTINGS

21445

06/11/20

14,136.57

01055035337
25005055851
VENDOR TOTAL:

162.19
14,136.57
4,064.00
10,072.57
14,136.57

FRIES AUTOMOTIVE SERVICES INC
60408

06/11/20
01

T29/839 A/C RECHARGE

22012

06/22/20

676.47

01045045605
VENDOR TOTAL:

676.47
676.47
676.47

GALL'S LLC
015713109
01

UNIFORMS

01035045655

01

UNIFORMS

01035045655

01

UNIFORMS

01035045655

01

MEDICAL SUPPLIED

01035035425

015723313
015732729
015762188

05/22/20

21446

06/11/20

914.10

99.96
99.96

05/26/20

21446

06/11/20

914.10

77.50
77.50

05/27/20

21446

06/11/20

914.10

517.00
517.00

06/01/20

21446

06/11/20

914.10

219.64
219.64

VENDOR TOTAL:

914.10

GARVEY'S OFFICE PRODUCTS
PINV1923330
01

BUILDING SUPPLIES

01055045640

PINV1923347
01

OFFICE SUPPLIES

01015045620

06/02/20

21447

06/11/20

252.57

124.87
124.87

06/02/20

21447

06/11/20

252.57

127.70
127.70

VENDOR TOTAL:

252.57

JOSEPH P GUTEKANST
19058

05/20/20
01

P/D ELEC REPAIR

21448

06/11/20

315.00

01025035410
VENDOR TOTAL:

315.00
315.00
315.00
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GEWALT HAMILTON ASSOC. INC.

GOVTEMPS

GRAINGER

HARRIS

I-PASS

IDLEWOOD

INVOICE #

3509.001-174
01

GIS CONSULTING 4/20

01025035325

3509.002-127
01

ENGNRNG CONSULTING 4/20

01025035325

3509.078-3
01

SKOKIE VALLEY TRAIL ENGNRG4/20 21005055851

01

4/20 FRONTAGE RD WATERMAIN ENG 08005055880

3509.080-1

05/18/20

21449

06/11/20

17,349.50

66.00
66.00

05/18/20

21449

06/11/20

17,349.50

584.00
584.00

05/18/20

21449

06/11/20

17,349.50

3,442.00
3,442.00

05/18/20

21449

06/11/20

17,349.50

13,257.50
13,257.50

VENDOR TOTAL:
GOVTEMPSUSA
3533326

06/04/20
01

17,349.50

LLC
PROFESSIONAL PLUMBING 5/20

21450

06/11/20

1,120.00

01025035485
VENDOR TOTAL:

1,120.00
1,120.00
1,120.00

GRAINGER
9553573792
01

BUTTON BATTERIES

08005045605

01
02
03

1540 REPLACEMENT LIGHT
1540 REPLACEMENT HEAD LIGHT

01055045605
08005045605
** COMMENT **

9553676918

06/08/20

22013

06/22/20

5.44

5.44
5.44

06/08/20

21451

06/11/20

214.50

214.50
128.70
85.80
0.00

VENDOR TOTAL:

219.94

HARRIS COMPUTER CORP
XT00007202

04/25/20
01

4/20 ICONNECT FEES

21452

06/11/20

80.00

08005035208
VENDOR TOTAL:

80.00
80.00
80.00

I-PASS
G127000003643
01 I-PASS FEES 1-3/20

04/20/20

21453

06/11/20

139.25

01015045799
VENDOR TOTAL:

139.25
139.25
139.25

IDLEWOOD ELECTRIC SUPPLY INC
627106

06/11/20
01

D/D ELEC REPAIR

01025035410

21454

06/11/20

84.24

84.24
84.24
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ISPLUMB

JENNINGS

JGUNIFOR

JJKELLER

VENDOR TOTAL:
060920

06/09/20
01

22014

06/22/20

211.00

RETIREMENT GIFTS STEVE & DARYL 01015035215
VENDOR TOTAL:

84.24
211.00
211.00
211.00

IVAN SNIHUR
33

06/09/20
01

PLUMBING REPAIR

21455

06/11/20

550.00

01025035410
VENDOR TOTAL:

550.00
550.00
550.00

JENNING'S CHEVROLET
113376
01

#2 REPAIRS

01035045605

01

#5 STARTER MTR

01035045605

13938

05/29/20

21456

06/11/20

137.95

137.95
137.95

06/18/20

22015

06/22/20

218.75

218.75
218.75

VENDOR TOTAL:

356.70

J G UNIFORMS, INC
17825
01

UNIFORMS

01035045655

01

UNIFORMS

01035035370

01

UNIFORMS

01035045655

01

UNIFORMS

01035045655

01

UNIFORMS

01035045655

01

UNIFORMS

01035045655

71814
71823
71824
71826
71908

05/28/20

21457

06/11/20

613.65

50.50
50.50

05/27/20

21457

06/11/20

613.65

73.65
73.65

06/11/20

21457

06/11/20

613.65

115.50
115.50

05/28/20

21457

06/11/20

613.65

85.00
85.00

05/28/20

21457

06/11/20

613.65

219.00
219.00

06/01/20

21457

06/11/20

613.65

70.00
70.00

VENDOR TOTAL:

613.65

JJ KELLER & ASSOCIATES INC
9105049262

06/04/20
01

FMCSA COMPLIANCE

01035045605

22016

06/22/20

616.25

616.25
193.30
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---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------9105049262
06/04/20
22016
06/22/20
616.25
616.25
02 FMCSA COMPLIANCE
01045045605
193.30
03 FMCSA COMPLIANCE
01055045605
115.90
04 FMCSA COMPLIANCE
08005045605
113.75

LAWSON

LECHNER

VENDOR TOTAL:
052120
01

LEGAL RETAINER/EXPENSES 4/20

01015035200

01
02

LEGAL RETAINER/EXPENSES
LEGAL RETAINER/EXPENSES

01015035200
01002052505

060920

616.25

06/09/20

21458

06/11/20

13,201.87

13,201.87
13,201.87

06/09/20

22017

06/22/20

13,553.41

13,553.41
13,475.41
78.00

VENDOR TOTAL:

26,755.28

LAWSON PRODUCTS, INC.
9307603059
01
02
03
04

FLEET
FLEET
FLEET
FLEET

SUPPLIES
SUPPLIES
SUPPLIES
SUPPLIES

01035045605
01045045605
01055045605
08005045605

01
02
03
04

FLEET
FLEET
FLEET
FLEET

SUPPLIES
SUPPLIES
SUPPLIES
SUPPLIES

01035045605
01045045605
01055045605
08005045605

9307650449

05/21/20

21459

06/11/20

153.31

153.31
51.10
51.10
30.66
20.45

06/22/20

22018

06/22/20

117.73

117.73
39.24
39.24
23.54
15.71

VENDOR TOTAL:

271.04

LECHNER & SONS
2759538
01

UNIFORM RENTAL

01055045655

01

UNIFORM RENTAL

01055045655

01

WEEKLY UNIFORMS

01055045655

01

WEEKLY UNIFORMS

01055045655

2762450
2764957
2768000

05/26/20

21460

06/11/20

125.40

41.80
41.80

06/01/20

21460

06/11/20

125.40

41.80
41.80

06/08/20

21460

06/11/20

125.40

41.80
41.80

06/15/20

22019

06/22/20

41.80

41.80
41.80

VENDOR TOTAL:

167.20
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LOWE'S

LeGRAND

MACQUEEN

MC2

MCDONALD

MEADE

MEDLINE

INVOICE #

902654EZIJBC
01
02

06/11/20
COVID SUPPLIES
GRILL PARTS

22020

06/22/20

343.28

01095035355
01055035410
VENDOR TOTAL:

343.28
331.88
11.40
343.28

LeGRAND SERVICES
16376-ER
01

436 FRONTAGE

01002052505

01

510 BRIAR & 423 CENTRAL

01002052504

16377-ER

06/05/20

22021

06/22/20

1,078.30

565.55
565.55

06/10/20

22021

06/22/20

1,078.30

512.75
512.75

VENDOR TOTAL:

1,078.30

MACQUEEN EQUIPMENT LLC
W00112

05/29/20
01

REPAIRS ON GLENVIEW TRUCK 14

21461

06/11/20

14,617.43

01045045605
VENDOR TOTAL:

14,617.43
14,617.43
14,617.43

MC SQUARED ENERGY SERVICES LLC
73565-66005 6/20
01 4/27-5/27 HIBB/LIG LIFT STN

06/11/20

21462

06/11/20

21.04

08005035475
VENDOR TOTAL:

21.04
21.04
21.04

HOLLY MCDONALD
062920

06/29/20
01

GRANT APPLICATION FEE

21537

06/29/20

64.90

01015035240
VENDOR TOTAL:

64.90
64.90
64.90

MEADE ELECTRIC COMPANY
692492
01

SIGNAL MAINTENANCE-5/20

01

CENTRAL/OAK STREETLIGHT REPAIR 01002062512

05/30/20

21463

06/11/20

2,635.00

140.00
140.00

05/20/20

21463

06/11/20

2,635.00

2,495.00
2,495.00

01015035290

692619

VENDOR TOTAL:

2,635.00

MEDLINE INDUSTRIES, INC
1913778121

06/11/20
01

COVID19 SUPPLIES

01095035355

22022

06/22/20

992.08

780.53
780.53

DATE: 07/13/2020
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ID:
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ITEM AMT
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

MITSUBIS

MOBILE

MOTOROLA

MPC

NAEIR

NAPAAUTO

INVOICE #

1913878301
01

COVID19 SUPPLIES

01095035355

01

COVID19 SUPPLIES

01095035355

1913878302

06/12/20

22022

06/22/20

992.08

49.67
49.67

06/12/20

22022

06/22/20

992.08

161.88
161.88

VENDOR TOTAL:

992.08

MITSUBISHI ELECTRIC POWER
UPSD-M0003471
01 UPS MAINTENANCE

05/22/20

21464

06/11/20

3,036.00

01035035441
VENDOR TOTAL:

3,036.00
3,036.00
3,036.00

MOBILE HEALTH SOLUTIONS
15085

06/11/20
01

RANDOM TESTING

22023

06/22/20

80.00

01055035330
VENDOR TOTAL:

80.00
80.00
80.00

MOTOROLA SOLUTIONS INC.
5011220200430
01 NORCOM/STARCOM

06/01/20

21465

06/11/20

904.00

01035035385
VENDOR TOTAL:

904.00
904.00
904.00

MPC COMMUNICATIONS & LIGHTING
20-1177

06/15/20
01

1540 VHT ANTENNA

22024

06/22/20

65.50

08005045605
VENDOR TOTAL:

65.50
65.50
65.50

NAEIR
G004128

05/29/20
01

21466

06/11/20

233.00

01045045620
VENDOR TOTAL:

233.00
233.00
233.00

GENUINE PARTS COMPANY
MAY INVOICES
01
02
03
04
05

05/31/20
AF
PD
FR
PW
PARTS/SUPPLIES-VLG VEHICLES

01015045605
01035045605
01045045605
01055045605
08005045605

21467

06/11/20

1,483.84

1,483.84
283.65
229.94
448.71
312.92
208.62

DATE: 07/13/2020
TIME: 10:56:26
ID:
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NFLDVLG

NORTHFIELD VILLAGE CENTER

06/02/2020

TO

PAGE:
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06/30/2020

INV. DATE
CHECK # CHK DATE
CHECK AMT
INVOICE AMT/
ITEM DESCRIPTION
ACCOUNT NUMBER
P.O. NUM
ITEM AMT
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

NICOR

NRTHREG

NSEBC

PBA

PDC LABS

VENDOR TOTAL:
JULY 20

06/02/20
01

CONDO ASSESSMENTS-JULY 20

21468

06/11/20

1,386.09

01015035231
VENDOR TOTAL:

1,483.84
1,386.09
1,386.09
1,386.09

NORTHERN ILLINOIS GAS CO
0020540000 5/20
01 4/24-5/24 NAT GAS PW/FR

01055035300

33825500003 5/20
01 360 HAPP NAT GAS 4/25-5/24

01015035300

6085340004 5/20
01 4/24-5/26 PUMP STN NAT GAS

08005035475

05/27/20

21469

06/11/20

1,020.25

795.30
795.30

05/26/20

21469

06/11/20

1,020.25

147.99
147.99

05/27/20

21469

06/11/20

1,020.25

76.96
76.96

VENDOR TOTAL:

1,020.25

NORTH REGIONAL MAJOR CRIMES
20-009

06/02/20
01

NORTH REG MCTF

21470

06/11/20

4,100.00

01035035375
VENDOR TOTAL:

4,100.00
4,100.00
4,100.00

NORTH SUBURBAN EMPLOYERS
0520M

05/21/20
01
02

21471

06/11/20

7,165.90

01002052426
01035025101
VENDOR TOTAL:

7,165.90
5,738.14
1,427.76
7,165.90

PBA, INC.
131233

06/09/20
01
02
03
04
05
06

VILLAGE
VILLAGE
VILLAGE
VILLAGE
VILLAGE
VILLAGE

LIFE
LIFE
LIFE
LIFE
LIFE
LIFE

INSURANCE/FLEX
INSURANCE/FLEX
INSURANCE/FLEX
INSURANCE/FLEX
INSURANCE/FLEX
INSURANCE/FLEX

DI
DI
DI
DI
DI
DI

21472

06/11/20

175.00

01025025100
01045025100
08005025100
01035025100
01055025100
01015025100
VENDOR TOTAL:

175.00
10.50
8.75
19.25
87.50
26.25
22.75
175.00

PDC LABORATORIES, INC
I9418786

06/05/20
01

08005035450

21473

06/11/20

155.00

155.00
155.00
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POMPS

POSTERC

RAADAMS

REDCTR

RICMAR

VENDOR TOTAL:
280110340

06/19/20
01

KUBOTA ZERO TURN 2ND TIRE

22025

06/22/20

167.50

01055045605
VENDOR TOTAL:

155.00
167.50
167.50
167.50

POMP'S TIRE-WAUKEGAN
290174488
01

TIRES #10 & #2

01035045605

01

T29/340 REAR AXLE TIRES

01045045605

29175143

06/12/20

22026

06/22/20

3,176.24

995.84
995.84

06/17/20

22026

06/22/20

3,176.24

2,180.40
2,180.40

VENDOR TOTAL:

3,176.24

EMPLOYERWARE LLC
INV-591685

05/09/20
01

ANNUAL POSTER

21474

06/11/20

245.28

01015035255
VENDOR TOTAL:

245.28
245.28
245.28

R.A. ADAMS ENTERPRISES, INC.
S025545

06/12/20
01

BIG TEX TRAILER PARTS

22027

06/22/20

127.54

08005045605
VENDOR TOTAL:

127.54
127.54
127.54

REGIONAL EMERGENCY DISPATCH
250-20-06B
01

JUNE 2020 F-R DISPATCH SVCS

01

JULY 2020 MONTHLY DISPATCH SER 01045035275

06/11/20

21475

06/11/20

6,938.00

6,938.00
6,938.00

06/15/20

22028

06/22/20

6,938.00

6,938.00
6,938.00

01045035275

250-20-07B

VENDOR TOTAL:

13,876.00

S & S AUTOMOTIVE, INC
5056028
01

SANITIZER

01095035355

01

MASKS

01095035355

5056870

06/11/20

21476

06/11/20

134.00

84.00
84.00

04/28/20

21476

06/11/20

134.00

50.00
50.00
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RONDOUT

MICHAEL & WHITNEY DRAEGERT

06/02/2020

TO
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ITEM AMT
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

SCHINDLE

SECTYOST

STANLEY

STREICH

SUBACCTS

SWIECH

VENDOR TOTAL:
061120

06/04/20
01

1510 IDOT SAFETY INSPECTION

21477

06/11/20

23.50

01055045605
VENDOR TOTAL:

134.00
23.50
23.50
23.50

SCHINDLER ELEVATOR CORP.
8105344548
01

ELEV MAINT CONTRACT-6/20

01055035410

01

6-8/20 QTRLY ELEVATOR MAINT

01025035410

8105354244

06/01/20

21478

06/11/20

462.70

244.78
244.78

06/01/20

21478

06/11/20

462.70

217.92
217.92

VENDOR TOTAL:

462.70

IL SECRETARY OF STATE POLICE
061120

06/11/20
01

21479

06/11/20

151.00

01035045605
VENDOR TOTAL:

151.00
151.00
151.00

STANLEY ACCESS TECH LLC
0905965006

06/10/20
01

DOOR REPAIRS

22029

06/22/20

214.00

01025035410
VENDOR TOTAL:

214.00
214.00
214.00

P R STREICH & SONS
50356

05/27/20
01

ANNUAL HURST TEST

21480

06/11/20

519.00

01055035410
VENDOR TOTAL:

519.00
519.00
519.00

SUBURBAN ACCENTS
29608

06/17/20
01

ALS DECALS FOR SQUAD #29

22030

06/22/20

270.50

01045045715
VENDOR TOTAL:

270.50
270.50
270.50

STEPHANIE SWIECH
REFUND

06/19/20
01

REFUND OF DOG LICENSE

01004284199

22031

06/22/20

25.00

25.00
25.00
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DIAMOND INDUSTRIES LLC
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----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

TALLGRAS

TARGETSO

TELETRAC

TERMINAL

THOMSWES

VENDOR TOTAL:
1106
01

V/H & P/D CLEANING SERVICE4/20 01025035410

01

5/20 V/H CLEANING

01

V/H & P/D CLEANING SERVICE-6/2 01025035410

1209

04/01/20

21481

06/11/20

4,800.00

1,600.00
1,600.00

05/01/20

21481

06/11/20

4,800.00

1,600.00
1,600.00

06/01/20

21481

06/11/20

4,800.00

1,600.00
1,600.00

01025035410

1263

25.00

VENDOR TOTAL:

4,800.00

TALLGRASS RESTORATION LLC
2023704

06/12/20
01

VISIT 1/4

22032

06/22/20

344.00

12005055864
VENDOR TOTAL:

344.00
344.00
344.00

TARGETSOLUTIONS LEARNING LLC
TSINV00000033612
01 FIRE RESCUE ASSN FOR TGT SOL

06/11/20

21482

06/11/20

5,290.00

01045035250
VENDOR TOTAL:

5,290.00
5,290.00
5,290.00

TELETRAC NAVMAN US LTD
91955284

05/01/20
01

CONTRACT MAINTENANCE

21483

06/11/20

224.00

01035035395
VENDOR TOTAL:

224.00
224.00
224.00

TERMINAL SUPPLY COMPANY
40445-00

05/21/20
01
02
03
04

FLEET
FLEET
FLEET
FLEET

SUPPLIES
SUPPLIES
SUPPLIES
SUPPLIES

21484

06/11/20

540.04

01035045605
01045045605
01055045605
08005045605
VENDOR TOTAL:

540.04
220.02
100.00
132.01
88.01
540.04

THOMSON REUTERS WEST
842435300

06/01/20
01

INVEST SUITE SUBSCRIPTION

01035035440

22033

06/22/20

88.05

88.05
88.05
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TRAILERS

ULINE

UNIFIRST

VERIZON

VENDOR TOTAL:
187826
01

UNIFORMS

01045045655

01

UNIFORMS

01045045655

01

UNIFORMS

01045045655

01

UNIFORMS

01045045655

01

20/21 B UNIFORMS

01045045655

187828
187924
188290
188806

88.05

05/22/20

21485

06/11/20

790.00

333.00
333.00

05/22/20

21485

06/11/20

790.00

333.00
333.00

05/26/20

21485

06/11/20

790.00

80.00
80.00

06/04/20

21485

06/11/20

790.00

44.00
44.00

06/16/20

22034

06/22/20

209.85

209.85
209.85

VENDOR TOTAL:

999.85

TRAILER SPORT LLC
2868

06/05/20
01
02
03

LANDSCAPE TRAILER
LANDSCAPE TRAILER
LANDSACPE TRAILER DEPOSIT

21486

06/11/20

598.60

12005055786
12005055786
12005055786
VENDOR TOTAL:

598.60
5,387.40
-5,387.40
598.60
598.60

ULINE, INC
120942316

06/11/20
01

PALLET TRUCK FOR PW

22035

06/22/20

421.97

01055055815
VENDOR TOTAL:

421.97
421.97
421.97

UNIFIRST CORPORATION
0611292364

06/03/20
01

6/20 FLOOR MAT CLEAINING

21487

06/11/20

73.31

01055035410
VENDOR TOTAL:

73.31
73.31
73.31

VERIZON WIRELESS OPERATIONS
9855229819

05/23/20
01
02
03
04
05

4/24-5/23
4/24-5/23
4/24-5/23
4/24-5/23
4/24-5/23

CELLULAR
CELLULAR
CELLULAR
CELLULAR
CELLULAR

SERVICE
SERVICE
SERVICE
SERVICE
SERVICE

01015035295
01025035295
01035035295
01045035295
01055035295

21488

06/11/20

974.04

974.04
255.43
97.30
188.25
99.33
76.84
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VILLAGE of ARLINGTON HEIGHTS
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---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------9855229819
05/23/20
21488
06/11/20
974.04
974.04
06 4/24-5/23 CELLULAR SERVICE
08005035295
76.84
07 4/24-5/23 CELLULAR SERVICE
01045035275
180.05

VLG WINN

ZZ PETER

ZZCOLLEG

ZZFRYMIR

ZZSHABIC

VENDOR TOTAL:
77254

06/01/20
01

06/20 PSEBA

21489

06/11/20

219.00

01035025101
VENDOR TOTAL:

974.04
219.00
219.00
219.00

VILLAGE OF WINNETKA
V00300-001-6/20
01 05/20 WATER

08005035465

V003200-001-6/20
01 5/20 WATER

08005035465

V003400-001-6/20
01 5/20 WATER

08005035465

05/29/20

21490

06/11/20

66,016.56

36,481.91
36,481.91

05/29/20

21490

06/11/20

66,016.56

22,459.78
22,459.78

05/29/20

21490

06/11/20

66,016.56

7,074.87
7,074.87

VENDOR TOTAL:

66,016.56

RYAN PETERSEN
061120

11/04/19
01

1975 VALLEY VIEW RD

21491

06/11/20

5,000.00

01002052501
VENDOR TOTAL:

5,000.00
5,000.00
5,000.00

COLLEGE OF AMER PATHOLOGISTS
REFUND

06/09/20
01

REFUND OF TEMP LIQ LICENSE

21492

06/11/20

75.00

01004254152
VENDOR TOTAL:

75.00
75.00
75.00

KEVIN FRYMIRE
2020-0073
01
2020-0073 G
01

TREE ESC RFND-292 LATROBE

01002052502

GRADING ESC RFND-292 LATROBE

01002052502

04/30/20

21493

06/11/20

1,400.00

1,000.00
1,000.00

04/30/20

21493

06/11/20

1,400.00

400.00
400.00

VENDOR TOTAL:

1,400.00

JONATHAN SHABICA
2020-0022

02/11/20
01

265 LOCKWOOD AVE

01002052502

21494

06/11/20

400.00

400.00
400.00
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---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------VENDOR TOTAL:
TOTAL --- ALL INVOICES:

400.00
242,556.94
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PLAN AND ZONING
REPORT OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF A MEETING
BEFORE THE VILLAGE OF NORTHFIELD
PLAN AND ZONING COMMISSION
COMMISSION

REPORT OF PROCEEDINGS had before the Village of
Northfield Plan and Zoning Commission held remotely due to
the COVID-19 crisis on the 6th of July, 2020, at the hour
of 7:00 p.m.
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CHAIRMAN VASELOPULOS: Good evening, everyone. I'd
like to call to order the Plan and Zoning Commission.
My name is Bill Vaselopulos; I'm the Chairman of this
Commission. At this time, I will introduce the other
Commissioners that are in attendance: Kathy Estabrooke,
Tom Bolling, Bill Kelly, Tracey Mendrek, Todd
Berlinghof, Connie Berman.
The purpose of tonight's meeting is to conduct a
public hearing and to consider and discuss a request for
approval of a Preliminary and Final Plat of Subdivision
to allow for the consolidation of two existing lots at
2260 Bracken Lane and 2284 Bracken Lane into one lot.
The Petitioners' names are Laurentiu and Eva Vlad.
The public hearing format will provide an overview
of this proposal and a forum for public comment and
input. This Commission is a recommending body only, and
we will forward our recommendation to the Village
President and Board of Trustees for final determination
on whether or not to grant this item before us today.
The Board will then consider this item being discussed
this evening at the next Board meeting which is
scheduled for Tuesday, July 21st, 2020, at 7:00 p.m.
The Commission meetings require that all persons
wishing to be heard and to enter testimony must be sworn
in. This includes all Petitioners, individuals with the
Petitioners, and any interested parties or other
property owners. Following the Petitioner's
presentation and after the Commission has had an
opportunity to ask questions and discuss amongst
ourselves, then all other interested parties will be
given an opportunity to speak.
Prior to speaking, we request that all parties be
sworn in and provide their name, address, and interest
in this matter for the record. These proceedings are
being recorded and we will request you to speak only
when you are called upon.
The first order of business will be to pass the
minutes from our last meeting of June 1st, 2020. Is
there a motion?
COMMISSIONER BERLINGHOF: I'll make a motion.
CHAIRMAN VASELOPULOS: Is there a second?
COMMISSIONER BOLLING: Second.
CHAIRMAN VASELOPULOS: And that was Tom who made a
second. All those in favor?
(Chorus of ayes.)
CHAIRMAN VASELOPULOS: All opposed?
(No response.)
CHAIRMAN VASELOPULOS: The motion passes. Before
the Petitioner makes his presentation, Steve, do you
have any opening comments or remarks?
MR. GUTIERREZ: Thank you Chairman Vaselopulos. As
you noted, the Petitioner, Laurentiu Vlad, is the owner
LeGRAND REPORTING & VIDEO SERVICES
Chicago & Roselle, Illinois - Miami & Orlando, Florida
(630) 894-9389 - (800) 219-1212
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of the lots at 2260 and 2284 Bracken Lane. The
Petitioner is seeking approval of a plat of
consolidation which would combine those two lots on
Bracken, both of which are zoned R-1 Countryside
Residential.
The land area of the combined lot would be 2.65
acres, and the Petitioner is planning on demolishing the
existing residence at 2284 Bracken and I believe he is
intending to install a sport court near the existing
property line between the two existing lots. In order
to do that, he needed to eliminate that property line or
shift the sport court. Our code also does not permit an
accessory structure such as a sport court to be on a lot
without a primary residence or structure and he wishes
to tear down the existing structure at 2284.
So, he can speak a little bit more towards the
reasoning, but the substance of what the Commission is
reviewing today is the subdivision. The sport court, if
and when Mr. Vlad moves forward with that, would be
reviewed by the Architectural Commission. They will
look at the landscaping and screening around the sport
court specifically.
We did catalogue the other properties on that block
to get a sense of the existing development pattern.
Those other nine lots on that block range from 1 to 2.6
acres, having an average of 1.26 acres. So, this
proposed consolidated lot is certainly consistent with
the neighborhood. It is also consistent with the
Comprehensive Plan.
As you know, the departments all looked at this,
the proposed subdivision, and none of the departments
had any concerns or comments regarding it.
The single-family residential lot that's being
proposed, the combined lot, is compatible in size and
use with the other properties in the neighborhood. It
would contribute to the spacious properties encouraged
strongly in our Comprehensive Plan. Based on these
findings, Staff would recommend approval of the proposed
consolidation.
I can certainly answer any questions you have.
It's fairly straight-forward. If you don't have any
questions for me right now, I'd be happy to hand it over
to the Petitioner and his Engineer, Dan Creaney, who are
prepared to make a presentation for you.
COMMISSIONER BOLLING: Steve, can I ask you a quick
question?
MR. GUTIERREZ: Sure.
COMMISSIONER BOLLING: Yes, what Mr. Vlad wants to
do with this property is not in our purview. In other
words, the sport courts, if he wants to put a changing
house, a swimming pool, that's not part of this
conversation at all?
LeGRAND REPORTING & VIDEO SERVICES
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MR. GUTIERREZ: Correct, you are reviewing the two
dimensions of the subdivision. Really, it's somewhat
perfunctory. They meet all of the subdivision code
requirements and standards for the lots.
The only improvement on the property that's subject
to the Architectural Commission review is again the
potential sport court.
COMMISSIONER BOLLING: Thank you.
CHAIRMAN VASELOPULOS: If there are not any other
questions, Steve, if you could swear in our Petitioner
and his engineer?
MR. GUTIERREZ: Laurentiu and Dan, if you would
raise your right hand?
(Witnesses sworn.)
MR. GUTIERREZ: Thank you. Proceed.
MR. CREANEY: Mr. Vlad, why don't you explain what
you're doing for the Commission? If there's any
engineering questions or any surveying questions, I'd be
glad to answer them.
MR. VLAD: So, yes. Good evening, everybody. We
own both lots and, like Mr. Gutierrez said, we're
looking to demolish the existing house and build a sport
court where our kids can play with other kids and, on
top of that, enhance the landscape of the two lots and
make them uniform. So, it's an enhancement to the two
lots and turn them into a really nice landscape with the
sport court. That is our intent.
Dan, I don't know if you want to show the plans?
MR. CREANEY: Yes, this is Dan Creaney. It's
actually pretty straight-forward. It's like Mr.
Gutierrez said, it's just a combination of two singlefamily lots that already meet the zoning code for each
lot. We were just combining them. It does not create
any non-conforming use for the existing house. Mr. Vlad
is going to look at improving his soon-to-be-vacant lot
and that all has to go before the Village again, any
type of other improvements. We're just here for the
consolidation of the two lots tonight.
If there's any questions, I'd be glad to answer
them.
COMMISSIONER BERLINGHOF: I've got no questions,
Bill.
CHAIRMAN VASELOPULOS: Neither do I.
Do any other Commissioners have any questions,
or if they want to see the aerial of the lot. I think
someone can put it up on the screen if that's of
interest to anybody, but it’s in our package also.
COMMISSIONER MENDREK: Bill, just a quick question.
I know the answer I believe, but I just want to
confirm. If they at some point or a future owner wanted
to split those lots back up, they could in fact do that
if they came before the appropriate Commission, correct?
LeGRAND REPORTING & VIDEO SERVICES
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CHAIRMAN VASELOPULOS: That's correct, yes.
COMMISSIONER MENDREK: Okay.
CHAIRMAN VASELOPULOS: Yes, each individual lot
independently conforms with the zoning of the area and
they could re-establish what they have now.
MR. GUTIERREZ: Yes, that would be subject to the
same process, same application reviewing process.
COMMISSIONER BERLINGHOF: I'm ready to make a
motion.
CHAIRMAN VASELOPULOS: Any other questions? One
second, Todd. Any other questions from the
Commissioners?
Connie, did you have a question?
COMMISSIONER BERMAN: No, I'm good.
CHAIRMAN VASELOPULOS: Okay, Steve, is there anyone
in the audience that wants to ask any questions?
CHAIRMAN VASELOPULOS: Okay, with that, Todd, you
want to make a motion, go ahead.
COMMISSIONER BERLINGHOF: Sure. I make a motion to
recommend to the Village Board approval of a Preliminary
and Final Plat of Consolidation (Vlad Consolidation) in
accordance with the Petitioner's Application and
Supporting Materials, date-stamped June 1st, 2020,
subject to the following conditions:
1. The representations made in the application and
supporting documents are binding upon the
Petitioners. There shall be no additional uses
permitted beyond those specifically enumerated
herein or permitted by the Village of
Northfield's Zoning Ordinance.
2. The Village of Northfield Health, Fire, and
Building Officials shall be granted access to the
subject property at any reasonable time for
purposes of conducting inspections for compliance
with Village Codes and Ordinances.
3. An approval pursuant to any requested review by a
Village consultant, Village Staff member, Village
Commission or Village Board Committee shall be an
approval only those items specified in any
motion, resolution, ordinance, or written report.
Such approval shall not be deemed to be an
approval of any matter which is within the
jurisdiction of any other Village consultant,
Village Staff member, Village Board Committee or
Village Commission that has not issued a report
or given its approval. Neither shall such
approval be deemed the approval of any County,
State or Federal Agency. Under no circumstances
shall the approval be deemed to be an approval of
any matter not included in this ordinance by
virtue of the fact that such a matter appeared on
a supporting document which is not attached as an
LeGRAND REPORTING & VIDEO SERVICES
Chicago & Roselle, Illinois - Miami & Orlando, Florida
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exhibit to this ordinance or incorporated as an
exhibit as part of this ordinance.
4. The Petitioner shall comply in all other respects
with the ordinances of the Village of Northfield
and nothing in this approval shall be construed
as a waiver of any of those requirements.
5. Violation of any condition of this approval shall
be cause to revoke said approval by the Corporate
Authorities upon 10 days proper notice to the
Petitioner. Alternatively, the Village Manager
shall have the right to assess fines, not to
exceed $750.00 per violation, for such violation.
Such assessment of fines may be appealed to the
Corporate Authorities by filing written notice of
appeal within three days of the assessment.
6. Changes in the project may only be made as
follows:
A.
Minor Field Changes. Minor changes in
locations or sizes shown on exhibits may be
approved, in writing, by the Director of
Community Development. Typically, a minor
field change will not involve a percentage
change greater than three percent. However,
not all changes of less than three percent
shall necessarily be deemed to be minor. The
determination of the Director of Community
Development as to whether a change is a minor
field change shall be final.
B.
Village board Approved Changes. The Village
Board may approve, without referral to the
Plan and Zoning Commission, such other changes
as it believes are in the best interest of the
Village and which do not involve changes in
numbers found in the text of the Ordinance and
which do not have a substantial, direct impact
on adjacent properties. The determination of
the Village Board as to whether a requested
change should be referred to the Plan and
Zoning Commission shall be final.
C.
Changes Requiring a Public Hearing. Any
change involving a size, quantity or other
numerical value found in the text of the
Ordinance or any change having substantial,
direct impact on adjacent properties shall not
be made except after a public hearing before
the Plan and Zoning Commission. Additionally,
the Village Board or the Director of Community
Development may refer any requested change to
the Plan and Zoning Commission for public
hearing when either believes it would be in
the best interest of the Village to do so.
CHAIRMAN VASELOPULOS: Someone make a second,
LeGRAND REPORTING & VIDEO SERVICES
Chicago & Roselle, Illinois - Miami & Orlando, Florida
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please?
COMMISSIONER BOLLING: Second.
CHAIRMAN VASELOPULOS: Tom makes the second. All
those in favor?
(Chorus of ayes.)
CHAIRMAN VASELOPULOS: All opposed?
(No response.)
CHAIRMAN VASELOPULOS: The motion carries
unanimously. That concludes our evening.
Congratulations by the way, and good luck with your
sports court, Mr. Vlad.
MR. VLAD: Thank you.
CHAIRMAN VASELOPULOS: Does anyone want to make a
motion to adjourn?
COMMISSIONER MENDREK: So moved.
CHAIRMAN VASELOPULOS: Tracey makes the motion.
COMMISSIONER BERLINGHOF: Second.
CHAIRMAN VASELOPULOS: Todd seconds. All those in
favor?
(Chorus of ayes.)
CHAIRMAN VASELOPULOS: Motion carries. Thank you
all.
(Whereupon, at 7:13 p.m., the above-entitled
meeting was concluded.)
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VILLAGE OF NORTHFIELD
REGULAR BOARD MEETING
SUMMARY SHEET
Meeting Date: July 21, 2020
Subject:

Preliminary and Final Plat of Subdivision – 2260 & 2284
Bracken Lane

x_

Ordinance
Resolution
Bid Authorization/Award

Submitted By: Steven Gutierrez, Community Development Director

Agreement

Department:

Other:

Community Development & Building

Details:
The petitioner, Laurentiu Vlad, is seeking approval of a preliminary and final plat of subdivision in
order to consolidate the lots at 2260 and 2284 Bracken Lane. The consolidated lots would total
115,632 square feet or 2.65 acres. The petitioners plan on demolishing the existing residence at
2284 Bracken Lane. On July 6 the Plan & Zoning Commission voted unanimously to recommend
approval of the plat of consolidation.
Attachments:
1. Ordinance
2. Staff Reports
3. Application

Executive Action:
A motion to approve an ordinance for a preliminary and final plat of subdivision allowing for
the consolidation of 2260 and 2284 Bracken Lane into one lot.

ORDINANCE NO. ______
AN ORDINANCE GRANTING APPROVAL FOR
PRELIMINARY AND FINAL PLAT OF SUBDIVISION
FOR THE PROPERTIES KNOWN AS 2260 BRACKEN LANE
AND 2284 BRACKEN LANE
IN THE VILLAGE OF NORTHFIELD, COOK COUNTY, ILLINOIS
Preamble

A duly noticed public hearing was held by the Plan and Zoning Commission of
the Village of Northfield on July 6, 2020, on the application of Laurentiu and Eva Vlad,
owners of the properties at 2260 Bracken Lane and 2284 Bracken Lane and as
Petitioners for the approval of the Preliminary and Final Plat of Subdivision for both lots
of approximately 57,816 square feet for 2260 Bracken Lane and 2284 Bracken Lane
each to be consolidated into one lot for a total of 115,832 square feet or 2.65 acres, on
the following legally described property (“Subject Property”) to wit:
Vlad Consolidation of the South 396.85 feet (excepting therefrom
that part dedicated for road purposes by Document 10340902) of
that part of the South half of the East ¾ of the Southwest quarter
of the Northwest quarter lying West of the East 10 acres of said
South half of Section 24, Township 42 North, Range 12 East of
the Third Principal Meridian, in Cook County, Illinois.
Commonly known as 2260 Bracken Lane, Northfield, Illinois and
2284 Bracken Lane, Northfield, Illinois
Real Estate Index Nos. 04-24-102-030 and 04-24-102-029
WHEREAS, the Plan and Zoning Commission of the Village of Northfield has
filed its report of findings and recommendations on the requested approval of a
Preliminary and Final Plat of Subdivision with the President and Board of Trustees of
the Village of Northfield. This report and recommendation has been duly considered by
the President and Board of Trustees;

WHEREAS, all applicable provisions of the Zoning Ordinance and Subdivision
Code of the Village of Northfield having been complied with, the President and Board of
Trustees of the Village of Northfield have determined that the approval of the
Preliminary and Final Plat of Subdivision requested be granted subject to the conditions
hereinafter set forth in this Ordinance.
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED by the President and Board of Trustees,
of the Village of Northfield, Cook County, Illinois, acting in the exercise of their Home
Rule powers:
SECTION 1:

The Preliminary and Final Plat of Subdivision providing for the

consolidation of properties at 2260 Bracken Lane and 2284 Bracken Lane, are hereby
approved.
The representations made in the application and supporting documents are
binding upon the Petitioners.

SECTION 2:

The following documents are attached as Exhibit A and made a

part of this Ordinance:
1. Application dated June 1, 2020;
2. Vicinity maps;
3. Departmental Reports.
SECTION 3:

The owners of the Subject Property, the users of the Subject

Property and the Subject Property shall comply in all other respects with the ordinances
of the Village of Northfield and nothing in this Ordinance shall be construed as a waiver
of any of those requirements. The representations made in the applications and
supporting documents are binding on the Petitioners.

SECTION 4:

This Ordinance shall be in full force and effect from and after its

passage and approval in the manner provided by law.
AYES: __________________________________________________________

NAYS:___________________________________________________________

ABSENT:_________________________________________________________

ABSTAIN/RECUSE: ________________________________________________

PASSED and APPROVED by me this 21st day of July, 2020.

_____________________________________

Joan Frazier, President of the
Village of Northfield

ATTESTED and FILED in the Office of the Village Clerk this 21st day of July, 2020.

____________________________________

Stacy Sigman, Village Clerk

TO:

CHAIRMAN BILL VASELOPULOS AND MEMBERS
OF THE PLAN & ZONING COMMISSION

FROM:

STEVE GUTIERREZ
DIRECTOR OF COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT

MEETING DATE:

July 6, 2020

SUBJECT:

Preliminary/Final Plat of Subdivision Application
Vlad Consolidation – 2260 and 2284 Bracken Lane

PETITIONER
The petitioner is Laurentiu Vlad owner of the lots at 2260 and 2284 Bracken Lane.
REQUEST
The petitioner is seeking approval of a preliminary and final plat of subdivision in order to
consolidate the two lots at 2260 and 2284 Bracken Lane. Both lots are located in the R-1
Countryside Residential zoning district.
Both lots have a land area of 57,816 square feet. Both lots are currently improved with single
family homes. The consolidated lots would total 115,632 square feet or 2.65 acres.
The petitioners plan on demolishing the existing residence at 2284 Bracken Lane. They would not
be able to construct a second home on the consolidated lot in the future without subdividing back
into two lots.
DEPARTMENT REPORTS
The proposed plat of consolidation was routed to our Engineering Division, Planning Division,
Building Division, Fire Department, Police Department and Public Works Department for review
and comment. There were no concerns expressed in their comments. Copies of the staff reports
have been attached.
EXISTING NEIGHBORHOOD DEVELOPMENT PATTERN
The other nine properties on the petitioner’s block have an average lot area of 1.26 acres. The
smallest existing lot is 1.0 acre and the largest is 2.6 acres. An aerial map showing the
configuration of lots on this block is attached.
ZONING AND SUBDIVISION STANDARDS
The proposed plat of subdivision meets the Zoning Code’s requirement for minimum lot area and
the Subdivision Code’s requirements for minimum lot depth, minimum lot line dimensions, and

required angles. The Code requirements and the proposed dimensions are detailed in the table
below.
R-1 District Zoning
Requirement
Min. Lot Area
Subdivision
Ordinance Standards
Min. Lot Depth
Min. Lot Width
Min. Rear Lot Width
No Acute Angles
Side Lot Lines
Abut on Road

Required

Proposed

40,000 square feet

115,632 square feet (2.65 acres)

110’
75’

3,460.85’
333.38’

30’
“Lots should be as nearly
rectangular as practicable”
Substantially at right angles or
radial to street
Lots shall abut on a publicly
dedicated street or private road

333.38’
Meets standard
Meets standard
Abuts Bracken Lane (private road)

COMPREHENSIVE PLAN:
The Comprehensive Plan (Plan) describes the community’s vision for the R-1 Countryside
Residential areas in its Residential Land Use Area Recommendations section:
“ Countryside Residential. This type of land use accounts for the vast majority of land uses
in the Village. Large lots combined with private narrow street systems create the
“secluded”, spaciousness of these areas. This character contributes significantly to the
overall quality of community. “
The Plan establishes the following goal and objectives related to Northfield’s residential
neighborhoods:
“Goal
A housing stock and living environment which supports the local population and maintains
the overall quality and character of Northfield.
Objectives
1. Maintain the predominantly single-family character of the Village.
2. Promote a strong “neighborhood: concept where individual neighborhoods are well
served by a sufficient number and variety of community facilities and services.
3. Maintain a housing stock that accommodates a variety of styles, sizes, and needs.
4. Promote residential development and/or redevelopment that is complementary to
and consistent with surrounding neighborhoods.
5. Preserve the character and scale of existing neighborhoods through the use of bulk,
scale and height controls.
6. Protect residential areas from the encroachment of incompatible land-uses and the
adverse impact of adjacent activities.
7. Preserve sound existing housing through efficient code enforcement and preventive
maintenance.”
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The consolidated single family residential lot would be compatible in size and use to the other
properties in the neighborhood and would contribute to the spacious properties encouraged so
strongly in the Plan. Based on these findings, staff would recommend approval of the proposed
consolidation.
MOTION
If at the conclusion of its discussion of this matter, the Plan and Zoning Commission wishes to
approve the proposed consolidation, it may wish to consider the following motion:
Motion to recommend to the Village Board: Approval of a preliminary and final plat of consolidation
(Vlad Consolidation) in accordance with the Petitioner’s Application and Supporting Materials, date
stamped June 1, 2020, subject to the following conditions:
1. The representations made in the application and supporting documents are binding upon
the Petitioners. There shall be no additional uses permitted beyond those specifically
enumerated herein or permitted by the Village of Northfield’s Zoning Ordinance.
2. The Village of Northfield Health, Fire, and Building Officials shall be granted access to the
subject property at any reasonable time for purposes of conducting inspections for
compliance with Village Codes and Ordinances.
3. An approval pursuant to any requested review by a Village consultant, Village staff
member, Village Commission or Village Board Committee shall be an approval of only
those items specified in any motion, resolution, ordinance, or written report. Such approval
shall not be deemed to be an approval of any matter which is within the jurisdiction of any
other Village consultant, Village staff member, Village Board Committee or Village
Commission that has not issued a report or given its approval. Neither shall such approval
be deemed the approval of any County, State or Federal Agency. Under no circumstances
shall the approval be deemed to be an approval of any matter not included in this ordinance
by virtue of the fact that such a matter appeared on a supporting document which is not
attached as an exhibit to this ordinance or incorporated as an exhibit as part of this
ordinance.
4. The petitioner shall comply in all other respects with the ordinances of the Village of
Northfield and nothing in this approval shall be construed as a waiver of any of those
requirements.
5. Violation of any condition of this approval shall be cause to revoke said approval by the
Corporate Authorities upon ten (10) days proper notice to the Petitioner. Alternatively, the
Village Manager shall have the right to assess fines, not to exceed $750.00 per violation,
for such violation. Such assessment of fines may be appealed to the Corporate Authorities
by filing written notice of appeal within three (3) days of the assessment.
6. Changes in the project may only be made as follows:
A. Minor Field Changes. Minor changes in locations or sizes shown on exhibits may be
approved, in writing, by the Director of Community Development. Typically, a minor
field change will not involve a percentage change greater than 3%. However, not all
changes of less than 3% shall necessarily be deemed to be minor. The determination
of the Director of Community Development as to whether a change is a minor field
change shall be final.
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B. Village Board Approved Changes. The Village Board may approve, without referral to
the Plan & Zoning Commission, such other changes as it believes are in the best
interest of the Village and which do not involve changes in numbers found in the text of
the Ordinance and which do not have a substantial, direct impact on adjacent
properties. The determination of the Village board as to whether a requested change
should be referred to the Plan & Zoning Commission shall be final.
C. Changes Requiring a Public Hearing. Any change involving a size, quantity or other
numerical value found in the text of the Ordinance or any change having substantial,
direct impact on adjacent properties shall not be made except after a public hearing
before the Plan & Zoning Commission. Additionally, the Village Board or the Director of
Community Development may refer any requested change to the Plan & Zoning
Commission for public hearing when either believes it would be in the best interest of
the Village to do so.
{Insert further conditions, if any, desired by the Plan and Zoning Commission}.
ATTACHMENTS:
1. Departmental Reports
2. Aerial Map of Area
3. Petitioner’s Application
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VILLAGE OF NORTHFIELD

Ron Johnson

BUILDING DEPARTMENT
PLAN REVIEW
Project #: 2020-0116
Date:

6/9/20

PETITIONERS APPLICATION
Petitioner:
Address:
City:

Laurentiu and Eva Vlad
2260 Bracken Lane

Northfield

State: IL

Project Location:

Zip Code:

60093

2260 & 2284 Bracken Lane

Project Description: Request for approval of a preliminary and final Plat of Subdivision to allow for the
consolidation of the two existing lots at 2260 Bracken Lane and 2284 Bracken Lane into one lot. The
existing single family residence at 2284 Bracken Lane will be demolished and rear yard sports
improvements will be installed.
Type of Review Requested:
[X ] Plan and Zoning Commission – 7/6/20

[ ] Zoning Board of Appeals

[ ] Architectural Commission

Comments: ___________No comments_________________________________________
__________________________________________________________________________
_________________________________________________________________________________
_________________________________________________________________________________
_________________________________________________________________________________
_________________________________________________________________________________

___Ron Johnson___________________
Building Commissioner

______6/10/20_______
Date

PLEASE RETURN TO COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DEPARTMENT BY:

6/26/20

VILLAGE OF NORTHFIELD

Linnea O’Neill

LANDSCAPE /TREE PRESERVATION
PLAN REVIEW
Project #: 2020-0116____
Date:

6/9/20

PETITIONERS APPLICATION
Petitioner:

Laurentiu and Eva Vlad

Address:
City:

2260 Bracken Lane

Northfield

State: IL

Project Location:

Zip Code:

60093

2260 & 2284 Bracken Lane

Project Description: Request for approval of a preliminary and final Plat of Subdivision to allow for the
consolidation of the two existing lots at 2260 Bracken Lane and 2284 Bracken Lane into one lot. The
existing single family residence at 2284 Bracken Lane will be demolished and rear yard sports
improvements will be installed.
Type of Review Requested:
[X ] Plan and Zoning Commission – 7/6/20

[ ] Zoning Board of Appeals

[ ] Architectural Commission

Arborist:

_____________________________________

Address:

____________________________________________________________________________

Residential Project

Phone: ________________________

_________

Commercial Project

____________

Amount of Trees to be Protected ______

Species _______________________

Existing Condition of Trees

______________________________

Tree Inventory Plan:

Parkway Trees Required

_____

Maintenance Specifications Required

_____

Tree Removals:
DBH Inches of Removals

_______

DBH Inches of Replacements

_______

Landscape Plan Required

_______

Consulting Forester Required for Review

_______

Commercial Project Landscape Design Review Required For:

Transitional Zones

_______

Parking Lots

_______

Refuse

_______

Additional Comments:

The future demolition permit for the house at 2284 Bracken Lane will

require a tree preservation plan. Future plans for a sport court will require approval by the
Architectural Commission.
_Linnea O’Neill___________________
Village Planner

___6/11/20____________
Date

PLEASE RETURN TO COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DEPARTMENT BY:

6/26/20

Sources: Gewalt Hamilton Associates, Inc.

o

1 in = 80 ft

GIS WebMap
Northfield, Illinois
Date: 6/26/2020

DANIEL CREANEY COMPANY

Village of Northfield
Received 6/1/2020

CIVIL ENGINEERING CONSULTANTS

June 1, 2020
Mr. Chris Stanke, Permit Coordinator
Department of Community Development Building
Village of Northfield
361 Happ Road
Northfield, IL 60093
Re: BRAKEN LANE PLATS OF CONSOLIDATION
PROJECT 7943
Dear Mr. Stanke,
Enclosed is the following information for the requested two (2) lot plat of consolidation for Mr.
Laurentiu Vlad of 2260 Bracken Lane. Mr. Vlad would like to combine two (2) lots at this time.
Mr. Vlad plans to tear down the existing house at 2284 Bracken Lane and install rear yard sport
improvements. The demolition and rear yard sport improvements will be done under a separate
permit submittal to the village.
There are no site improvements included in the request for consolidation so the following items
do not seem to apply for this submittal and have not been included.
x
x
x
x
x
x
x
x
x

Detailed Site Plan
Design details
Preliminary engineering drawings
Floor plans
Building elevators
Landscape plans
Traffic Study
Market Analysis
Hours of operation

The following items are included for this submittal.
x Application
x Current plat of Survey for both lots
x Twenty (20) copies and one (1) original of the proposed plat of consolidation
x Application fee $1,000 + 2(300) = $1600
x Escrow = $3000
x Ownership information
x Original executed ownership and site authorization affidavit

450 Skokie Boulevard, Suite 105
847-480-5757

Northbrook, Il 60062-7909
FAX: 847-480-7209

Village of Northfield
Received 6/1/2020

Mr. Chris Stanke
VILLAGE OF NORTHFIELD
Page 2
June 1, 2020
x
x

Notification affidavit is in process
A pdf. file / thumb drive of the above information.

Upon your review of this information please call with any questions.
Please schedule this item for the next plan Commissioner meeting on July 6, 2020.
Sincerely,

Daniel A. Creaney, P.E.
President
Daniel Creaney Company

J:\DCC\7943\Word Processing\Correspondence\Village of Northfield-2260 Braken Ln-5-29-20.doc

VLAD CONSOLIDATION
333.38'

LANE

VILLAGE ENGINEER CERTIFICATE:

346.85'

346.85'

BRACKEN

SUNSET RIDGE ROAD

LOT 1
VILLAGE COLLECTOR CERTIFICATE:

WILLOW

333.38'

ROAD
PLAN AND ZONING COMMISSION CERTIFICATE:

VILLAGE BOARD CERTIFICATE:

OWNER CERTIFICATE:

PUBLIC WORKS DEPARTMENT CERTIFICATE:
NOTARY CERTIFICATE:

COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DEPARTMENT CERTIFICATE:
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Introduction
Vision Plan 2040 is the comprehensive plan for Northfield and
serves as a guiding policy document for the Village over the next
20 years. Vision Plan 2040 establishes a vision for the community
and provides Village staff and elected and appointed officials with
the recommendations and strategies necessary to make that vision
a reality. It reflects the desired character of the community and is
built upon a foundation of shared values and core principles. Vision
Plan 2040 is a blueprint for the future that sets forth our community’s aspirations, articulates a vision, and provides a set of goals and
policies to inform decision-making into the year 2040.
Northfield is known as the comfortable corner of the North Shore.

Background of
Vision Plan 2040

Vision Plan 2040 gives Northfield staff and
elected and appointed officials guidance
in leading the community over the next 20
years. Vision Plan 2040 includes specific projects, policies, and programs, designed to
promote and preserve the Village’s unique
assets and character. It should be used to
achieve the collective vision of residents
and business owners, while also attracting
new community members and commercial
development.

It is a well-established community of charming, safe neighborhoods
with a quiet approach to living. Northfield has a casual and unassuming nature preferred by residents who value their privacy and a
laid back lifestyle.

Village History

The Village of Northfield was first settled in
the mid-1800s by people referred to as
“river folk.” At that time, only 20 families
lived in the area that would become Northfield, including the Bracktendorfs, Happs,
and Donovans. It was these pioneering families who came together and transformed
Northfield from undeveloped marshland
into a rural, agriculturally-based village.
Although the Village has grown to encompass more than three square miles, over
5,000 residents, several major corporate
headquarters, and auto dealerships, it has
retained its semi-rural character. Its spirit of
community and volunteerism survives today,
making Northfield a comfortable and peaceful Village with a small-town feel unique to
the North Shore.

Key Themes
of Community
Outreach

The driving force in the development of
Vision Plan 2040 was input and feedback
from Northfield residents, business owners,
service providers, and other stakeholders.
At the inception of the planning process
and at key points throughout, hundreds of
people provided input through a variety of
mediums to help form the foundation of the
Plan and to help shape its direction. Several
key themes emerged throughout community outreach and acted as guiding principles
for all goals and recommendations in Vision
Plan 2040. These themes include:

Each opportunity for development within our built-out community

• Enhance and expand the Village Center.
• Beautify and bolster office and industrial

has the potential to influence community character. It is within this

• Preserve and protect residential neigh-

areas.

context that Vision Plan 2040 strives to encourage and accommo-

borhoods.

• Connect and complete bicycle and pe-

date desirable and appropriate change and improvement, while

destrian networks.

preserving the essential aspects of what makes our community

• Identify and impart community character

unique, including its semi-rural character.
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Community
Vision
The Vision Statement is an aspirational narrative that describes
Northfield’s accomplishments as a community since the adoption
of Vision Plan 2040. It is a snapshot of the collective desires of the
community and serves as the foundation for the goals, policies,
and recommendations set forth in the Plan. The Vision Statement
is written as a retrospective depicting the Northfield community in
the year 2040.
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IN 2040…

The Village of Northfield is a vibrant
community in the heart of the North
Shore. The Village has worked tirelessly
to preserve the semi-rural character of its
residential neighborhoods, while increasing the vibrancy of the Village Center
and other commercial areas, growing the
number of local jobs, and expanding the
tax base.
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A Welcoming
Community

Northfield is a comfortable community of
peaceful residential neighborhoods that are
the pride of the Village and which contribute
to Northfield’s quaint and laid back character and identity. Northfield has thoughtfully
worked to preserve its diverse range of
housing options while redeveloping key
areas to provide greater housing opportunities for residents in all stages of life. This has
included, but is not limited to, new housing
along the Northfield Road and Winnetka
Road corridors and within proximity of the
Village Center and North Shore Senior
Center.

A Vibrant Community

Northfield residents enjoy a greater range
of unique and locally-owned shops, restaurants, and entertainment options in the
Village Center that continues to serve as the
heart of the community. Aging retail centers
and commercial buildings have been repositioned to provide for a pedestrian-friendly,
mixed-use downtown with activated open
spaces. A range of housing is available in
the Village Center and is occupied by young
professionals and longtime residents. These
Village Center residents contribute to the
vibrancy of the area. Local entrepreneurs
have opened new shops and restaurants.
Surrounding areas including the Northfield
Road, Frontage Road, and east Willow Road
corridors have also witnessed redevelopment, having benefited from the success
of new development in the nearby Village
Center.

Introduction

Northfield continues to be home to corporate headquarters and new employers seeking high-quality office space near the Edens
Expressway. New development takes full
advantage of the area’s visibility with taller
office and mixed-use buildings that enhance
the character of the Village. The expansion
of Northfield’s commercial and employment
areas has been upward and not outward.
New development uses established commercial properties more efficiently, while
minimizing potential impact on surrounding residential neighborhoods, by utilizing
thoughtful building placement, landscaping,
and parking solutions.

Introduction

A Connected
Community

The Village continues to provide a
high-quality roadway network that maintains the semi-rural character fostered by
the community’s numerous private lanes.
Residents can easily connect to other North
Shore communities, the City of Chicago, and
O’Hare International Airport, through expanded transit connections. These enhance
Northfield’s standing as a highly desirable
and regionally convenient place to live. Improvements to local sidewalks and trails, as
well as the construction of the Skokie Valley
Trail, have made the Village more pedestrian-friendly and have added to the vibrancy
of the Village Center.

A Green Community

Northfield residents benefit from the
Village’s forward-thinking and balanced
approach to making the community more
sustainable and resilient. Through the integration of green infrastructure techniques,
the Village has made the community more
beautiful, while reducing the number of residents who experience flooding despite the
increase in rain and other weather events
throughout the region.
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A Well-Served
Community

The community’s high-quality schools,
municipal services, parks, library, and senior
center continue to afford Northfield residents a very high quality of life. These assets
are complemented by tremendous access
to several natural areas which are anchored
by the Middlefork of the North Branch of the
Chicago River and the Skokie River. Residents enjoy convenient access to the Skokie
Valley Trail, North Branch Trail, and a regional network of forest preserves. The Village
continues to foster positive relationships
with all service providers in order to continue offering an assortment of programming
and recreational amenities that promote a
healthy and active lifestyle.

A Desirable Community

Northfield continues to be a unique and
highly desirable community. The Village has
an authentic brand - “The Comfortable Corner of the North Shore” - that clearly communicates the community’s laid back and
casual lifestyle; friendly and approachable
nature; and convenient setting on the North
Shore. This brand is integrated throughout
the community, making Northfield a sought
after community for residents and businesses throughout the Chicagoland area.

Village of Northfield • Vision Plan 2040
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Goals and
Objectives
Vision Plan 2040 looks forward over the next 20 years and expresses what the Village desires to become in the future. This section
presents the Plan’s goals and objectives which outline how the Village can achieve its desired outcome. These statements should be
used as guidelines for elected and appointed officials, Village staff,
business owners, developers, residents, and all other stakeholders.

Goals and
Objectives

Goals and objectives have a distinct meaning and purpose in the planning process:

• Goals: The goals define what the Village

is aiming to achieve in the future. They
represent broad categories that will help
the Village realize its vision.

• Objectives: The objectives are specific

and measurable. They quantify the goals
and set a target for their achievement.

The goals and objectives were developed
and refined throughout the plan’s extensive outreach process and therefore reflect
strong local consensus on the future of the
Village. Goals and objectives are not prioritized in hierarchical order since one or more
of these statements may be equally relevant
to a particular project or action. Further detail on strategies for policies, programs, or
projects are included in Sections 4 through
9, while potential funding sources and partners are included in Section 10.

Land Use and
Development

Transportation
and Mobility

Guide future land use and development to
balance the preservation of existing large
lots and established single-family neighborhoods with the need to expand housing,
commercial, and employment use options.

Enable efficient and safe mobility and access
for automobiles and trucks.

Goal 1

Residential Areas Objectives
• Preserve and protect the Village’s exist-

ing large lots and established residential
neighborhoods.

• Ensure that all new residential develop-

ments are compatible with the scale and
character of the surrounding neighborhoods.

• Limit negative impacts of new develop-

ment within established neighborhoods.

• Encourage new residential development

in select areas to serve the Village’s population in every stage of life.

Commercial and Employment Areas
Objectives
• Require high-quality design, architecture,

Goal 1

Objectives
• Preserve the existing street hierarchy to

protect residential neighborhoods from
through traffic.

• Continue to regularly review roadway

conditions and identify projects to ensure
the continued maintenance, efficiency,
and safety of the roadway network.

• Modernize parking lot development

standards to reduce the visual impact of
surface parking.

• Promote cross access and shared parking

in commercial and employment corridors.

• Revise parking minimums to reflect industry standards.

• Embrace new technology by updating

parking requirements and land use patterns to adapt to shifting transportation
preferences.

and site amenities for all new developments.

• Support the development of small, locally

owned businesses to preserve the Village’s
sense of place and enhance the Village
Center as a regional destination.

• Ensure that new commercial and office

development does not negatively impact
the Village’s residential areas.

• Promote the rehabilitation or replacement
of deteriorating or obsolete commercial,
office, and industrial structures.

6

Vision Plan 2040 • Village of Northfield

DRAFT

FOR PUBLIC HEARING

Introduction

Goal 2
Support alternative modes of transportation
such as walking, biking, and public transit.

Objectives
• Implement Complete Streets policies on
key roadways.

• Implement enhanced traffic safety mea-

sures near high pedestrian activity areas.

• Improve pedestrian and bicyclist access
along major corridors.

• Promote safe walking and biking routes
to schools.

• Connect to regional transit centers

through strategies such as a shuttle system or ridesharing.

Sustainability
and Resiliency
Goal 1

Minimize the potential impact of increased
rain events through the continued planning
and implementation of stormwater mitigation projects including the expansion of
green infrastructure.

Objectives
• Continue implementing and updating

the comprehensive floodplain administration program.

• Maintain and improve the Village’s class

in the FEMA Community Rating System.

• Implement sustainable best practices in

community facilities, including alternative
energy applications, green energy procurement, water conservation, recycling
and composting programs, native landscaping, and more.

• Encourage sustainable best practices
such as low impact design strategies
as part of new development and site
design.

Community Facilities,
Parks, and Open Space
Goal 1

Continue to offer high quality and innovative
community facilities and services to residents.

Objectives
• Continue to promote intergovernmental
coordination of community services
through joint use and the development
of public facilities for community-wide
use.

• Review Village facilities and services to

identify potential issues and prepare for
necessary renovations, replacements, and
improvement projects.

• Encourage the use of technology in
infrastructure and systems to enhance
service, reduce costs, improve
performance, and preserve natural
resources.

• Ensure that new residential

developments do not adversely impact
the capacity of school facilities or
funding.

Image
and Identity
Goal 2
Continue to cooperate with the Northfield
Park District, Winnetka Park District, and
other regional partners to maintain and
enhance the Village’s parks. Protect and activate the environmental features and open
spaces in the community.

Objectives
• Integrate open space opportunities in

Goal 1

Create a sense of place in Northfield and
reinforce the positive image of the Village
as “The Comfortable Corner of the North
Shore.”

Objectives
• Fully implement the Village’s Competitive
Identity Plan including the installation of
gateway, wayfinding, and other signs.

commercial and office development
including the preservation and
enhancement of natural features. Also
consider the provision of landscaped
areas, squares, plazas, and courtyards.

• Encourage, enforce, and expand the use

• Continue to support the Park Districts in

• Host events that foster community pride,

their provision of recreational programs,
facilities, and public gathering programs.

• Construct the Skokie Valley Trail.
• Partner with the Cook County

Forest Preserve District to evaluate
opportunities to activate Forest Preserve
open space in the community for
recreational purposes.

• Coordinate with the Chicago Botanical

of the Village Center Design Guidelines.

• Work with IDOT and Cook County to

enhance the appearance of major arterial
streets.
including both Village-wide and neighborhood events.

• Enhance the approaches and identifi-

cation signs for Northfield’s residential
areas to celebrate the unique character
of each neighborhood.

• Explore opportunities for public art

throughout the Village with a focus on
the Village Center.

Garden, Ravinia, and Forest Preserve
to increase connections to encourage
recreational and cultural opportunities.

Community Context

DRAFT

FOR PUBLIC HEARING

Village of Northfield • Vision Plan 2040

7

4

Land Use Plan
The Land Use Plan identifies desired future land uses for all areas
of the Village. The Land Use Plan strives to preserve and protect
Northfield’s established neighborhoods while promoting the strategic development of some housing for all phases of life. The Land
Use Plan also seeks to enhance and expand the community’s established commercial and employment areas without encroaching upon
surrounding residential areas. The Plan envisions the Village Center
as a pedestrian-friendly and well-connected mixed-use district that

Goal

Guide future land use and development to balance the preservation of
existing large lots and established
single-family neighborhoods with the
need to expand housing, commercial,
and employment use options.

is home to a growing number of residents and unique small busistrengthening of the tax base are also desired outcomes.

The Residential Areas Framework provides
a more detailed guide for the development
of future housing and the enhancement of
existing residential neighborhoods. The
framework builds off the Land Use Plan to
ensure that the limited areas available for
new residential growth are developed in a
manner that reflects Northfield’s existing
character while providing for greater diversity in housing options.

The Land Use Plan is a general guide for growth and development
in Northfield, serving as a foundation for future decision-making.
The Land Use Plan is flexible and should accommodate creative approaches to land use and development consistent with the policies
and guidelines included in Vision Plan 2040.

Vision Plan 2040 • Village of Northfield

In addition to community-wide land use
policies, the Land Use Plan includes two
framework plans that provide further guidance regarding the unique issues facing
the Village’s residential neighborhoods and
commercial and employment areas.

Residential Areas
Framework

nesses. Expansion of the employment base and diversification and
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Commercial and
Employment Areas
Framework

The Commercial and Employment Areas
Framework builds off the Land Use Plan to
provide broad recommendations applicable to all commercial areas in the Village.
Commercial and employment uses, consisting of retail, service, and office uses are
concentrated along major roadways and in
the Village Center. Vision Plan 2040 does not
recommend additional commercial development outside of Northfield’s established
commercial districts and corridors. Rather,
the Village should promote reinvestment
and redevelopment to accommodate more
intense commercial and employment generating uses on existing properties.

Land Use Plan

Land Use Plan
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Residential Areas Framework
Northfield’s residential neighborhoods and
the variety of housing styles and the predominantly large, one-acre lot sizes are a
defining characteristic of the community.
Vision Plan 2040 strongly recommends the
preservation and protection of established
residential neighborhoods and encourages the development of compatible and
high-quality new residential development
where appropriate.

Preserve Neighborhood
Character
Ensure that all new residential developments are compatible with the scale and
character of the surrounding neighborhoods.
To ensure that new townhomes/rowhomes
and multifamily housing products meet
Northfield’s high standards, it is recommended that the Village develop design
guidelines for these types of residential
development.
The design of new townhomes/rowhomes
and multifamily housing should utilize
similar, high-quality building materials and
traditional architectural styles as featured
in the surrounding and nearby single-family
neighborhoods.
Guidelines should:

• Primarily focus on the relation of the

Guide Residential Infill
Development
Limit negative impacts of new development within established neighborhoods.
The potential for teardown and infill development exists in areas with smaller, more
attainable homes on lots that are large in
comparison to the size of the home, such
as those found in the R-4 zoning district.
A homeowner can teardown an existing
smaller home and build a larger infill home
for less money than buying an existing home
of the desired size.
While Northfield has not yet been significantly impacted by residential teardowns,
the Village should anticipate addressing this
issue during the lifespan of Vision Plan 2040.
Uncontrolled infill development within established neighborhoods has the potential
to reduce the number of attainable homes
in the Village and negatively impact community character. To proactively address this
issue the Village should:

• Assess the need to right-size R-4 and

R-5 zoning districts to ensure that any
new work is of a compatible scale and
setback to existing developments. To accomplish this, the Village should compare
the lot sizes of existing developments to
the lot area requirements of the various
residential zoning districts. Based on the
results of this assessment, the Village
should alter standards as appropriate.

• Clarify the use regulations for the R-1,

R-2, R-3, R-4, and R-5 zoning districts
to distinguish between single-family detached and single-family attached housing products. Currently, the use regulations only list single-family dwelling and
do not distinguish between single-family
detached or attached housing products.
The issue is further exacerbated because
single-family dwelling is not defined in
the ordinance.

Continue to Support
Diverse Housing Options
Encourage new residential development
in select areas to serve the Village’s population in every stage of life.
50 percent of Northfield’s population is
50 years of age or older compared to 32
percent for Cook County. This age group
increased by 3 percent between 2010 and
2017 while the Village’s overall population
decreased by 2 percent, and it is projected
that this segment of Northfield’s population
will continue to increase in the coming years.
To ensure that Northfield remains vibrant
and attractive to residents, from first-time
home buyers to growing families and retirees, it is recommended that the Village continue to encourage housing diversity. Below
are several strategies to accomplish this:

• Permit accessory dwelling units as

special uses in the R-4 and R-5 zoning
districts when certain conditions are met,
including the availability of sufficient
parking and quality design that would
have little to no impact on the appearance of the single-family detached home.

• Develop a single-family detached hous-

ing “pattern book” to guide architectural
and building concepts for residential
teardown, infill developments, and home
expansions. The guidelines should encourage work be done in a seamless and
complementary manner while ensuring
architectural variety and interest through
anti-monotony standards.

• Establish standards of review for zon-

ing text and map amendments including alignment with the Land Use Plan.
This will guide elected and appointed
officials in their decision making.

• Lower the minimum lot area require-

ments for multifamily housing units in
the R-6 zoning district. Currently, 5,000
square feet of lot area is required per
multifamily unit, resulting in a maximum
density of 8.7 units per acre. This high
land area requirement encourages developers to build larger units, with more
bedrooms to maximize their return on
investment. By lowering this requirement,
Northfield will encourage developers to
build units with fewer bedrooms, which
are more appealing to young professionals or empty nesters and less likely to
increase the number of students within
the school district. In addition to lowering
the minimum lot area requirements, it is
recommended that the Village establish
use-specific standards for all multifamily
development in Northfield, including
enhanced screening and buffer yards.

• Support the rezoning of properties

identified in the Land Use Plan for single-family attached and multifamily
housing. Areas where the Village should
consider rezoning include the industrial
uses at the west end of Harding Road
which are currently zoned for light manufacturing (M-1) and should be rezoned to
the multiple family residential district (R-6),
as well as the Northfield Road Corridor
which is currently zoned for service commercial (B-2) and should be rezoned or the
permitted uses list expanded to allow for
multifamily residential, townhomes, and
mixed-use development.

development to the street and sidewalk,
building materials, landscaping, garages
and driveways, fences or walls, and door
and window placement; and

• Be included as a standard of consider-

ation in the Village’s Planned Unit Development process.

• Garages should be minimized through

innovative design and a combination of
front, side, and interior loaded spaces.
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Commercial and Employment Areas Framework
Northfield’s commercial and employment
areas are the areas most susceptible to
change during the lifetime of Vision Plan
2040 as compared to the Village’s established residential neighborhoods. For this
reason, in addition to the broader Village-wide recommendations provided in this
framework, Section 4: Subarea Plans provides more detailed recommendations.

Subareas Plans Overview
Subarea plans have been developed for the
majority of commercial and employment
areas in Northfield including the Village
Center, Northfield Road Corridor, Frontage
Road Corridor, and East Willow Road Corridor. These areas were assessed as subareas
because they are most inclined to redevelop
during the lifetime of Vision Plan 2040 and
this redevelopment has the potential to
influence the character of the community.
Although each subarea plan consists of
specific and unique recommendations, key
themes include:

• Promote mixed-use development;
• Support alternative modes of transportation including walking and biking;

• Integrate public open spaces with new

development and redevelopment; and

• Minimize negative impacts to residential
areas.

Enhance and Expand
Design Guidelines

Support Small Business
Development

Minimize Impacts to
Residential Neighborhoods

Encourage Redevelopment
and Reuse

Require high-quality design, architecture,
and site amenities for all new developments.

Support the development of small, locally
owned businesses to preserve the Village’s sense of place and enhance the
Village Center as a regional destination.

Ensure that new commercial and office
development does not negatively impact
the Village’s residential areas.

Promote the rehabilitation or replacement
of deteriorating or obsolete commercial,
office, and industrial structures.

Although Vision Plan 2040 does not include recommendations for expanding the
amount of land in the Village dedicated
to commercial and employment uses, as
communicated in Section 4: Subarea Plans,
the plan does support increased density
and intensification of the use of land already
dedicated to these purposes.

Some nonresidential buildings in Northfield,
especially office buildings, are nearing the
end of their useful life. Several factors contribute to this including outdated building
and site design and too little parking. These
factors can limit the ability to accommodate
modern trends in the way businesses operate, the way people work, and how we shop.
This often makes reinvestment cost-prohibitive. Properties such as these can impact the
viability and vibrancy of an area, thus making
planning for their redevelopment and
reuse imperative. It is recommended that
the Village foster greater partnerships and
coordination with private property owners
and developers and consider the following
strategies in facilitating reinvestment:

The Village’s commercial and employment
corridors comprise a wide mix of architectural
styles and site designs. The Village has a desire
to heighten its standards for commercial/office
areas and in 2008 adopted design guidelines to
establish a vision for the desired character and
design of buildings in the Village Center.
To achieve this vision in commercial and employment areas outside of the Village Center,
it is recommended that the Village expand
and enhance these design guidelines.
Broader design guidelines that are applicable throughout the Village’s commercial and
employment areas should include:

• Details on the desired building orientation,
massing, façade articulation, and façade
design for different use types including
commercial, office, and mixed-use buildings;

• Specifications on preferred building design

elements such as building entries, dormers,
bays, windows, and rooflines for different
use types;

• A list of recommended and acceptable

building materials and decorative building
elements for different use types; and

• Enhanced landscaping, screening, and

Small, local businesses are highly valued by
residents, greatly contribute to the community’s sense of place, and make areas like
the Village Center a destination within the
region. As properties begin to redevelop
and uses turnover, the Village should work
to support the development of new local,
small businesses, ensuring the preservation of this important community asset.
Several strategies that the Village could
implement to accomplish this include:

• Create incubator spaces in vacant office

or vacant industrial space in the Frontage
Road and Northfield Road corridors to
help accelerate the pace at which innovative startups can launch their businesses
in Northfield;

• Promote the Village’s streamlined de-

velopment process and highlight local
resources through the development of a
“Small Business Starter Guide” to help
small businesses open quickly; and

• Continue to proactively engage with the

Winnetka-Northfield Chamber of Commerce and advocate for the promotion of
Northfield businesses and events.

buffering recommendations.

These design guidelines should then be
included as a standard for consideration
in the Village’s Planned Unit Development
and Special Use regulations to ensure that
they are applied to new development going through this process.
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To ensure that higher density and more
intense development and redevelopment in
these areas does not negatively impact residential neighborhoods, it is recommended
that the Village:

• Develop use-specific provisions that

include additional requirements outside
of general development standards such
as permitted hours of operation;

• Enhance landscaping and screening re-

quirements for parking lots, transitional
yards, and building foundation areas; and

• Revise the Planned Unit Development

Ordinance to require that applicants host
a pre-application meeting with surrounding property owners and include evidence that all feedback was considered
in their application.

• Allow increased height or floor area

in exchange for greater site amenities
such as enhanced landscaping, public
open space, green stormwater infrastructure, public parking, or public art. Other
communities that allow for increased
height or floor area create a maximum
threshold, such as 15-50 percent above
the maximum requirement, and require
one square foot of open space for every
5 square feet of bonus square footage. If
amenities are not appropriate for the subject site, then a fee-in-lieu could also be
considered so that public amenities could
be installed elsewhere in the commercial
area.

• Expand the list of permitted uses in key

zoning districts. Trending uses that could
be added as permitted uses or special
uses include incubator spaces, indoor
event conversions, food halls, breweries,
distilleries, performing arts, and live music.
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Village Center

East Willlow Road Corridor

Northfield Road Corridor

West Willow Road Corridor

Frontage Road Corridor

Winnetka Road Corrior

DRAFT

FOR PUBLIC HEARING

Subarea Frameworks

Village Center Subarea
The Village Center is the mixed-use core of Northfield, with shops, restaurants, library, post
office, Village Hall and the Police Department. Residents gather and relax in this area. Although
the Village Center is currently a destination that residents enjoy and look forward to visiting, it
faces challenges that make it different from a traditional downtown.
Throughout the community outreach efforts, participants expressed a longing to make the
Village Center the heart of the community – a walkable, pedestrian-oriented area with a wide
variety of locally owned shops, restaurants, community facilities, and gathering spaces. The
subarea framework identifies key redevelopment opportunities, access and mobility improvements, and other recommendations to bring the Village Center closer to the downtown the
community desires.

1.1 Bess Hardware, the current occupant

of this site, has put the property on the
market, making this a prime redevelopment opportunity. Assembling the Bess
Hardware site along with the gas station
at the northwest corner of Willow and
Old Willow Roads would increase development potential by providing a larger,
more accessible site that leverages a
prominent corner; by simplifying site
circulation and parking access; and by increasing the revenue-generating square
footage. Mixed-use development with
multifamily or office located above
restaurant or retail is desirable.

2.
2 The northeast corner of Willow Road

and Central Avenue is a gateway to the
Village. It was developed in a piecemeal
fashion making site circulation confusing
and architectural styles varying. The Village should promote the comprehensive
redevelopment of this area to address
site circulation and better utilize its gateway location with buildings pushed to the
front of the lot and consolidated parking
and access located in the rear. Hotel and
entertainment uses are desirable for
this site.

3.
3 This site is currently occupied by a Maria-

no’s grocery store. The building is smaller
than the typical model for grocery stores
of this type making Mariano’s future in
the space precarious. If Mariano’s were
to leave this site and the Village was
not able to locate another large grocery
retailer in the space, Northfield should
encourage the development of a twoto three-story mixed-use building that
includes a grocery store. Redevelopment of this site should be considered as
a part of or an expansion to the redevelopment of the eastern portion of the
Northfield Road Corridor, detailed further
in this Section. There is a strong desire
to retain a grocery store as anchor
to this portion of the Village Center
whether as a tenant within the existing
structure, or as part of redevelopment.
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4.4 The southeast corner of Willow Road and Happ Road is a prominent gateway location to the

Village Center that could be better utilized by a mixed-use development. The Village should
be open to the long-term relocation of the Village Hall and Police Department if a future
development can provide a fiscally responsible approach to relocation as part of redevelopment. The Village should promote the redevelopment of the properties in this block as
mixed-use retail and residential, and should consider allowing four stories adjacent to
the Edens Expressway and the vacation of Walnut Street. This area is a prime location
within the Village Center and should establish a quality streetwall on Orchard Lane. Additionally, the development of public parking should be a prime consideration for the redevelopment of this site.
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5.
5 The Northfield Village Square shopping center is considered the heart of the Village Center.

The businesses that occupy the strip mall-style building are popular and desirable, but its
large parking lot prevents the formation of a streetwall consistent with surrounding development. This makes the Village Center feel less like a downtown and more like a shopping
center. If this area were to be redeveloped, the Village should encourage the expansion
and enhancement of this site with mixed-use or commercial development with the
building located up along the Happ Road, Orchard Lane, and Mt. Pleasant Street to
provide a streetwall and a walkable shopping area.
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6.
6 The installation of the roundabout at

Happ Road and Orchard Lane will create
a new focal point within the Village
Center. The buildings that occupy the
northwest and southwest corners of the
intersection are currently offset from
the roadway and with surface parking in
front of them. This creates dead space
and detracts from the pedestrian environment. The Village should encourage
the development of mixed-use, two- to
three-story buildings that are oriented
to the street and include the current
Post Office and library uses within
them.

Subarea Frameworks

Building Height and
Massing

Access and Mobility

Improving active transportation options
within the Village Center is a community
priority. Currently, the east and west sides of
the Village Center are not well connected
to each other or to surrounding residential
neighborhoods.

The Village Center’s location between the
Edens Expressway to the east and residential neighborhoods to the west, makes building height and massing an important consideration for all future redevelopment. The
Village should encourage the development
of taller buildings with greater lot coverage
nearer the Edens Expressway and require
that building heights and lot coverage step
down closer to residential areas.
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Primary streetscape enhancements should
improve pedestrian access and traffic flow,
and the appearance of the Village Center.
Routes that should receive primary streetscape improvements include Happ Road
and Orchard Lane. These routes should be
improved with wider sidewalks that provide ample room for pedestrian traffic as
well as outdoor dining and seating areas.
Streetscape should include benches, trees,
planters, and decorative street lighting. Additional elements such as decorative paving,
banners, or hanging baskets, could also be
incorporated along primary routes to help
brand the district.

Bicycle Amenities
There are several potential strategies the
Village and its partners can undertake to
enhance the pedestrian and bicycle infrastructure in the Village Center.

• Installing bicycle racks and fix-it sta-

tions along the proposed Skokie Valley
Trail connection and throughout the
Village Center.

• Allowing property owners to utilize

required parking spaces for bicycle
parking.

• Revising parking lot development standards to require walkways.

• Ensuring that bicycle and pedestrian

circulation is a core element in the development review process.

Secondary Streetscape
Enhancements

• Increasing the visibility of bicycle park-

Other routes in the Village Center should
also receive streetscape improvements, but
the level of amenities should be reduced.
Secondary streetscape enhancements differ
from primary in a few ways, including the absence of street furniture, fewer plantings and
street trees, fewer street lights, and narrower
sidewalks.

• Undertaking an active transportation

ing at the Village Hall and other public
facilities and promote their use.
audit of the Village Center to identify
site specific improvements that can be
made in partnership with area property
owners.

Rd

Rd
pp
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Bosworth Ln

Primary Streetscape
Enhancements

Mt Pleasant St

Building Height
and Massing
1-2 stories
2-3 stories
4 stories

Streetscaping should include attractive landscaping and street furniture, and provide opportunities for outdoor dining.

Subarea Frameworks
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Trail Connections

• The Village should consider another

Parking Improvements

Signage

Pending results of the parking study, the
Village should work to develop and install
Village Center wayfinding signs to direct visitors to available public parking.

Currently, there is no gateway sign present along Willow Road to welcome visitors
from the east and I-94 to the Village. As the
Village continues to implement its Competitive Identity Plan it should consider
the frontage of the municipal parking lot
located on the north side of Willow Road
near the on and off ramp to the Edens
Expressway for a gateway sign, or on
the overpass itself. While the sign can be
smaller, the recently installed gateway sign
at Willow Road and Waukegan Road is a
positive example. A gateway sign could also
be incorporated as part of redevelopment of
the adjacent block.

There is not an overall lack of parking, but
public parking areas are located off of less
traveled routes in less visible areas and
there is a lack of sufficient signage to direct
patrons to existing parking lots. It is recommended that the Village commission a
parking and circulation study to evaluate
utilization rates at various times and days
of the week. This study should also review
the preliminary recommendations of Vision
Plan 2040 and the Village should amend
them as is necessary.

walking and biking trail connection from
Bess Hardware property to Willow
Park.

• The Skokie Valley Trail is a proposed mul-

tiuse path that would connect Northfield
to Lake Bluff and the City of Chicago. The
portion of the proposed trail in Northfield
would run along the discontinued Union
Pacific Railroad corridor and ComEd
right-of-way located between Happ Road
and Northfield Road. As plans for this
trail continue to be developed, the
Village should work to create pedestrian and cyclist connections, including
trailhead locations, from the trail to
the Village Center.

Transit Connections

• The Village should encourage property

Pace bus route 423 is the only available
transit connection to the Village Center.
Buses stop along the route every 30 minutes
on average. Although the stop frequency is
adequate, the route does not run on weekends. Northfield should work with Pace to
encourage limited runs over the weekend
to help draw people from throughout the
region to the shops and restaurants at the
Village Center.

There are no signs identifying the Village
Center. A Village Center welcome sign
located adjacent to the library parking
lot on the southwest corner of Happ and
Willow Roads would help strengthen the
identity of the district.

• The Village should also encourage Vil-

lage Center businesses to cooperatively invest in a valet service during peak
hours. Valet service helps to maximize
the efficiency of parking operations as
remote areas (such as the public parking
south of Orchard Lane along the ComEd
right-of-way) can be used as “prime”
parking for restaurant customers who do
not want to walk longer distances. If this
service is provided, the operational plans
should be vetted through the Village to
ensure efficiency.

Future development should leverage traffic
along the proposed Skokie Valley Trail by including signage and design amenities that prioritize
the pedestrian.

Vision Plan 2040 • Village of Northfield

Village Center Sign

owners to reduce the visual impact of
parking lots through increased landscape or low, decorative walls. Further
detail on how the Village can accomplish
this is included in Section 5: Transportation and Mobility.

Additionally, the Village should work with
Pace to install other bus shelters in key
locations. Furthermore, wayfinding signs and
sidewalk improvements as detailed in this
Section will help to tie the bus route to the
surrounding Village Center.
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Village Gateway Sign

Directory or Wayfinding Sign
Wayfinding signage should be considered
for the intersection of Happ Road and
Orchard Lane. Signs directing visitors to key
destinations and public parking could help
improve navigation in the Village Center and
the planned roundabout at the intersection.

Parking areas can be screened from rights-ofway using decorative screening and living walls,
and building facades can designed to prioritize
pedestrian ways over vehicular access.
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One opportunity for better open space in
the Village Center is along the Middlefork of
the North Branch of the Chicago River, which
borders the western edge of the subarea. Currently, no buildings in the Village Center take
advantage of this great natural resource. The
Village should encourage redevelopment of
the Bess Hardware site to orient towards the
river to take advantage of the scenic views it
provides for outdoor dining or other amenities
such as public art.
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Activate the River

East Willow Road
Corridor Subarea

3

field

The use of alternative parking strategies would
help eliminate the perception of the lack of
parking and may make it possible to convert portions of surface parking areas to
parklets for outdoor dining areas or other
open space amenities. Within existing development, the pull-up spots along Orchard Lane
east of Happ Road may be most amenable to
such a strategy. As redevelopment occurs and
on-street parking becomes more prominent,
parklets can be used to activate parking spaces
as a warm weather amenity.

North

The visualization for the Village Center and
Northfield Road corridor shown on the following page identifies numerous areas where
small plazas and parklets can be accommodated within future development that prioritizes
pedestrian movement. Two areas that can serve
as focal points for future pedestrian activity

Encourage Parklets

e Pl
Alic

Future development should provide opportunities for enhanced placemaking, public
art, community identity, and development of
“third places.” These are informal areas where
residents and visitors can meet and gather
outside of home (first place) or work (second
place). The most successful downtowns have
numerous “third places,” offering an opportunity for social interaction and anchoring civic
life in a downtown. The plaza at 300-310 Happ
Road is a positive example of a third place,
offering publicly accessible space that serves
as an amenity to business patrons as well as
residents.
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The Village Center currently lacks outdoor
spaces for outdoor dining, lounging, and
recreation. The Village should encourage
public open space to be integrated into new
development in the Village Center as redevelopment occurs.
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Lane and a shared street (alternatively referred
to as a woonerf) parallel to Northfield Road.
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The Illustrative Vision depicts how the
Village Center could look and function as a
whole if the recommendations of the Village
Center Subarea Plan were used to guide
future redevelopment.

5

9

pp

4

Rd

8

hfiel

Mt Pleasant St

d Rd

Vision Plan 2040 • Village of Northfield

Ln

Nort

20

ard
Orch

Ha

Mixed-use development should be encouraged throughout the Village Center. A mix
of retail and office spaces, restaurants, service providers, and residential development
should also be encouraged to contribute
to activity throughout the day and evening.
A vibrant Village Center will benefit from a
steady flow of commuters coming and going
during rush hour, employees keeping the
area active during the workday and lunch
hours, and visitors and residents keeping
things active during the evenings and weekends. All development should be attractively
landscaped and have quality architecture
that reflects Northfield’s identity.
As redevelopment occurs, emphasis should
be placed on attracting experience-based
uses and fostering an engaging environment. Traditional shopping and dining
opportunities should be complemented by
venues offering cooking classes, performing
arts, fitness classes, live music, movies and
theater, food trucks, and so on. Attractive
streetscaping, comfortable pedestrian ways,
and public art should also provide an enticing environment in which to shop, dine, and
take a stroll.

7

3

1. Where possible redevelopment should

capitalize on the Village Center’s location along the Middlefork of the North
Branch of the Chicago River. For example, a brewery with outdoor dining along
the river corridor and trail connections to
Willow Park would be desirable.
2. While redevelopment is desired over the

long term, the Village should encourage
the development of a commercial outlot building to take better advantage
of the parking lot’s prominent location
along Willow Road. Possible outlot uses
could include a coffee shop, fast casual
restaurant, or other use that does not
require large amounts of parking or have
different peak hours than the grocery
store.

10

3. Select parking areas should be used

as public plazas and event spaces for
seasonal activities such as farmers markets, outdoor music, food truck rallies, or
festivals. Such spaces can be designed
with temporary landscape features such
as moveable planters and retractable bollards to easily transition between parking
and event use.
4. Promote the incorporation of sustain-

able best practices into future projects
such as the use of green roofs, solar and
wind energy collection systems, and low
impact design strategies.
5. As redevelopment occurs, Orchard

Lane should be extended to the west
to form a right-angle intersection with
Northfield Road. The realigned Orchard
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Lane should form an east-west axis that
connects the Village Center to Northfield
Road. Adjacent development should
orient toward the roadway.
6. Entertainment and hotel uses should

be encouraged at sites located along
Willow Road with proximity to the Edens
Expressway as redevelopment occurs.
7. Buildings should be pulled to the

street and off-street parking should
be placed in the rear or interior of the
block. Use clear signage to direct visitors
to parking and use landscaping to screen
parking edges and breakup paved areas.
Parking areas that can be shared by multiple users (residents, employees, visitors)
are key to providing a “park once” downtown that supports street life.

8. Streetscape improvements and en-

hanced pedestrian crossings should be
implemented throughout the Village
Center with a focus on Happ Road,
Orchard Lane, and Mt. Pleasant Street.
This should include enhanced pedestrian
crossings.
9. Buildings along the Edens Expressway

should be 4 stories and maximize exposure to draw in visitors.
10. Consideration should be given to ex-

panding the Village Center south of
Mt. Pleasant Street. This area includes
townhomes that are nearing the end of
their useful life. Mixed-use redevelopment of this corner would complement
existing businesses on both Mt. Pleasant
Street and Happ Road.
Subarea Frameworks

Frontage Road Corridor

Tower Rd

The Frontage Road Corridor is the Village’s primary office corridor and has seen the development of a number of auto dealerships which benefit from their high visibility from the Edens
Expressway. Other properties in the corridor do not take advantage of their potential visibility
from the Edens Expressway like the auto dealerships do. The age of the structures and their
piecemeal development pattern limit site by site development potential. The Village should
encourage more comprehensive redevelopment of this area and should consider development
plans with additional height. During outreach events, residents expressed a tolerance for
buildings with four or more stories in this area of the Village. These underutilized properties are
considered as potential redevelopment sites in the subarea framework below. The framework
includes recommendations on land use and development, access and mobility, and other
recommendations to help this unique area in Northfield be as effective as possible.
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Proposed Sidewalk

Earl Dr

Amenities like sidewalks or walking trails, with
access to nearby retail and dining areas are a key
consideration for major corporations as they look
to relocate. As this area experiences
redevelopment, the Village should prioritize open
space and pedestrian access.
Proposed Skokie Valley Trail

n

Oak St

Where trail alignment permits, encourage
property owners and employers to make their own
connections to the Skokie Valley Trail to promote
bike commuting. The Village should also Establish
a trailhead south of Maple Street that not only
provides parking and access to the trail but also
offers other amenities such as picnic tables and
sign kiosks.

Central Ave

These properties have a corporate campus
character that is desirable for the Frontage Road
corridor. However, the mid-twentieth century
architecture and exterior of these buildings is not
consistent with the desired traditional character of
the community. The Village should encourage the
owners of these properties to reinvest and make
on-site and facade improvements. The Village
should work to attract additional auto dealers to
this location.

Mixed-use retail and office, or retail and residential
buildings with three to four stories should be
located at the southern end of the corridor to
buffer the Village Center.

ns L

Corporate Campus Improvements

Village Center Mixed-use

Ede

These auto dealerships leverage their high
visibility from the Edens Expressway and are
valued economic contributors to Northfield. They
should be encouraged to expand to the north and
south of this corridor. No significant changes are
desired for this area.

Rd

Expand and Enhance
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Comprehensive Redevelopment
These areas currently consist of one- and two-story
structures that were developed in a piecemeal
fashion with disconnected parking and site
circulation that make inefficient use of available
land. As these properties redevelop, the Village
should encourage lots to be consolidated and
developed as auto dealerships or a business park.
Higher density buildings of four stories should be
encouraged to maximize visibility and development
potential along the Edens Expressway.

Erickson
Woods

Ash St

Maple St

Shared Parking
The Village should explore establishing a shared
parking agreement between business owners
along Central Avenue. This could help to increase
parking supply and flexibility without physically
building more parking spaces.

Willow Rd
Villge Center

East Willow
Road Corridor

Enhance Streetscape

Subarea Frameworks
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Northfield Road Corridor
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The Village should encourage the creation of
signage for public lots to designate employee
parking areas located away from prime locations.

Promote Mixed-use
Should redevelopment occur, the Village should
promote the comprehensive redevelopment of
this area as a mixed-use development with ground
floor offices and upper floor multifamily. The
Village should encourage the development of 55+
residences as part of mixed-use of multifamily
development for the area north of the North Shore
Senior Center.

field

Public Parking

Village Center
Subarea

North

Proposed Sidewalk and Trail Connections
The Northfield Road Corridor is not well
connected to the Village Center. Since the
redevelopment potential of the Northfield Road
Corridor is closely tied to the success and vibrancy
of the Village Center, pedestrian connections
between the two should be a part of any future
redevelopment, especially if residential
development occurs.

Bosworth Ln
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Many of the uses such as the self-storage facility, are not desirable in an area that is in such
close proximity to the Village Center and residential neighborhoods. Furthermore, the industrial buildings along the corridor were built in the 1960s and 1970s and have clear ceiling heights
of 18 feet or less which limits the ability to attract high quality tenants to the area. While the
businesses that occupy the corridor are a valued part of the community, if redevelopment were
to occur, the Village should promote the comprehensive redevelopment of this area as a
mixed-use development with ground floor offices and upper floor multifamily.
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The Northfield Road Corridor is located directly west of the Village Center and was traditionally
where the Village’s light manufacturing uses were clustered. The corridor is transitioning away
from manufacturing to a mix of commercial service businesses, community facilities, and office
space. There are several valued community service providers in the corridor including the North
Shore Senior Center.

Holder Ln

Retain Community Service Providers
These essential community services should be
retained in this area. The Village should work with
North Shore Senior Center to accommodate their
expansion or enhancement as necessary.

Colonial Ln

Potential Parking Extension

Harding Rd

r

These buildings suffer from poor site circulation
and a lack of parking which limits the range of
potential tenants that can make use of vacant
space as businesses turnover. The Village should
encourage the comprehensive redevelopment of
this area for two- to three-story rowhomes. Future
development should be screened to protect the
established residential area to the west from
potential adverse impacts such as light and noise
pollution.

The Village should encourage the development of
a multi-use path along the river as an amenity for
both the community and new development. This
multi-use path should tie into the existing
pedestrian bridge over the river.

de D

Rowhome Development

Proposed Multi-use Path
ersi
Riv

Potential exists to expand public parking along
the ComEd right-of-way and connect to the
parking lot currently only accessible from the
North Shore Senior Center.

Existing Pedestrian Bridge

Winnetka
Road Corridor
Subarea

Proposed Skokie Valley Trail
Open Space
Floodplain

Winnetka Rd
Watersmeet
Woods
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Subarea Frameworks
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The illustrative vision for Northfield Road
builds off of the Northﬁeld Road Corridor
Plan adopted in 2016 and identiﬁes redevelopment opportunity sites and access
and mobility improvements. The illustrative
vision depicts how the Northfield Road corridor could be redeveloped to better connect
the corridor with the adjacent Village Center
and Winnetka Road corridor subareas.
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1. Future redevelopment in the Northfield

Road corridor should give consideration
to trailhead locations to better capture
the Skokie Valley Trail’s active audience.
2. The Village should establish a parking

lane along one side of Northfield Road.
This lane should also contain designated (and signed) drop-off and short-term
parking locations.
3. Special consideration should be giv-

en to addressing privacy concerns of
homeowners west of the North Branch
of the Chicago River.

Subarea Frameworks

4. Per the recommendations of the North-

field Road Corridor Study, the Village
should continue to work towards: 

− Setting Village parking standards to
reflect current demand and use of
shared parking;

− Developing a shared parking concept
between corridor properties; and

− Creating cross access between parking lots.

5. Development of three-stories in height

in this area would complement the
Village Center and adjacent multifamily
uses in terms of scale, bulk, and height.

6. A shared street, referred to as a woonerf,

is a curbless roadway or plaza with
limited on-street parking that prioritizes pedestrians and bicyclists while
allowing cars to travel through at low
speeds. As depicted in the illustrative
vision, a shared street could form the
focal point of new development along
the east side of Northfield Road and
serve to attract businesses and new
residents to the area. The shared street
concept has been successfully implemented on N River Street in Downtown
Batavia as well as Argyle Street in the City
of Chicago’s Uptown neighborhood.
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East Willow Road Corridor
The East Willow Road Corridor is located along Willow Road east of the Edens
Expressway and includes the underutilized mixed commercial development
between the highway off ramp and Linder Avenue as well as the currently vacant
office building between Linder Avenue and Lockwood Avenue.

94

Redevelopment Opportunity
As future redevelopment occurs, new
buildings should utilize the Village Center
Design Guidelines to reflect the character of
the Village Center and be pushed to the
front lot line to accommodate parking in the
rear.

Proposed Signage
A gateway sign should be considered near
the intersection of Willow Road and the
Edens Expressway exit as the Village
continues to implement its Competitive
Identity Plan.

Frontage
Road Corridor
Subarea

Parking for all buildings in
this area should be shared
with access off of Linder
Avenue.

The two-story office building at 1622 W Willow
Rd. is a quality example of neighborhood scale
development that should inform the design of
future redevelopment of parcels to the west. The
building was recently purchased and is being
occupied with office uses.

Erickson
Woods

Buffer

Maintain Alley Access
As critical access points for all users, the
Village should require that this alley access
be maintained as future redevelopment
occurs in the area.

Preserve Parking
The Village should work with IDOT and
Cook County to negotiate long term use or
acquisition so that this parcel can continue
to be used for parking and circulation to
maximize the development potential of the
adjacent site.

Village Center
Subarea

Orchard Ln

Orchard Ln

Enhance Streetscape
Proposed Screening

The southern border of this lot
should be better landscaped to
more effectively buffer views
from adjacent residential uses.

Rd

The Village should work with IDOT to install
a pedestrian crossing at Linder Avenue.

Willow Rd

age
ont
E Fr

Proposed Intersection Improvement

The Village should preserve this existing
landscaping to ensure that any
non-single-family detached development in
the area is adequately screened and
buffered from the homes to the south.

e
tag
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Mt Pleasant St

Rd
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Lockwood Av

Pedestrian access on the south side of
Willow Road is a carriage walk between the
Willow Road travel lanes and internal access
drive. The Village should encourage the
establishment of a consistent sidewalk
network to better connect residents to new
uses as well as the Forest Preserve property
and North Branch Trail system.

Linder Av

Proposed Sidewalk
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These structures are currently out of character for the
area and their site design and circulation were
impacted by the widening of Willow Road. As future
redevelopment occurs in this area, the Village should
encourage the development of new two- to
three-story mixed-use structures with commercial on
the first floor and residential above.

Subarea Frameworks
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1

The illustrative vision for East Willow Road
depicts how the area could be redeveloped
to better connect this enclave to the Village
Center and leverage connection to the Forest Preserve.
The Village should partner with area residents and businesses to develop a unique
neighborhood brand and name. This
neighborhood brand can be reflected in
streetscape banners and gateway sign improvements and will also help in marketing
development opportunities for the area.

94

Orchard Ln

Linder Ave

East Willow Road
Illustrative Vision

3
6
2
4

Willow Rd

5

1. The East Willow Road Corridor is located

directly north of a residential neighborhood making screening and privacy top
considerations for future redevelopment.
The Village should consider limiting the
hours of operation and enhancing the
performance standards for any future
uses to ensure that the neighborhood is
not negatively impacted.

Subarea Frameworks

2. The parking lot east of Linder Avenue

does not provide for an off-street pedestrian connection to adjacent sidewalks.
As redevelopment occurs, the Village
should partner with the property
owners and Cook County to install
a one-way access drive with angled
parking. Excess right-of-way that results
from the reconfiguration should be used
to install a sidewalk or multi-use path
that is separated from Willow Road by a
landscaped parkway. This improvement
will also connect the area to the North
Branch Trail crossing at Lagoon Drive.

3. Provide streetscape improvements on

Linder Avenue and along the south
side of Willow Road that includes wide
sidewalks or a multi-use path, street lighting, banners that include Northfield and
local neighborhood branding elements,
and planters.
4. Enhance the Linder Avenue intersec-

tion with pedestrian crossings and
provide a trail connection from Linder
Avenue and Willow Road to the North
Branch Trail and Erickson woods parking area located to the north. Work with
IDOT on a signalized crossing including a
pedestrian-activated crossing beacon
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5. The East Willow Road subarea is locat-

ed across the street from Cook County
Forest Preserve’s Skokie Lagoons and
Erickson Woods and has nearby access
to the North Branch Trail. As the only
commercial area adjacent to these outdoor recreation assets, potential exists
to encourage retailers and restaurants
that target forest preserve and trail
users. Examples of such uses include a
bike sales and repair shop, kayak rental,
outdoor gear retailer, or convenience
retailers.

6. Enhance the Linder Avenue intersec-

tion south of Willow Road with a small
plaza space and gateway feature that
helps identify the East Willow Road area
as a unique part of Northfield and mark
the entrance to the neighborhood.
7. All future redevelopment should work to

visually connect this corridor with the
Village Center through complementary
streetscape and the use of the Village
Center Design Guidelines.

Village of Northfield • Vision Plan 2040
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West Willow Road Corridor
The West Willow Road Corridor is located at the ‘S’ bend of Willow Road where it meets Old
Willow Road. This area is located in the heart of Northfield’s residential area and participants
throughout community outreach expressed a desire for it to remain residential in nature. The
widening of Willow Road and the installation of landscape medians have resulted in limited
access for the parcels on the southwestern portion of the corridor. Right in, right-out-only
access may prevent desired maintenance and reinvestment and could limit the market
feasibility of new development.

Encourage the installation of
strong signage and gateway
entry enhancements.

The Village should support a conservation design
approach to future development that clusters
proposed residential development and integrates
environmental features such as existing tree canopy or
stormwater management features. Conservation areas
should act as a buffer between the higher density homes
and the existing adjacent low density homes.

Willow Rd

Existing Private Lanes

The construction of an internal private lane
serving new homes should be supported as
a part of any proposed development.

All properties should be accessed by a new
connection to the proposed internal lane
and all other driveway access to Willow
Road should be eliminated.
Buffer Zones
Enhance Streetscape
Gateway Entry Features

Should land assembly and
redevelopment occur in this part
of the Willow Road corridor, the
Village should support the
development of single-family
homes or townhomes at a
density no greater than 2
dwelling units per acre.

Incorporate high quality and
attractive streetscape
enhancements along Willow
Road as new development occurs.

Chapel Hill Ln

Proposed Access Removal

Wagner Rd

Whittier Ln

While properties along this segment of
Willow Road previously had full access from
the roadway, the introduction of landscaped
medians required access to be reduced to
right-in/right-out for several properties.
Access issues coupled with issues of
localized flooding greatly impact the market
viability of residential development at
desirable densities. The Village should
analyze the feasibility of acquiring parcels in
the area for stormwater mitigation purposes.

Proposed Road Network

Sunset Ridge Rd

Redevelopment Opportunities

Old Willow Rd

Bracken Ln

Willow Rd
Village Center
Subarea

Eaton St

Graemere St

Thackeray Ln

Ingram St

Jeffery St

Birchwood Ln

Bosworth Ln

Encourage the use of berms and
landscaped buffers adjacent to
existing residential areas.
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All access should be direct to
Willow Road and limited to
right-in/right-out for safety.

Subarea Frameworks

Winnetka Road Corridor
The Winnetka Road Corridor is located north of Winnetka Road, south of the Village Center,
east of Northfield Road, and west of the Edens Expressway. This area consists of a mix of
single-family detached, single-family attached, and multifamily uses with several remnant
industrial uses located along the underutilized railroad right of way.

Proposed Sidewalk

Proposed Multi-Use Path

Rd
Harding Rd

Proposed Skokie Valley Trail

Future development should incorporate
strategies such as landscaped berms and
building orientation that minimize sight
lines and reduce noise impacts from the
Edens Expressway.

Proposed Screening
Single-Family/Townhome Opportunity
Existing Park
Enhance Streetscape

A trailhead in these
locations could be
accommodated as part of
redevelopment, serving as
an amenity to area
residents.

Winnetka Rd

Watersmeet
Woods

Higher density, two- to three-story
single-family attached or multi-family
housing should be considered for the
currently industrial properties in this area.

Subarea Frameworks

The Village should consider partnering with Cook
County to construct a sidewalk along West
Frontage Road and the north side of Winnetka
Road to offer residents greater pedestrian access
to key destinations such as the Village Center and
New Trier High School.

Existing Trail

Happ Rd

The Village should continue to support
improvements along Happ Road, including
the creation of a multi-use path and
intersection improvements at Winnetka Road
to encourage walking and biking to school.

field

Proposed Intersection Improvement

94

Colonial Ln

North

The Village should consider partnering with
Cook County to construct a sidewalk along
West Frontage Road and the north side of
Winnetka Road to offer residents greater
pedestrian access to key destinations such as
the Village Center and New Trier High
School.

Northfield
Road Corridor

As the Village continues to implement its
Competitive Identity Plan, it should consider
installing a gateway sign near the
intersection of West Frontage Road and
Winnetka Road, and wayfinding signs at the
intersection of Happ Road and Winnetka
Road.

Rd

The Village is seeking amenity-rich
development of key sites with superior
design and architectural treatments.

Proposed Signage

The Village should encourage the comprehensive
redevelopment of these industrial uses to rowhomes
or townhomes that reflect the scale and character of
surrounding residences.
e
tag
ron
WF

Redevelopment Opportunities

Village
Center
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New Trier
Freshman
Campus

This site, a light industrial use, along with the adjacent
single-family detached homes is a desirable location for
redevelopment. Future development should reflect the
scale and character of the corridor and a mix of
single-family detached, townhome, and multifamily
housing is appropriate.
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6

Transportation
and Mobility Plan
Northfield has a well-developed transportation network that was
widely cited as a strength of the Village during community outreach
events. However, transportation preferences and the way we think
about planning for the future of transportation has begun to shift.

Goal 1

Enable efficient and safe mobility and
access for automobiles and trucks.

The rapid pace at which technology is advancing may change the
transportation landscape and more broadly, how we view mobility
as it relates to land use and the environment. This Transportation
and Mobility Plan will help to ensure that Northfield continues
to be a forward-looking community that is prepared to adapt to
change. Through analyzing the existing state of Northfield’s trans-

Goal 2

Support alternative modes of transportation such as walking, biking, and
public transit.

portation facilities, travel options, and infrastructure, the Transportation and Mobility Plan establishes goals and identifies key areas
for improvements to help the Village plan and manage growth and
development in the coming decades.

Roadway jurisdiction is an important factor with regard to roadway function and maintenance.
Some of the major roadways within the Village are under the jurisdiction of the Illinois Department of Transportation (IDOT) and the Cook County Department of Transportation and Highways (CCDTH).
28
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Transportation & Mobility Plan

Roadway Improvements
Protect Residential
Neighborhoods from
Through Traffic

Preserve the existing street hierarchy to
protect residential neighborhoods from
through traffic.
Northfield’s existing street hierarchy directs
traffic away from residential areas, making
neighborhoods safe for residents to walk
their dogs and for children to play in their
yards. Few local streets currently provide
through connections to collector/arterial
roadways, helping limit cut-through traffic. This practice should be maintained to
ensure the safe nature of residential neighborhoods. As such, no new through connections are recommended within the transportation plan.

Review Conditions and
Identify Priorities
Continue to regularly review roadway
conditions and identify projects to ensure
the continued maintenance, efficiency,
and safety of the roadway network.
Although many important roadways are
not under Northfield’s jurisdiction (Willow
Road, Happ Road, Sunset Ridge Road, and
Winnetka Road), this does not mean that
Northfield takes a hands-off approach to
reviewing those roadways’ conditions. In
addition, to ensure that private roadways are
maintained, efficient, and safe, the Village
should encourage the establishment of
formal Homeowners Associations (HOAs).
The Village should also continue to assist
through Special Service Areas. This approach also provides the ability to bond for
projects, allowing residents to fund the work
over time.

Parking

Reduce the Visual Impact
of Parking Lots
Modernize parking lot development
standards to reduce the visual impact of
surface parking.
Parking lots are too visually dominant in several commercial areas, impacting community
character. The Village Code of Ordinances
regulates parking lot landscaping in Chapter 10, Article VI, Section 10-22, Part B. The
current code provides requirements for
landscaping of the parking lot interior and
perimeter, which helps provide cleaner air
quality, promotes more efficient management of stormwater runoff, and improves
visual aesthetics.
To further reduce the visual impact of
surface parking, the Village should increase the requirement for perimeter
landscaping from 50 percent of the parking
lot perimeter to 90-100 percent. This would
bring the Village more in line with surrounding communities which require close to 100
percent screening.
The Village should also explore establishing an incentive program that pushes
developers toward implementing green
stormwater drainage practices, such as
bioswales and permeable pavement, in
parking lot development. One such incentive could be a reduction to the proposed
90 percent landscape screening mentioned
above.

Transportation & Mobility Plan
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These are good examples of parking lot screening featuring attractive landscaping and
a masonry knee wall.

Village of Northfield • Vision Plan 2040

29

Shared Parking

Parking Minimums

Promote cross access and shared parking
in commercial and employment corridors.

Revise parking minimums to reflect industry standards.

The location of parking and the lack of access to parking lots, especially in the Village
Center, has led to a perception of a lack of
parking overall. Although sufficient parking does exist, the Village should promote
shared parking to maximize the use of existing spaces and help to correct the perception of a lack of parking.

Updating parking requirements to reflect
industry standards will help ensure that parking supply meets actual parking demand
and will adapt to changing preferences in
transportation such as ridesharing services.

Section 20-4 of the Northfield zoning ordinance currently allows parking on a lot other
than the lot occupied by the business the
parking would serve, however, it does not
allow for a reduction in the overall amount
of parking required. Shared parking is often
incentivized through a reduction in the total
number of required parking spaces for each
use if peak demand differs among users.
This helps to reduce the total land area
dedicated to parking which in turn reduces
stormwater runoff. To encourage shared
parking, the Village should consider establishing a shared parking incentive in Article
20 of the Zoning Ordinance and require
that the developer submit a shared parking
analysis.
The incentive should allow uses to lower the
overall number of required parking spaces if
a shared parking agreement is established
between adjacent property owners. To
calculate shared parking requirements, the
developer should submit a weekly demand
analysis that includes and compares both
existing and proposed uses. In general,
if peak demand differs among uses, the
maximum shared demand will result in fewer
spaces than the zoning code requires. The
table to the right outlines typical peak parking periods for various uses.

Embrace New Technology
Embrace new technology by updating
parking requirements and land use patterns to adapt to shifting transportation
preferences.

Autonomous Vehicles
As autonomous vehicle (AV) technologies
continue to improve and become mainstream, opportunities to fundamentally
redesign the street system with safer and
narrower streets will emerge. This shift in
roadway design will open up more space
for bicycle and pedestrian facilities, active streetscapes, and green spaces. It is
recommended that the Village develop a
strategic plan by 2030 to identify what the
community prioritizes for reclaimed rightof-way.

It is estimated that AVs have the potential
to reduce parking demand by 40 percent
by the year 2050. This shift could possibly
open a significant portion of land area,
currently dedicated to parking, to more
intense development. As AVs become more
mainstream, Northfield should regularly
check sources such as the Institute of Transportation Engineers to ensure that parking
requirements are relevant.
As parking demand decreases, the Village
should outline goals for the reclaimed space
and include them in the previously mentioned strategic plan.

Electric Vehicles
It is anticipated that most autonomous
vehicles will be electric vehicles (EVs) in the
future. EVs are becoming more prevalent
as technology reliability and battery capacity increase to provide greater range per
charge. There are several steps the Village
can take to enhance EV infrastructure in
the community including:

The roadways within the Village are classified according to the character of service they
are intended to provide. This functional classification process recognizes the system-wide,
supportive, hierarchy of roadway networks.

• Dedicating spots in public parking lots

Parking Development Standards
Land Use

• Working with businesses and property

ITE
Code

Existing Requirement
(Parking Spaces)

ITE Average Rate
(Parking Spaces)

ITE 85th Percentile
(Parking Spaces)

Business/
Retail Uses
Restaurant
(Sit Down)

820

1 per 250 Square
Feet (SF)
1 per 100 SF and
1 per staff

0.5 per 250 SF

0.92 per 250 SF

0.95 per 100 SF

1.75 per 100 SF

for EV charging stations.

owners to dedicate a portion of parking
spaces to no- or low-emission vehicles
and EV charging stations.

• Amending the zoning ordinance to allow
EV infrastructure as a use in zoning districts.

The Village will also need to decide whether charging stations provided within public
parking lots should be complimentary,
provided as a fee-based service, or privately
managed.

932

Source: ITE Parking Generation Manual; 5th Edition January 2019

Typical Peak Parking Periods for Various Land Uses
Weekday - Daytime

Schools and daycare centers
Park N Ride facilities
Offices
Banks and public services
Factories and
distribution centers
Professional services

Weekday &
Weekend - Evening

"White tablecloth"
restaurants
Bars and pubs
Movie theaters
Hotels
Meeting halls and
auditoriums

Weekend

Religious institutions
Shops and malls
Parks

Source: Parking Management Best Practices
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Transportation & Mobility Plan

Bicycle and Pedestrian
Mobility
Complete Streets

Implement Complete Streets policies on
key roadways.
The Village should consider adopting and
implementing a Complete Streets policy
that requires key streets to be planned, designed, operated, and maintained to enable
safe, convenient, and comfortable travel
and access for users of all ages and abilities
regardless of their mode of transportation.
Complete Streets considerations should
vary based on the Village’s existing street
hierarchy and should apply only to public
roadways. For example, on minor collectors
such as Central Avenue delineated bike
lanes may be appropriate, while on residential roads such as Bosworth Lane, shared
lane markings, also called sharrows, may be
more suitable. Routes that should be further
evaluated for potential Complete Streets
improvements are identified on the Transportation Plan map.

Transportation & Mobility Plan

Although bicycle or pedestrian facilities
may not be appropriate or desired on some
roads in Northfield, a Complete Streets ordinance would require the Village to explore
the feasibility of these facilities and provide
a framework for when exceptions to implementing Complete Streets should be made.
According to the Federal Highway Administration the three most commonly used
exceptions are on roads where nonmotorized use is prohibited (freeways), when the
project cost is disproportionate to its probable use, and when there is a documented
absence of need – in both the present and
the future. Other exceptions communities
adopt are when road work will only include
ordinary maintenance and repairs and when
there is a lack of available right-of-way.
A Complete Streets ordinance would require
a broader look at how transportation services are meeting the community’s needs.
Coordination among community members
and officials will be needed to establish
performance measures and goals. Quantitative measures to consider include total miles
of on-street bike lanes, linear feet of new
pedestrian accommodations, and number of
new curb ramps installed. Qualitative performance measures should also be incorporated, such as assessing how safe pedestrians
feel on roadways.

Improve Traffic Safety
Implement enhanced traffic safety measures near high pedestrian activity areas.
The Village should continue to explore
enhanced traffic safety measures such as
solar powered flashing stop-signs and raised
crosswalks near high pedestrian activity
areas including the Village Center.

Happ Road Raised Crosswalk
The Village should install raised crosswalks
along Happ Road immediately adjacent to
the student parking lot at New Trier High
School – Freshman Campus. The raised
pavement would provide a traffic calming
measure for motorists and help to signify
that the area has high pedestrian activity.
The crosswalk could also incorporate some
design elements related to the High School
color scheme.
The roadway is under the jurisdiction of
CCDTH, so an intergovernmental agreement would be needed between the Village
of Northfield and the CCDTH to secure
funding for the project. Coordination with
the school district to secure their input
should also be a top priority.
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Edens Pedestrian Crossing at
Willow Road and Winnetka Road
Improve pedestrian and bicyclist access
along major corridors.
There is interest among residents to improve the pedestrian connection across the
Edens Expressway at both Willow Road and
Winnetka Road. The current sidewalk on the
bridge is not buffered from vehicles, making
the pedestrian experience uncomfortable.
The Village should study the feasibility
of installing guard rails, similar to the one
located along Willow Road at the Middlefork of the North Branch of the Chicago
River crossing, to provide residents with a
safer experience while crossing. Additionally,
the Village should work with IDOT to install
flashing pedestrian crossing push signals at
the crosswalks located at the on/off ramps
of the Willow Road interchange with the
Edens Expressway to increase safety.

Create Safe Routes to School
Promote safe walking and biking route to
schools.
Encouraging students to walk and bike to
school not only promotes healthy lifestyles
but can also help to reduce traffic congestion related to school pick up and drop off.
Input received from students in Northfield
highlighted the need to enhance non-auto
access surrounding school facilities.
Opportunities to improve bicycle and sidewalk routes that lead to local schools are
identified as potential targets for Complete
Streets in the Transportation Plan map. This
will better prioritize the development and
promotion of safe routes to school.

In the long term, the Village should explore
construction of a pedestrian bridge to provide complete separation and allow for
safer crossing. The bridge could also provide a safe link between the North Branch
Trail that runs through the eastern side of
Northfield and the proposed Skokie Valley
Trail. The Village should encourage the
installation of a HAWK beacon (high-intensity activated crosswalk beacon) along
Willow Road at Linder Avenue to stop
road traffic and allow pedestrians to cross
safely to the nearby Erickson Woods and
Skokie Lagoons Forest Preserve properties.

Village of Northfield • Vision Plan 2040
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Transit

Improve Access to Metra
Connect to regional transit centers
through strategies such as a shuttle system or ridesharing.

Shuttle Service Expansion
One detractor for residents living in Northfield is the lack of a Metra line and station
in the Village. Major employers such as
Medline have worked to solve this issue
by coordinating with transit providers to
offer employees a shuttle system to/from
the Glen/N. Glenview Metra Station, the
Winnetka Metra Station, and Wilmette CTA
Purple Line Station. The Village should consider partnering with Medline to expand
their shuttle service to all residents of
Northfield.

Curbside Park-and-Ride Facility
The Village should work with Pace to establish a Curbside Park-and-Ride Facility
to make Pace Route 423 more accessible
and convenient. According to Pace’s website, “the region includes many commercial
developments with large parking areas
located along arterial streets served by Pace
buses. In these instances, property owners
are encouraged to provide dedicated transit
park-n-ride spaces near the arterial streets.
Parking would generally be used during
workday periods when commercial parking
demand is low and would occupy parking
furthest from commercial structures. This
would minimize the impacts on local businesses.”
The Village should gather public input to
see whether demand for such a service
exists. If the Village decides to move forward, several potential locations exist where
underutilized parking spaces could be dedicate to a Curbside Park-and-Ride Facility.
Village should coordinate with Pace and
Village Center property owners to identify
the best location.
Three Pace bus routes travel to and within Northfield. These routes connect the Village to
surrounding communities, Chicago, multiple Metra Stations and CTA stops, Chicago Botanic
Gardens, and schools.
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Sustainability
and Resiliency
Plan
Northfield is a leader in green initiatives and in 2016 was the first
village on the North Shore to join the Metropolitan Mayors Caucus’
Greenest Region Compact 2. The Village has partnered with Waste
Management to offer curbside composting, completed a tree inventory in 2018, offers a tree planting program, planted a pollinator
garden, and transitioned all Village street lighting and lighting in
municipal facilities to LEDs.
The Sustainability and Resiliency Plan builds off of this strong foundation of work to offer the Village new and innovative strategies
to maintain the quality of life residents currently enjoy for years to
come.

Goal 1

Minimize potential impact of increased
rain events through the continued
planning and implementation of stormwater mitigation projects including the
expansion of green infrastructure.

Goal 2

Maintain and improve the Village’s class
in the FEMA Community Rating
System.

Environmental
Features

The importance of planning for the
maintenance of environmental features
and natural resources in Northfield is
exacerbated by the fact that a significant
portion of the community is located in the
floodway of both the Middlefork of the
North Branch of the Chicago River and the
Skokie River.

The Village has a history of planning for
stormwater management. In the past few
years it completed many projects including
the design and construction of storm sewers
on Willow Road, Wagner Road, West Bosworth Lane, and Churchill Street as well as
the preliminary engineering for the Winnetka Road storm sewer. As storm events worsen in the years to come it is essential that
the Village continue to plan and implement
stormwater management projects to minimize the impact of flooding on Northfield
residents. New and innovative strategies to
accomplish this are detailed in this section.

Goal 3

Encourage private use of sustainable
best practices and implement best
practices in community facilities.

Goal 4

Improve access to green energy
options.
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Sustainability and Resiliency Plan

Stormwater
Management

The Floodways map included in the Environmental Features and Natural Resources
section herein identifies Federal Emergency
Management Agency (FEMA) floodplains.
Minimal floodplains are found within the
Village planning area.
Northfield requires adoption of the FEMA
regulations to stay in compliance with the
National Floodplain Insurance Program.
The floodplain regulations are designed to
reduce/eliminate flood losses and conserve
and protect the natural and beneficial functions of the Village’s water resources.

Sustainability and Resiliency Plan

Flooding within Northfield not only occurs
within the FEMA mapped floodplain, but
also within the residential neighborhoods
and streets in proximity to floodways. The
Village is currently in the process of installing drainage improvements in the West
Bosworth area, which encompasses Wagner
Road, Graemere Street, Thackeray Lane,
Ingram Street, and Jeffery Street. It is evident that Northfield is taking steps toward
upgrading storm sewer systems to provide
its residents with the greatest mitigation to
flooding.

Update the Comprehensive
Floodplain Administration
Program
Continue implementing and updating the
comprehensive floodplain administration
program.
A significant portion of the Village is located in a Federal Emergency Management
Agency (FEMA) Special Flood Hazard Area,
meaning those areas are susceptible to the
floods that have a one percent chance of
occurring annually. To minimize the adverse
impacts associated with this flood potential,
the Village implemented comprehensive
floodplain management programming by
adopting a Stormwater Management Plan in
2009 and has since completed many projects contained therein.
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The Metropolitan Water Reclamation District
of Greater Chicago’s Board of Commissioners (MWRD) adopted a Watershed Management Ordinance (WMO) in 2014 to regulate
stormwater management for all communities in Cook County. The adoption of the
WMO will affect proposed projects not yet
completed in Northfield’s Stormwater Management Plan.
A May 2019 amendment to the WMO included new watershed specific release rates,
incorporation of updated rainfall data more
accurately reflecting the increasing intensity
of rain events, and updates to the redevelopment provisions relating to detention.
The updated WMO and rainfall data will
impact stormwater management systems required for development and future updates
to FEMA maps. It is recommended that the
Village update its Stormwater Management
Plan, as new projects will be these changes.

Maintain FEMA Community
Rating System Class
Maintain and improve the Village’s class
in the FEMA Community Rating System.
Owners of homes located in the floodplain are likely to have an insurance policy through the National Flood Insurance
Program to cover potential losses caused by
overland flooding. Since 2016, the Village
has been a part of the FEMA Community
Rating System, which provides residents a 15
percent discount on their policies. The Village has a Class 7 rating. Northfield should
continue working to maintain or improve its
rating to ensure that residents have access
to affordable insurance.
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Sustainable Best
Practices

I mplement Sustainable
Best Practices
Implement sustainable best practices in
community facilities, including alternative
energy applications, green energy procurement, water conservation, recycling
and composting programs, native landscaping, and more.
As weather events continue to worsen, enhancing community resilience has become
a mainstream priority for municipalities
throughout the country. Many strategies
exist to help the Village incorporate best
practices into community facilities improvements, including the following:
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• Use permeable surfaces in the repavement/resurfacing of Village-owned
parking lots. Permeable pavement “absorbs” a certain degree of water, while
traditional pavement techniques do not.
This tactic will reduce stormwater runoff
into the Village’s infrastructure system,
which will help prolong the life of the
system.

• Plant native landscapes in Vil-

lage-owned rights-of-way. Native
landscapes are adapted to local environmental conditions, which means that
they require less water, time, and money
to maintain. Additionally, they provide
a natural habitat for local wildlife. Such
improvements can be made in concert
with other right-of-way infrastructure improvements, or in targeted rights-of-way
following successful grant applications.
Village-owned rights-of-way that should
be prioritized for native landscaping
include collector routes and routes in the
Village Center.

• Maintain the Village’s tree preservation
ordinance. The Village Code includes
requirements for tree canopy preservation and tree replacement or fees in lieu
of replacement for nonresidential development. This helps provide Northfield
with more trees and helps maintain the
Village’s status within the Tree City USA
program, which recognizes municipalities
for their excellence in urban forest management. (See Northfield Village Code,
Chapter 10, Article 5).

• Establish standards for Solar Energy

Collection Systems and other green
energy options. The science behind
solar energy collection systems is well-established and communities throughout
the country now allow them as-of-right
throughout zoning districts. The Village
should consider adopting standards to
allow residents and property owners to
install solar energy collection systems in a
manner that does not change the character of neighborhoods or commercial
corridors. Standards to be considered
include regulations on location, quantity,
height, and architectural integration.
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• Evaluate opportunities to integrate

solar energy and other energy saving
practices as existing buildings are renovated or new buildings are constructed. The Village should continue to lead
by example by consistently integrating
energy saving practices, such as its recent
conversion to LED lighting, as Northfield
reinvests in its municipal facilities and
constructs new facilities. Energy saving
practices that the Village should consider
include, upgraded heating and cooling
equipment, upgraded thermostats and
heating/cooling controls, weatherization
projects, and roof and window replacement. It is recommended that Northfield
complete an energy audit of all Village
facilities to identify cost-effective, energy
saving measures to pursue. Additionally,
the Village should continue to encourage
and support its partners to do the same.
The Sunset Ridge School and Medline
are excellent examples of a community
institution integrating solar panels and
many other sustainable best practices
into their facilities.

Encourage Private Use of
Sustainable Best Practices
Encourage sustainable best practices
such as low impact design strategies as
part of new development and site design.
Private development should work to manage stormwater and lessen the impact
of flooding just as the Village has done.
Northfield can encourage the integration of
best management practices (BMPs), such as
bioretention facilities, rain gardens, vegetated rooftops, rain barrels, and permeable
pavements as a part of new development
and site design. BMPs should be made a
standard part of the review for planned
unit development and special use approval processes.

Sustainability and Resiliency Plan
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Community
Facilities,
Parks, and Open
Space Plan
The quality of community facilities, parks, and open space are a
key strength of the Village. As Northfield continues to grow and its
population changes, the Village must continue to modernize and
reinvest in local government facilities and services to match the
evolving needs of the community and ensure a high quality of life

Community Facilities

Goal 1

Continue to offer high quality and innovative community facilities and services
to residents.

for local residents.

Since some of Northfield’s community facilities, parks, and open
space are not Village-owned, it is important that the Village maintain regular communication and active coordination with other
agencies.
The Community Facilities, Parks, and Open Space Plan is not meant
to supersede the goals and policies of other agencies, or substitute
for the need to conduct more detailed, technical analysis by independent stakeholders as part of their decision-making processes.
The following recommendations emphasize the need to leverage
shared assets to more efficiently and effectively meet the demands
of the Northfield community well into the future.
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Goal 2

Continue to cooperate with the Northfield Park District, Winnetka Park
District, and other regional partners
to maintain and enhance the Village’s
parks. Protect and activate the environmental features and open spaces in the
community.

Goal 3

Promote Intergovernmental
Cooperation

Continue to promote intergovernmental coordination of community services
through joint use and the development of
public facilities for community-wide use.
Community services in Northfield are delivered by several agencies and governmental
bodies including the Northfield and Winnetka Park Districts, Winnetka-Northfield Library
District, multiple school districts, non-profits,
and civic organizations. The Village should
promote intergovernmental/interagency
cooperation and coordination to ensure
that Northfield residents receive the highest
quality services possible. Recommendations
on how the Village can continue to partner
with these organizations are detailedin the
following section.

Northfield Park District
The Northfield Park District serves the western portion of the Village. The Northfield
Park District owns, operates, and maintains
Clarkson Park, Willow Park, and Fox Meadow Park as well as the Northfield Community Center. In February 2019 the District
was awarded a $400,000 grant to complete
renovations to Clarkson Park. Through
extensive community outreach, plans for the
renovations have been completed and were
approved by the Village Board in September
2019.

Maintain Northfield’s high standards
of living by facilitating the adoption of
new technologies in infrastructure and
systems.
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Winnetka Park District

Northfield-Winnetka Library District

Public Schools

North Shore Senior Center

The eastern portion of the Village falls under
the jurisdiction of the Winnetka Park District.
The District owns and operates 27 park sites
throughout its 4.8 square mile service area,
including two in Northfield – Happ Road
Park and Northfield Park. The District does
not have any improvements planned for
these Northfield-based parks at this time.
The Village should continue to foster its excellent working relationship with the District
and encourage additional programming and
events at parks in Northfield.

The Northfield-Winnetka Library District
operates the Northfield Branch Library at
1785 Orchard Lane, in the Village Center.
This community asset was cited by many as
a draw to the Village Center and a strength
of the community. Library representatives
communicated that the Northfield Branch Library is in need of additional parking spaces,
better signage, and refreshed landscaping.
The Library is currently in the process of developing plans to address these and other
concerns.

Northfield residents have access to the top
tier of schools in the state from preschool
to high school. The Village of Northfield is
located in two townships: Northfield Township and New Trier Township. Most children
attend New Trier High School with some
attending Glenbrook South High School.

The North Shore Senior Center is a 501(c)(3)
organization located at 161 Northfield Road.
The Center focuses on serving seniors and
their family members. It cultivates a social
community defined by friendships, volunteerism, clubs, learning, and new experiences. The Center also operates the House
of Welcome Adult Day Services, which
offers specialized programs for people with
memory loss. It is located adjacent to the
main facility. Approximately 300 people from
the North Shore area visit the facility daily.
This community is beginning to outgrow the
program space and the Director of Facility
Operations has said that serving more seniors and families in the existing location will
be challenging in the coming years.

The Village should continue to coordinate
and support the library in its remodeling
efforts. Additionally, there is a desire for the
library to be included in any potential wayfinding signs in the Village.

Community Facilities, Parks, and Open Space Plan

There is more variety in kindergarten, elementary, and middle school district boundaries. Depending on where children live in
the Village, they may attend elementary
school at Middlefork School or Avoca Elementary School, and middle school at Sunset Ridge School or Marie Murphy School.
Children living in the Glenbrook South High
School district attend Lyon Elementary
School, Pleasant Ridge SChool, and Attea
Middle School.
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The Village should continue to foster its
working relationship with the Center to
ensure that its facilities’ needs are met and
that this critical community service remains
in Northfield. Additional recommendations
pertaining to the North Shore Senior Center
are included in the Northfield Road Subarea
Plan (Section 4: Subarea Plans).
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Review Village
Facilities and Services

• Fire-Rescue Department. The depart-

Leverage New Technologies
to Enhance Infrastructure

Coordinate with the
School Districts

Review Village facilities and services to
identify potential issues and prepare for
necessary renovations, replacements, and
improvement projects.

• Village Hall. Community input received

Encourage the use of technology in infrastructure and systems to enhance service,
reduce costs, improve performance and
preserve natural resources.

Ensure that new residential developments do not adversely impact the capacity of school facilities or funding.

The continued maintenance of Village
facilities is critical to ensuring that high
quality services are consistently delivered
to residents. The Village should continually
review facilities and services and proactively
budget to address needed renovations, replacements, and improvements. Below is an
overview of current Village facilities and recommendations for anticipated needs based
on staff comments and capacity implications
related to the Land Use Plan.

• Public Works Department. The de-

partment does not have any capacity or
staffing issues currently.

• Police Department. Lack of parking

for police vehicles is an issue facing the
department. As the Village works to implement the Village Center Subarea Plan
and address parking concerns in that
area, it should also coordinate with the
Police Department to ensure that their
parking concerns are addressed.
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ment does not have any capacity or
staffing issues currently.

during the planning process highlighted a
sentiment among some stakeholders that
the Village Hall site is a prime location
within the Village Center that could be redeveloped to better anchor and increase
activity in the district. Other comments
indicated that the facility does not represent a quality gateway to the Village Center and the Village as a whole. To address
these concerns, recommendations for the
location and installation of new gateway
and wayfinding signs have been included
in the Village Center Subarea Framework
(See Section 4: Subarea Plans). The Subarea Framework also discusses potential
relocation of the Village Hall over the
long term if it can be accomplished in a
fiscally responsible manner that doesn’t
compromise Village operations.

The Village should encourage the development of new telecommunications
infrastructure, including 5G and beyond,
through a progressive policy stance. Internet service providers are pushing forward
with the implementation of 5G networks
across the United States, with it being likely
that 5G cellular service becomes the standard over the next few years. In the coming
decades, more advancements will be made
to the telecommunications network to further increase capabilities and capacity. The
Village should be prepared to take a progressive policy stance that expedites the
installation of 5G and the next generation
of telecommunications infrastructure.

As Vision Plan 2040 is implemented over the
coming years and new housing is developed as recommended in the Subareas Plan
Frameworks and Land Use Plan, the Village
must continue to closely coordinate with the
School Districts to ensure that school facility
capacity and school funding is taken into
consideration in the plan approval process.
Close coordination is especially pertinent
with the Avoca and New Trier School Districts as the majority of recommended infill
residential development falls within their
district boundaries.

In order to make the feedback process
between the school districts and the Village
more effective and efficient, it is recommended that Northfield consider revising its
development process. Planned Unit Developments (PUDs) and developments seeking
a special use permit require a Plan and
Zoning Commission public hearing. The Village should revise the application process
for residential special uses and PUDs to
require that notice of the public hearing
is also sent to leadership of the applicable
school district(s). Since multifamily uses are
only permitted as special uses, this strategy
would ensure that the school districts have
an opportunity to review all such developments and provide feedback to the Plan and
Zoning Commission before they make their
recommendation to the Village Board of
Trustees.

The Village should also explore and, as
appropriate, encourage the use of private/public partnerships and alternative
delivery mechanisms. For example, the
Village may be able to expand upon the
current pilot program with ComEd to implement smart meter technology for water
meter reading and monitoring.
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Parks and Open Space
Integrate Open Space

Integrate open space opportunities in
commercial and office development
including the preservation and enhancement of natural features. Also consider the provision of landscaped areas,
squares, plazas, and courtyards.
Participants throughout outreach events expressed their love for the low density, open
character of the Village. As new commercial
and office uses are developed, this character
could be diminished. Northfield should work
to preserve and enhance natural environmental features by requiring the integration
of open space, landscaped areas, squares,
plazas, and/or courtyards for new development. In the development of a requirement
such as this, the Village must consider the
market viability of preserving and enhancing
open spaces to ensure that the requirement
does not impact the viability of a development.
To accomplish this, it is recommended that
the Village revise its PUD Ordinance (Appendix A, Article 17) to:

• Include the integration of activated open
spaces as an objective of commercial
PUD; and

• Revise the Open Space standard to

include more detailed requirements for
shared open space.
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Coordinate with the
Park Districts

Continue Support for the
Skokie Valley Trail

Activate Forest Preserve
Open Space

Continue to support the Park Districts in
their provision of recreational programs,
facilities, and public gathering programs.

Construct the Skokie Valley Trail.

Partner with the Cook County Forest Preserve District to evaluate opportunities
to activate Forest Preserve open space in
the community for recreational purposes.

Although the Northfield and Winnetka Park
Districts are separate governmental bodies,
the services they offer contribute greatly
to residents’ quality of life in the Village.
Northfield has a history of supporting the
Park Districts to help ensure that residents
can continue enjoying their programs and
facilities. For example, the Village revised
its noise ordinance to better accommodate activities held at park properties. The
Village should employ several strategies
to continue supporting the Northfield and
Winnetka Park Districts including:

• Cross-promoting recreational programs
and facilities;

• Sharing use of facilities such as the

Northfield Community Center or Village
Hall;

• Evaluating regulations to better accommodate activities;

• Supporting the Park Districts as they work
to enhance indoor recreation offerings
and expand the fitness center; and

• Engaging with the Northfield Park District
as it explores the acquisition of neighborhood parks in the northern portion of the
Village.

Throughout community outreach events, the
development of a trail along the Union Pacific railroad and Com-Ed rights-of-way was
mentioned by the majority of participants
as an action they would like to see accomplished. As discussed in Section 5, a trail in
this location is currently being planned. The
Subarea Plan Frameworks incorporate the
recommendations of the study and provide
additional direction as appropriate to ensure
that local trail connections complement
future land use recommendations.

Parks, Open Space,
and Environmental
Features Distribution
Northfield’s public parks are adjacent to
Willow Road. Community outreach participants mentioned the desire for additional
parkland in the northern portion of the Village to increase access to passive and active
recreation.
Similarly, open spaces and Forest Preserve
properties are primarily located south of
Winnetka Road and/or east of the Edens
Expressway. Sunset Ridge Woods is located
about a half mile north of the Village along
Sunset Ridge Road. Recommendations on
how the Village could increase access to this
area should be explored.
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Cook County Forest Preserve property comprises the majority of the eastern border of
the Village. This open space, primarily used
for passive recreation including walking and
biking, could be better utilized for active
recreation purposes. The Village should
work with the Forest Preserve District
to develop strategies to better activate
areas that are readily accessible such as
open space with frontage along major corridors with compatible recreation options,
as outlined in the Forest Preserve District’s
2013 Recreation Master Plan.
There are areas where the Forest Preserve
could serve a dual purpose by providing
regional trail access as well as local park
improvements. For example, a small playground could be installed adjacent to the
parking lot in the Erickson Woods trailhead
off of Willow Road near Linder Avenue.
Another possible area of the Forest Preserve
that could be better activated in the Village
is where the Watersmeet Woods meets Winnetka Road. This area could be improved
as a trailhead for the North Branch Trail and
activated as a dog park or a nature play area
with engaging nature exploration programming.

Increase Connections
between the Village Center
and North Branch Trail
Coordinate with the Chicago Botanical
Garden, Ravinia, and Forest Preserve to
increase connections to encourage recreational and cultural opportunities.
The North Branch Trail is a 33.5 mile, paved
and unpaved trail, for hiking, biking, equestrian, and cross-country skiing, that stretches
from Edgebrook to the south, and Glencoe
to the north. The trail is commonly used to
access the Chicago Botanic Gardens and
offers amenities such as bike rentals.
It is recommended that the Village coordinate with the Forest Preserve to enhance
the Willow Road trailhead area with additional amenities such as picnic areas and
wayfinding signs that direct people to the
shops and restaurants in the East Willow
Road Corridor. Additionally, it is recommended that the Village coordinate with the
Chicago Botanical Garden as it plans events
to help current and future business owners
in the East Willow Road Corridor better capture people traveling to the Garden on the
North Branch Trail.
The Village should also explore a partnership with Ravinia Festival to establish
shuttles between the Village Center and
Ravinia. This could be used to encourage
dining before and after performances at the
venue.

Community Facilities, Parks, and Open Space Plan

Community Facilities, Parks, and Open Space Plan

DRAFT

FOR PUBLIC HEARING

Village of Northfield • Vision Plan 2040

43

9

Image and
Identity Plan
A key goal of this plan is to preserve and enhance the Village’s
charming, quaint, and safe reputation; casual and unassuming
nature; and laidback lifestyle. Although the image and identity of
Northfield is well known and loved by residents, it is not being
communicated to the larger region. The community is cautious to
promote itself for fear of losing its low profile. This chapter aims
to provide the Village of Northfield with a strategy to ensure that
it can effectively communicate the community’s image and identity
while ensuring that the characteristics that make the Village unique
and attractive are not lost.

Goal 1

Create a sense of place in Northfield
and reinforce the positive image of the
Village as “The Comfortable Corner of
the North Shore.”

Goal 2

Create Village-wide design guidelines.

Goal 3

Enhance the appearance of major
roadways.

Goal 4

Competitive Identity Plan

Village Center Design Guidelines

Fully implement the Village’s Competitive
Identity Plan including the installation of
gateway, wayfinding, and other signs.

Encourage, enforce, and expand the use
of the Village Center Design Guidelines.

Few features currently exist to identify the
Village to those passing through on major
routes. The implementation of the Village’s
Competitive Identity Plan is essential to
setting Northfield apart from surrounding
communities and effectively communicating
its assets and opportunities to potential
investors and residents. Recommendations
for the location of gateway, wayfinding,
and other signs are included in Section 4:
Subarea Plans. These signs should have a
consistent design to visually connect the
Village.

In 2008, the Village adopted the Village
Center Design Guidelines to preserve an
economically and culturally viable downtown
business district. The guidelines provide
developers and property owners with a
better understanding of the types of design standards that Northfield is hoping to
achieve in the Village Center. To ensure that
the guidelines are considered and utilized as
redevelopment occurs, it is recommend that
the Village revise its Planned Unit Development (PUD) Ordinance to require that any
new development or significant expansion
of existing development go through the
PUD process. Additionally, it is recommended that the Village revise the standards
for consideration in the PUD Ordinance to
require conformity with the Village Center
Design Guidelines.

Explore opportunities for public art
throughout the Village with a focus on
the Village Center.
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Enhance Appearance
of Major Roads
Work with IDOT and Cook County to
enhance the appearance of major arterial
streets.
When Willow Road was widened, the Village
worked with IDOT to enhance the appearance of the roadway through consistent
and substantial streetscape improvements.
Willow Road in Northfield is now a visually
unified corridor with a distinct appearance.
Northfield should continue to work with
IDOT and Cook County to improve the appearance of other major arterials in the Village. Several strategies on how the Village
can accomplish this follow.

Streetscape and Pedestrian
Infrastructure
As detailed in “Connecting Cook County,”
the County’s long range transportation
plan, maintaining and modernizing existing
transportation infrastructure is a priority. As
the County works to implement this goal,
the Village should advocate for the modernization of key roadways such as Winnetka
Road.

• Winnetka Road leads to New Trier High

School’s freshman campus and is therefore traversed daily by people throughout the region as well as students who
walk and bike to school. Priorities for the
modernization of this roadway should
include improvements to the pedestrian
environment, especially the bridge over
the Edens Expressway.

Image and Identity Plan

• As improvements are made to Willow

Road and Winnetka Road, the Village
should work with IDOT and Cook County
to install decorative railings and other
visual elements that reinforce Village
identity. In addition to decorative railings,
the improved bridges could have signs
facing Edens Expressway traffic that identify both the Village of Northfield and the
road name.

• The Village should also encourage Cook

County to include improvements to key
intersections along more narrow streets
like Sunset Ridge Road and Wagner Road
in future transportation improvement
programs. Likewise, the Village should
advocate for similar improvements to
IDOT roadways such as Waukegan Road.

Happ Road Streetscape
As the Happ Road Reconstruction and
Realignment project progresses (detailed
in Section 5) the Village should work with
the County to ensure that improvements to
the roadway also contribute to the aesthetic
appeal of the Village Center. The Village
should utilize a similar strategy as it did
when they coordinated with IDOT and advocated for the installation and maintenance of
landscaped medians as part of Willow Road
improvements which took place between
2013 and 2015. Although medians may not
be appropriate along Happ Road, a similar
style and amount of landscaping should be
incorporated into the Happ Road streetscape and proposed roundabout.

Foster Community Pride
Host events that foster community pride,
including both Village-wide and neighborhood events.
Throughout outreach events, participants
mentioned how they enjoy the opportunities
offered to gather with friends and neighbors for events like the Market and Music,
outdoor concerts, and sidewalk sales. The
Village should partner with the Northfield
and Winnetka Park Districts and the Winnetka-Northfield Chamber of Commerce
to host additional events throughout the
community, especially in the Village Center.
The Village should consider closing Walnut
Street and utilizing the roadway, parking
area, and adjacent open space to host
events such as National Night Out or a Holiday Market. The public parking lot between
Happ Road and Northfield Road could also
be utilized for similar community events.

Enhance Neighborhood
Gateways
Enhance the approaches and identification signs for Northfield’s residential
areas to celebrate the unique character
of each neighborhood.
There is no common style or use of design
elements shared among gateway treatments
marking the many private lanes to Northfield’s residential areas. Community outreach
participants indicated that this creates a
disjointed appearance and weakens Village
identity. To address this concern, it is recommended that the Village develop standards
for residential area gateway signage,
landscaping, and lighting.
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To enforce the standards, it is recommended
that the Village revise the sign ordinance;
landscaping, screening, and tree preservation ordinance; and performance standards
to include the new standards. This will ensure that when reinvestment occurs in gateway areas, neighborhoods install improvements that adhere to the new standards and
promote a unified appearance across the
Village over time.

Install Public Art
Explore opportunities for public art
throughout the Village with a focus on
the Village Center.
Public art can play a key role in providing an
interesting shopping experience that can’t
be duplicated online. Public art not only
helps to brand a downtown and set it apart
from others, but can also help to foster a
sense of ownership, belonging, and pride
within a community. The Village should update the Village Center Design Guidelines
to encourage property owners to feature
murals and other visual art on private
property.
There are several areas where blank walls
or pockets of open space provide opportunities for public art. Examples of potential
locations for murals or other visual art within
the Village Center include:

• the south wall of Village Hall;
• the west wall of 1757 Orchard Lane;
• the south wall of 301 N Happ Road; and
• the east wall of the Mariano’s.

Mural guidelines should include location
and design recommendations such as:

• The location of the mural or other visual
art on the building should not cover or
detract from significant or characterdefining architectural features;

• The installation of the mural or other visual art should complement and enhance
the building and be incorporated architecturally into the façade;

• Murals and other visual art should not

be located in an area which may cause
undue distraction to drivers thereby creating a safety hazard;

• The scale of the mural or other visual art

should be appropriate to the building and
site;

• The theme of the mural or other visual art
should be representative of the history,
culture, or location of the community and
be respectful of the greater context of
the community; or

• The mural or other visual art should be an
original design.

In addition to encouraging private property
owners to feature murals or other visual art
on their property, the Village should consider installing other types of public art, such as
sculptures, on Village-owned property and
public rights-of-way such as in the center of
the proposed roundabout at Orchard Lane
and Happ Road. Additionally, the Village
should work with the Northfield Park District, Cook County, and other agencies and
regional partners to explore opportunities
for an ‘art trail’ along the proposed Skokie Valley Trail that would terminate in the
Village Center.

Additional locations for public art outside
of the Village Center are also numerous
such as the south wall of the music store at
780 Frontage Road and the east wall of the
building at 1650 Willow Road.

Village of Northfield • Vision Plan 2040

45

10

Implementation
With the planning process complete, the Village enters into a
longer process of implementing Vision Plan 2040 and facilitating
change and growth over the next 20 years. This will require a cooperative and dedicated effort from all of Northfield’s stakeholders
including residents, elected and appointed officials, Village staff,
public agencies, the local business community, property owners,
and developers. This chapter details implementation strategies the
Village should utilize to realize the vision and accomplish the goals
of Vision Plan 2040.

Active Use

Vision Plan 2040 is the official policy guide
for land use, development, and reinvestment as the Village undergoes future development and improvement. Like Vision Plan
2020 before it, the Plan should be regularly
consulted by Village staff, the Village Board,
and the Plan and Zoning Commission. The
Plan should also guide community facilities
and service providers as new facilities, infrastructure, and programming are developed.
The Village should ensure that Village staff,
key stakeholders, and newly elected and appointed officials understand the purpose and
benefits of Vision Plan 2040 through a ‘plan
orientation’ to familiarize individuals with the
vision, goals, and recommendations of the
document. Further, Village staff should assist
the Village Board and other boards and
commissions in the administration, interpretation, and application of Vision Plan 2040. In
addition, the community at large will have a
direct impact on implementation of the Plan,
making it essential that they understand the
central themes of the document. Copies of
the Plan should be made available to download from the Village’s website and in hard
copy at Village Hall.
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Jurisdiction
Cooperation and
Participation

For Vision Plan 2040 to be successful, the
Village of Northfield should assume a leadership role in facilitating the cooperation
and participation of its local and regional
agencies, organizations, and various jurisdictions. Establishing partnerships and
maintaining open, clear communication will
contribute to a more efficient implementation process.

Partners in this endeavor should include:

• Avoca School District
• New Trier School District
• Sunset Ridge School District
• Illinois Department of Transportation
• Cook County Department of Transportation and Highways

• Cook County Forest Preserve
• Winnetka Park District
• Northfield Park District
• Winnetka-Northfield Library District
• Winnetka-Northfield Chamber of Commerce

• Metropolitan Water Reclamation District
of Greater Chicago

• Business Community
• Private Property Owners and
Developers

• Neighboring Municipalities
• Northfield Township
• New Trier Township
• Non-profit service providers

Implementation

Maintain Public
Communication

The foundation of Vision Plan 2040 was
input, ideas, and feedback from residents,
business owners, and other key stakeholders
in the community. This extensive community
outreach not only engaged the public and
informed the Plan but also kept residents
up to date on the planning process through
workshops, the project website, interactive
outreach tools, newsletters, social media,
and more. Outreach is essential to educating a community about the relevance of
planning and the Village’s role in defining
it’s future. Capitalizing on efforts completed
through the planning process, the Village
should work to convey the major recommendations and overall vision of the Plan
to the entire community. This can be done
through regular updates, coverage of major
milestones and projects, and by providing
further opportunities for residents to voice
their opinions.

Implementation

Amending
Development
Regulations

Vision Plan 2040 establishes a vision for the
community to be attained over the next two
decades. As the Village’s official policy document, the Plan should serve as the basis
for zoning entitlements and amendments.
Vision Plan 2040 contains many specific
recommendations, which are highlighted in
yellow in the implementation matrix, that
the Village should accomplish through a
comprehensive update of its zoning and
subdivision codes. A holistic update to these
development regulations will ensure that
every section of the codes consistently and
efficiently achieves the vision and goals set
forth in Vision Plan 2040.

Periodic Update

Vision Plan 2040 should not be a static document but should instead evolve over time
to meet changing conditions. The Village
should maintain a list of possible amendments or issues which may be subject to
change, addition, or deletion from the Plan.
Although a proposal to amend the Plan can
be brought forth by petition at any time, the
Village should initiate a review of the Plan
at least every five years to ensure that it is in
line with potential demographic shifts, new
issues, or community interests. This review
should coincide with the preparation of the
Village’s budget and Capital Improvement
Plans as well as the preparation of an annual
action agenda. This allows recommendations or changes relating to capital improvements or other programs to be considered
as part of the Village’s commitments for the
upcoming fiscal year. The Village should also
review the plan following the completion of
major projects or after significant events that
may directly impact the community.
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Potential
Funding Sources

The following is a description of potential
funding sources currently available to the
Village and its partners for Plan implementation. As the funding sources and streams are
subject to change over time, it is important
to continue to research and monitor grants,
funding agencies, and programs to identify
new opportunities as they become available.

General Economic
Development Funding
Sources
Special Service Area (SSA)

SSAs can be used to fund improvements and
programs within a designated service area.
An SSA is essentially added to the property
tax of the properties within the identified
service area and the revenue received is
channeled back into projects and programs
benefiting those properties. A SSA can be
rejected if 51 percent of the property owners
and electors within a designated area object.
SSA funds can be used for such things as
streetscape improvements, area marketing,
and special events. This tool could also be
helpful in supporting improvements to the
subareas identified in the plan.

Tax Increment Financing (TIF)
The purpose of TIF funding is to incentivize
and attract desired development within key
commercial areas. TIF dollars can typically
be used for infrastructure, streetscaping,
public improvements, land assemblage, and
offsetting the cost of development.
TIF utilizes future property tax revenues
generated within a designated area or
district, to pay for improvements and further
incentivize continued reinvestment. As the
Equalized Assessed Value (EAV) of properties within a TIF District increases, the incremental growth in property tax over the base
year that the TIF was established, is reinvested in that area. Local officials may then issue
bonds or undertake other financial obligation based on the growth in new revenue.
Over the life of a TIF district, existing taxing
bodies receive the same level of tax revenue as in the base year. Provisions exist for
schools to receive additional revenue. The
maximum life of a TIF district in the State
of Illinois is 23 years, although a district can
be extended beyond that horizon through
authorization from the State Legislature.
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Business Development
District (BDD)
As authorized by Division 74.3 of the Municipal Code of the State of Illinois, a municipality may designate, after public hearings, an
area as a BDD. A BDD allows the Village to
levy up to an additional one percent retailers
occupation tax, one percent hotel tax, and
one percent sales tax within a designated
district. Similar to a TIF district, a BDD has
a maximum life of 23 years. BDD legislation
also permits municipalities to utilize tax
revenue growth that has been generated by
BDD properties to fund improvements in the
district.
BDD designation empowers a municipality
to carry out a business district development
or redevelopment plan through the following actions:

• Acquire all development and redevelopment proposals

• Acquire, manage, convey, or otherwise

dispose of real and personal property
acquired pursuant to the provisions of a
development or redevelopment plan

• Apply for and accept capital grants and
loans from the federal government and
the State of Illinois for business district
development and redevelopment

• Borrow funds as deemed necessary for

the purpose of business district development and redevelopment, and in this
connection, issue such obligation or revenue bonds as deemed necessary, subject
to applicable statutory limitations.
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• Enter into contracts with any public or
private agency or person

• Sell, lease, trade, or improve such real

property as may be acquired in connection with business district development
and redevelopment plans

• Expend such public funds as may be necessary for the planning, execution, and
implementation of the business district
plans

• Create a Business District Development

and Redevelopment Commission to act
as an agent for the municipality for the
purposes of business district development and redevelopment

BDD funds can be used for infrastructure
improvements, public improvements, site
acquisition, and land assemblage and could
be applicable in the identified subareas. Given the limited amount of funds that a BDD
is capable of generating, compared to a TIF
district, BDD is best suited for funding small
scale improvements and property maintenance programs.

Illinois Angel Investment
Credit Program
The Illinois Angel Investment Credit Program encourages investment into early-stage, innovative businesses within the
State of Illinois by offering tax credits to
qualifying investors. The credits equal to
25 percent of the claimant’s investment
made directly in a new business. The tax
credit may not exceed the taxpayer’s Illinois
income tax liability for the taxable year, but
the credit may be carried forward for up to
five years following the excess credit year.
Tax credits are allocated on a quarterly basis
throughout the year and are awarded on
a first-come, first-served basis. The investments prompted by this program provide
new businesses with critical funds to support
their growth and success.

Tax Abatement

Incentives

Façade Improvement Program

A property tax abatement is a versatile tool
that can be applied to address a wide range
of community issues. Property tax abatements are typically used as an incentive to
attract business and revitalize the local economy. In the State of Illinois, municipalities
and other taxing districts can abate any portion of the tax that they individually levy on
a property. The period of tax abatement on
a given property can be no longer than 10
years and the total combined sum of abated
taxes for all taxing districts cannot exceed
$4 million over that period. A taxing district
can administer the abatement by one of
two methods: 1) lowering the tax rate; or
2) initiating a property tax freeze where the
property is taxed based on a pre-development assessed value.

The Village can use funding mechanisms
such as a TIF district, SSA, or BDD to provide a variety of incentive programs to help
the community achieve its goals. These
incentives can be used to help attract new
development to the area, to help improve
existing development, and to encourage
business owners to stay in the community
and continue to impact the community in a
positive way.

Façade and site improvement programs can
be used to beautify the Village and improve
the appearance of existing businesses by
offering low-interest loans or grants to
improve the exterior appearance of designated properties. Such a program could
be implemented in the Village Center or
East Willow Road Corridor, as well as other
commercial and employment areas in need
of improvement.

While this list of possible incentive programs is not exhaustive, it is representative
of the range of options that are available
and will provide a good starting point for
the creation of a comprehensive incentive
program that will help the Village achieve its
objectives.

Payment in Lieu of Taxes (PILOT)

In some circumstances municipalities can
also petition the County to lower a property’s assessment. For example, a commercial
property could be assessed at a percentage
equivalent to that of a residential property. This is an effective means of lowering
a property tax bill; however, it should be
noted that this method impacts all taxing
districts and not just the district making the
request.

Revolving Fund Program
A revolving loan fund is administered to provide financial support and assistance to new
or expanding businesses, funded through
the Illinois Department of Commerce and
Economic Opportunity. The borrower may
use the low-interest loan for construction,
property rehabilitation/improvements, and
land acquisition, among other things.
As the Village seeks to redevelop key commercial and employment areas, such as the
Frontage Road Corridor or Village Center,
this funding opportunity should be marketed to local entrepreneurs seeking to grow
their businesses.
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PILOT is a tool similar to tax abatement. The
Village can use PILOT to reduce the property tax burden of desired businesses for a
predetermined period. In this instance, the
Village and a property owner would agree to
the annual payment of a set fee in place of
the property taxes. Payments are generally
made in the form of a fixed sum, but they
may also be paid as a percentage of the
income generated by a property.
In addition, PILOT can be a means of
reducing the fiscal impact on the Village
of a nonprofit, institutional use, or other
non-taxpaying entity locating to a key site.
While such uses can be desirable as activity
generators, they can also negatively impact
municipal services because they do not pay
taxes. Provisions can be made to offset that
negative impact by allowing the Village to
be compensated for at least a portion of the
revenue that would otherwise be collected
in the form of property tax.

Implementation

Transportation and
Infrastructure

Illinois Transportation
Enhancement Program (ITEP)
The Illinois Department of Transportation
(IDOT) administers the Illinois Transportation
Enhancement Program (ITEP) and has funded projects including bicycle and pedestrian
facilities, streetscaping, landscaping, historic
preservation, and projects that control or remove outdoor advertising. In the past, federal reimbursement has been available for
up to 50 percent of the costs of right-of-way
and easement acquisition and 80 percent of
the costs for preliminary engineering, utility
relocations, construction engineering, and
construction costs.

Safe Routes to School (SRTS)
The SRTS program has provided funding
for the planning, design, and construction
of infrastructure related projects that will
substantially improve the ability of students
to walk and bike to school, including:

• Sidewalk improvements;
• Traffic calming and speed reduction
improvements;

• Pedestrian and bicycle crossing improvements;

• On-street bicycle facilities;
• Off-street bicycle and pedestrian facilities;

• Secure bicycle parking systems; and,

Parks, Trails, and Open
Spaces
Illinois Department of
Natural Resources

The Illinois Department of Natural Resources (IDNR) administers several grants-in-aid
programs to help municipalities and other
local agencies provide a number of public
outdoor recreational areas and facilities.
The programs operate on a cost reimbursement basis to a government or non-forprofit organization. Local governments can
receive one grant per program per year,
with no restrictions on the number of local
governments that can be funded for a given
location. IDNR grants are organized into
three major categories: Open Space Land
Acquisition and Development (OSLAD);
Boat Access Area Development (BAAD); and
the Illinois Trails Grants Program.

Land and Water Conservation
Fund (LWCF)
The federal Land & Water Conservation
Fund program (LWCF) is a program with
similar objectives to the OSLAD program
that is also managed by IDNR. LWCF grants
are available to municipalities, counties, and
school districts to be used for outdoor recreation projects. Projects require a 50 percent
match. All funded projects must be used for
outdoor recreational purposes in perpetuity.

Illinois Bicycle Path Program
The Illinois Bicycle Path Program is a grants
program administered by IDNR that provides funding assistance up to 50 percent to
acquire and develop land for public bicycle
path purposes. Funded by a percentage of
vehicle title fees, maximum grant awards are
limited to $200,000.

Implementation
Action Matrix

The Implementation Action Matrix offers a
comprehensive list of all implementation
strategies, policies, and recommendations
contained within Vision Plan 2040. The matrix provides staff with a tool to prioritize implementation activities and projects over the
life of the plan. In addition, the matrix allows
the Village to approve specific, actionable
items on an annual basis and evaluate progress based upon completed implementation
strategies. The Implementation Action Matrix offers a brief description of each project
and indicates the following:

Priority Level

Priority is assigned to each recommendation of Vision Plan 2040 based on cost, ease
of implementation, and importance. Each
item in the Implementation Action Matrix is
indicated as one of the following:

• First Priority: Near-term, crucial
• Second Priority: Mid-term, essential
• Third Priority: Long-term, desirable

Potential Partnerships

Potential partnerships identifies government
bodies, civic organizations, private entities,
and other associations which may be able to
provide assistance with a strategy through
coordination and cooperation.

Zoning and Development
Regulations
Recommendations for revisions to zoning
and development regulation amendments
are highlighted in yellow in the implementation matrix.

Open Space Land Acquisition and
Development
The OSLAD program awards up to 50
percent of project costs up to a maximum
of $750,000 for acquisition and $400,000
for development and/or renovation of
recreational facilities such as playgrounds,
outdoor nature interpretive areas, campgrounds and fishing piers, park roads and
paths, and beaches. IDNR administers five
grant programs to provide financial assistance for the acquisition, development, and
maintenance of trails that are used for public
recreation uses.

• Traffic diversion improvements in the
vicinity of schools.

Implementation
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Objective

Recommended Action

Priority

Potential Partners

Potential Funding Sources

Residential Areas Framework

Ensure that new residential developments are compatible with
the scale and character of the surrounding neighborhoods.

Develop design guidelines for townhomes/rowhomes and multifamily development.

Second

Development Community

Limit negative impacts of new development within established
neighborhoods.

Develop a single-family detached housing “pattern book.”

Second

Development Community

Encourage new residential development in select areas to better
provide for the needs of the Village’s population throughout
every stage of life.

Promote the rehabilitation or replacement of deteriorating or
obsolete residential structures.

Assess the need to right-size existing zoning districts to ensure that any residential
teardown and infill development or the expansion of existing homes are of a compatible
scale and setback to existing development.

First

Clarify the use regulations for the R-1, R-2, R-3, R-4, and R-5 zoning districts to distinguish
between single-family detached and single-family attached housing products.

First

Permit accessory dwelling units as special uses in the R-4 and R-5 zoning districts when
certain conditions are met.

First

Proactively rezone properties identified in the Land Use Plan for single-family attached
and multifamily housing.

First

Establish standards of review for zoning text and map amendments including alignment
with the Land Use Plan.

First

Lower the minimum lot area requirements for multifamily housing units in the R-6 zoning
district.

First

Allow increased height or floor area in exchange for greater site amenities such as
additional or enhanced landscaping, public open space, green stormwater infrastructure,
public parking, or public art.

Commercial and Employment Areas Framework

Promote the rehabilitation or replacement of deteriorating or
obsolete commercial, office, and industrial structures.

Allow increased height or floor area in exchange for greater site amenities such as
additional or enhanced landscaping, public open space, green stormwater infrastructure,
public parking, or public art.

First

Expand the list of permitted uses in key zoning districts.

First

Require high-quality design, architecture, and site amenities
as new commercial, office, and mixed-use developments are
considered.

Expand and enhance the Village Center Design Guidelines for applicability throughout
Northfield's commercial and employment areas.

Second

Ensure that new commercial and office development does not
negatively impact the Village’s residential areas.

Develop use-specific provisions for uses such as mixed-use developments or business
parks that include additional requirements outside of general development standards
such as permitted hours of operation.

First

Enhance landscaping and screening requirements for parking lots, transitional yards, and
building foundation areas.

First

Revise the Planned Unit Development Ordinance to require that applicants host a preapplication meeting with surrounding property owners and include evidence that all
feedback was considered in their application.

First

Create incubator spaces in vacant office space in the Frontage Road Corridor to help
accelerate the pace at which innovative startups can launch their businesses in Northfield.

Third

Develop a “Small Business Starter Guide” to help small businesses open safely and
quickly.

Third

Support the development small, locally-owned businesses to
preserve the Village’s sense of place and enhance the Village
Center as a regional destination.

Continue to proactively engage with the Winnetka-Northfield Chamber of Commerce
and advocate for the promotion of Northfield businesses and events.
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On-going

Development Community

Property Owners

Illinois Angel Investment
Credit Program

Winnetka-Northfield
Chamber of Commerce

Implementation

Objective

Recommended Action

Priority

Potential Partners

Preserve the existing street hierarchy to protect residential
neighborhoods from through traffic.

Maintain practice of not connecting local roads to collector/arterial roads to ensure the
safe nature of residential neighborhoods.

On-going

Development Community

Continue to regularly review roadway conditions and identify
projects to ensure the continued maintenance, efficiency, and
safety of the roadway network.

Encourage the creation of Homeowner's Associations to ensure the continued
maintenance of private roads.

Third

Modernize parking lot development standards to reduce the
visual impact of surface parking.

Increase the requirement for perimeter landscape from 50 percent of the parking lot
perimeter to 90 percent.

First

Potential Funding Sources

Transportation and Mobility Plan

Explore establishing an incentive program that pushes developers toward implementing
green stormwater drainage practices.

Second

Property Owners

Special Service Area

Development
Community, MWRD

MWRD

IDOT, Cook County, ComEd

IDOT, Cook County, ComEd

Promote cross access and shared parking in commercial and
office corridors.

Establish a shared parking incentive in Article 20 of the Zoning Ordinance and require
that the developer submit a shared parking analysis.

First

Revise parking minimums to reflect industry standards.

Update minimum off-street parking requirements.

First

Embrace new technology by updating parking requirements and
land use patterns to adapt to shifting transportation preferences.

Develop a strategic plan by the end of 2030 to identify how the community prefers to
embrace autonomous and electric vehicles.

Third

Implement Complete Streets policies as part of roadway and
infrastructure improvements.

Consider adopting and implementing a Complete Streets policy that requires streets
to be planned, designed, operated, and maintained to enable safe, convenient, and
comfortable travel and access for users of all ages and abilities regardless of their mode
of transportation.

Second

IDOT, Cook County

IDOT, Cook County

Implement enhanced traffic safety measures near high pedestrian Explore enhanced traffic safety measures such as solar-powered flashing stop-signs and
activity areas.
raised crosswalks near high pedestrian activity areas including the Village Center and
Frontage Road Corridor.

Second

IDOT, Cook County

Safe Routes to School, ITEP,
IDOT, Cook County, ComEd

Third

IDOT, Cook County

Safe Routes to School, ITEP, IDOT
Pace, Medline

Improve pedestrian and bicyclist access along major corridors.

Advocate for a study of the feasibility of the installation of a guard rail on the Willow Road
bridge over the Edens Expressway.

Connect to regional transit centers through strategies such as a
shuttle system or ridesharing.

Consider partnering with Medline to expand their shuttle service to all residents of
Northfield.

Second

Medline, Pace

Work with Pace to establish a Curbside Park-and-Ride Facility to make Pace Route 423
more accessible and convenient.

Second

Pace

First

FEMA
FEMA

Sustainability and Resiliency Plan

Continue implementing and updating the comprehensive
floodplain administration program.

Update the Stormwater Management Plan to reflect updated rainfall data and FEMA
floodplain maps.

Maintain and improve the Village’s class in the FEMA Community
Rating System.

Continue to actively maintain stormwater infrastructure to maintain the Village's Class 7
rating.

On-going

Encourage sustainable best practices such as low impact design
strategies as part of new development and site design.

Make best management practices a standard of review in the planned unit development
and conditional use approval processes.

First

Implement sustainable best practices in community facilities
including alternative energy applications, green infrastructure
utilization, water conservation, recycling and composting
programs, native landscaping, and more.

Utilize permeable surfaces in the repavement/resurfacing of Village-owned parking lots.

Second

Plant native landscapes in Village-owned rights-of-way.

Second

Implementation

Expand the Village’s tree preservation Ordinance.

First
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MWRD, ComEd

ComEd

Northfielder's Garden
Club, MWRD

MWRD

Northfielder's Garden Club
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Objective

Recommended Action

Priority

Potential Partners

Continue to coordinate and support the Winnetka-Northfield Library District in its efforts
to remodel the Northfield Branch.

On-going

Winnetka-Northfield
Library District

Continue to foster the excellent working relationship with the Winnetka and Northfield
Park Districts and encourage additional programming and events at parks in Northfield.

On-going

Winnetka-Northfield
Library District

Continue to foster the working relationship between the Village and the North Shore
Senior Center to ensure that their facilities’ needs can be met.

On-going

North Shore Senior Center

Continue to promote intergovernmental coordination of
community services through joint use and the development
of public facilities for community-wide use.

Remain open to the potential relocation of Village Hall if it can be accomplished in a
fiscally responsible manner.

Third

Development Community

Coordinate with the Police Department to ensure that their parking concerns are
addressed as the Village Center redevelops.

Second

Encourage the use of technology in infrastructure and systems
to enhance service, reduce costs, improve performance, and
preserve natural resources.

Prepare to take a progressive policy stance that expedites the installation of 5G
infrastructure.

Third

Explore private/public partnerships and alternative delivery mechanisms such as a pilot
program with ComEd to implement smart meter technology for water meter reading/
monitoring.

Third

Ensure that new residential developments do not adversely
impact the capacity of school facilities or funding.

Revise the Village’s PUD Ordinance process to ensure that Village staff have an
opportunity to meet with the appropriate school district to ensure that school leadership
is informed of development proposals at the beginning of the PUD process.

First

Revise the application process for residential special uses to require that notice of the
public hearing is also sent to leadership of the applicable school district.

First

Integrate open space opportunities in commercial and office
development including the preservation and enhancement of
natural features as well as the provision of landscaped areas,
squares, plazas, and courtyards.

Revise the PUD Ordinance to include the integration of activated open spaces as an
objective of commercial planned unit development and revise the Open Space standard
for consideration to include more detailed requirements for common open space.

First

Partner with the Cook County Forest Preserve District to evaluate
opportunities to reposition Forest Preserve open space in the
community for active recreation purposes.

Work with the Forest Preserve District to develop strategies to better activate areas
that are readily accessible such as open space with frontage along major corridors
with compatible recreation options, as outlined in the Forest Preserve District’s 2013
Recreation Master Plan.

Coordinate with the Chicago Botanical Garden, Ravinia, and
Forest Preserve to increase connections to recreational and
cultural opportunities.

Potential Funding Sources

Community Facilities, Parks, and Open Space Plan

Review Village facilities and services to identify potential issues
and prepare for necessary renovations, replacements, and
improvement projects.

Continue to support the Park Districts in their provision of
recreational programs and facilities.

Public Works, ComEd

ComEd

Third

Forest Preserve District

Illinois Trails Grants Program

Coordinate with the Forest Preserve on enhancing the Willow Road trailhead area with
additional amenities such as picnic areas and wayfinding signs that direct people to the
shops and restaurants in the East Willow Road Corridor as that area redevelops.

Third

Forest Preserve District

Illinois Trails Grants Program

Coordinate with the Chicago Botanical Garden as they plan events to help current and
future business owners in the East Willow Road Corridor better capture people traveling
to the garden on the North Branch Trail.

Third

Chicago Botanic Gardens

Explore a partnership with Ravinia Festival to establish shuttles between the Village
Center and Ravinia.

Third

Ravinia Festival

Cross-promote recreational programs and facilities.

On-going

Northfield Park District,
Winnetka Park District

Share use of facilities such as the Northfield Community Center or Village Hall.

On-going

Northfield Park District,
Winnetka Park District

Evaluate regulations to better accommodate activities.
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Police Department

First

Support the Northfield Park District as they work to enhance indoor recreation offerings
and expand the fitness center.

On-going

Northfield Park District

Coordinate with the Northfield Park District as they explore the acquisition of
neighborhood parks in the northern portion of the Village.

On-going

Northfield Park District
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Open Space Land Acquisition
and Development, Land and
Water Conservation Fund

Implementation

Objective

Recommended Action

Priority

Potential Partners

Potential Funding Sources

First

Cook County

Cook County

On-going

Cook County

Safe Routes to School,
ITEP, Cook County

Encourage Cook County to include improvements to key intersections along more narrow
streets like Sunset Ridge Road and Wagner Lane in future transportation improvement
programs.

Third

Cook County

Safe Routes to School,
ITEP, Cook County

Enhance the approaches and identification signs for Northfield’s
residential areas to celebrate the unique character of each
neighborhood.

Develop standards for residential area gateway signage, landscaping, and lighting, and
revise the applicable ordinances to include the new standards.

First

Host events that foster community pride, including both Villagewide and neighborhood-specific events.

Consider closing Walnut Street and utilizing the roadway, parking area, and adjacent
open space as well as the public parking lot between Happ Road and Northfield Road to
host events.

Third

Explore opportunities for public art and installations throughout
the Village with a focus on the Village Center.

Update the Village Center Design Guidelines to encourage property owners to feature
murals and other visual art on private property.

Second

Consider installing public art, such as sculptures, on Village-owned property and public
rights-of-way such as in the center of the proposed roundabout at Orchard Lane and
Happ Road.

Third

Image and Identity Plan

Work with IDOT and Cook County to enhance the appearance of
major arterial streets within the community.

Work with the County to ensure that improvements to Happ Road also contribute to the
aesthetic appeal of the Village Center.
Advocate for the modernization of key roadways such as Winnetka Road.

Implementation
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Village Center Business
Owners, Winnetka-Northfield
Chamber of Commerce
Development Community
Village Center Business
Owners, Winnetka-Northfield
Chamber of Commerce

Private donations; Corporate sponsors
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4A
Agenda Item Number

VILLAGE OF NORTHFIELD
REGULAR BOARD MEETING
SUMMARY SHEET
Meeting Date: July 21, 2020

Ordinance

Subject:

Resolution

Frontage Road Water Main Lining
X

Bid Authorization/Award

Submitted By: Michael Nystrand, Public Works Director

Information

Department:

Other:

Public Works

Details:
On Wednesday, June 10, 2020, the Village received four (4) bids for the Village’s Frontage Road
Water Main Lining Project. This project consists of lining and replacement of approximately 750
feet of water main between Happ Road and West Frontage Road. The bids ranged from
$399,864.00 to $426,413.75. As you can see from the attached letter and bid tabulation, staff
is recommending the project be awarded to the low bidder, Fer-Pal Construction of Elgin, Illinois
in the amount of $399,864.
In addition to the base bid, staff is recommending that the Board approve a 15% contingency
($45,000). The contingency would only be used for formal change orders as defined by the
contract and it will not, and may not, be used for additional expenses of the contractor in carrying
out the contract specifications. Any use of change orders and any payment, out of the 15%
contingency, will be subject to the Village Manager’s written approval.
The amount budgeted in the FY2020/21 budget for this project was $345,000. Other projects in
the water and sewer fund are being delayed to the next fiscal year to help make up the difference
in cost.

Executive Action:
A motion to approve a bid award to Fer-Pal Contractors, Inc., in the amount of
$399,864.00, plus a 15% contingency for the Frontage Road Water Main Lining Project.

June 11, 2020
Mr. Mike Nystrand
Director of Public Works
Village of Northfield
1800 Winnetka Road
Northfield, Illinois 60093
Re:

Frontage Road Water Main Lining
Bid Results and Recommendation for Award

Dear Mike:
On Wednesday, June 10, 2020, bid proposals for the above referenced project were received, opened, and
publicly read aloud. Attached is a detailed tabulation of the bids received along with our Engineer's Estimate for
this work.
The work proposed consists of lining the existing water main between Frontage Road and Happ Road through
the ComEd right of way and associated improvements.
A total of six sets of plans and specifications were distributed, and bids were received from four contractors.
The range of bids was $399,864.00 to $426,413.75. Fer-Pal Construction of Elgin, Illinois submitted the low
bid.
We have reviewed the unit prices bid and did not find any irregularities or errors. We have not worked with
Fer-Pal in the past, but they have successfully performed similar work for numerous area municipalities in
the past.
We recommend that the Village Board authorize the award of a construction contract for the Frontage
Road water main lining project to Fer-Pal Contractors, Inc in the amount of $399,864.00.
If you have any questions or require additional information, please do not hesitate to contact our office.
Sincerely,
Gewalt Hamilton Associates, Inc.

Patrick J. Glenn, P.E., CFM
Project Engineer
Encl: Tabulation of Bids

Client:

Village of Northfield

Project:

Frontage Road Watermain Lining Improvements

Bid Opening Date:

6/10/2020

GHA Project No:

3509.080

Bid Opening Time:

2:00 PM

Project Manager:

Patrick Glenn

Bid Opening Location:

Online Acceptance

Engineer's Estimate
of Probable Cost
Item No.
1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23

Description

Watermain, PVC C-900 SDR 18, 8" (Open Cut Excavation)
Watermain to be Lined, 8"
Preconstruction Televising and Cleaning
Existing Watermain Connection
Temporary Watermain Connection
Temporary Watermain, 4"
8" Gate Valve w/60" Vault
Fire Hydrant, Complete
Hydrant Removal
Valve Vault Removal
Water Valve Removal & Replacement, 8"
Temporary Water Service Reconnection
Water Service Reconnection, 2"
Water Service Reconnection, 6"
Water Service Reconnection, 8"
Trench Backfill
PC Concrete Curb Remove & Replace (Match)
HMA Pavement Patching, 5"
HMA Driveway Remove and Replace, 3"
Traffic Control & Protection
Exploratory Excavation
General Landscaping
CCDD Non-Compliant Material Disposal
Total Base Bid

Qty
135.0
615.0
750.0
2.0
1.0
430.0
1.0
1.0
1.0
2.0
1.0
4.0
1.0
2.0
1.0
20.0
50.0
25.0
285.0
1.0
3.0
1.0
10.0

Unit

FT
FT
FT
EA
EA
FT
EA
EA
EA
EA
EA
EA
EA
EA
EA
CY
FT
SY
SY
LS
EA
LS
CY

Unit Price
$125.00
$200.00
$20.00
$5,000.00
$7,500.00
$100.00
$6,500.00
$7,500.00
$1,500.00
$1,000.00
$4,500.00
$3,000.00
$2,000.00
$3,000.00
$4,000.00
$175.00
$100.00
$100.00
$50.00
$5,000.00
$1,000.00
$7,500.00
$100.00

Total
$16,875.00
$123,000.00
$15,000.00
$10,000.00
$7,500.00
$43,000.00
$6,500.00
$7,500.00
$1,500.00
$2,000.00
$4,500.00
$12,000.00
$2,000.00
$6,000.00
$4,000.00
$3,500.00
$5,000.00
$2,500.00
$14,250.00
$5,000.00
$3,000.00
$7,500.00
$1,000.00
$303,125.00

BID TABULATION
Fer Pal Construction USA LLC
Elgin, IL
Unit Price
$158.00
$181.60
$18.60
$10,750.00
$21,550.00
$35.60
$20,100.00
$21,530.00
$2,200.00
$2,875.00
$20,100.00
$2,820.00
$4,300.00
$14,350.00
$17,200.00
$62.20
$143.50
$287.00
$71.80
$5,025.00
$2,150.00
$14,350.00
$150.00

Total
$21,330.00
$111,684.00
$13,950.00
$21,500.00
$21,550.00
$15,308.00
$20,100.00
$21,530.00
$2,200.00
$5,750.00
$20,100.00
$11,280.00
$4,300.00
$28,700.00
$17,200.00
$1,244.00
$7,175.00
$7,175.00
$20,463.00
$5,025.00
$6,450.00
$14,350.00
$1,500.00
$399,864.00

H. Linden & Sons Sewer & Water
Plano, IL
Unit Price
$200.00
$249.00
$34.00
$5,000.00
$3,800.00
$90.00
$8,000.00
$8,000.00
$1,000.00
$1,000.00
$3,900.00
$5,000.00
$5,000.00
$5,000.00
$7,000.00
$50.00
$50.00
$168.00
$59.00
$33,100.00
$450.00
$18,000.00
$84.00

Total
$27,000.00
$153,135.00
$25,500.00
$10,000.00
$3,800.00
$38,700.00
$8,000.00
$8,000.00
$1,000.00
$2,000.00
$3,900.00
$20,000.00
$5,000.00
$10,000.00
$7,000.00
$1,000.00
$2,500.00
$4,200.00
$16,815.00
$33,100.00
$1,350.00
$18,000.00
$840.00
$400,840.00

Archon Construction
Addison, IL
Unit Price
$217.00
$307.00
$30.00
$9,906.00
$14,000.00
$54.00
$6,085.00
$7,486.00
$1,347.00
$1,781.00
$8,262.00
$4,840.00
$3,630.00
$4,229.00
$4,876.00
$80.00
$62.00
$51.00
$62.00
$15,655.00
$1,188.00
$11,495.00
$48.00

Total
$29,295.00
$188,805.00
$22,500.00
$19,812.00
$14,000.00
$23,220.00
$6,085.00
$7,486.00
$1,347.00
$3,562.00
$8,262.00
$19,360.00
$3,630.00
$8,458.00
$4,876.00
$1,600.00
$3,100.00
$1,275.00
$17,670.00
$15,655.00
$3,564.00
$11,495.00
$480.00
$415,537.00

Sheridan Plumbing & Sewer, Inc.
Bedford Park, IL
Unit Price
$110.00
$228.25
$26.25
$7,500.00
$17,800.00
$39.25
$12,000.00
$15,000.00
$1,500.00
$2,000.00
$12,000.00
$18,500.00
$3,000.00
$10,000.00
$12,000.00
$40.00
$100.00
$200.00
$65.00
$3,500.00
$1,500.00
$10,000.00
$100.00

Total
$14,850.00
$140,373.75
$19,687.50
$15,000.00
$17,800.00
$16,877.50
$12,000.00
$15,000.00
$1,500.00
$4,000.00
$12,000.00
$74,000.00
$3,000.00
$20,000.00
$12,000.00
$800.00
$5,000.00
$5,000.00
$18,525.00
$3,500.00
$4,500.00
$10,000.00
$1,000.00
$426,413.75
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Agenda Item Number

VILLAGE OF NORTHFIELD
REGULAR BOARD MEETING
SUMMARY SHEET
Meeting Date: July 21, 2020

Ordinance

Subject:

Resolution

Construction Engineering Services
X

Bid Authorization/Award

Submitted By: Michael Nystrand, Director

Information

Department:

Other:

Public Works

Details:
Attached is a proposal from Gewalt Hamilton Associates (GHA) to undertake the construction
engineering services associated with the Frontage Road Water Main Lining Project.
As the attached proposal provides, GHA will oversee all of the construction related activities
associated with the lining and partial replacement of the water main between Happ Road and
West Frontage Road. This work includes all contract and preconstruction activities; contractor
and subcontractor coordination; review and approval of all shop drawings, schedules, and
material tests; construction layout services; resident coordination; full time field supervision to
ensure that the improvements are built in accordance with the plan and specifications; materials
monitoring; and the post construction mapping of the public improvements. GHA proposes to
provide these construction services for $42,000 (including expenses). The amount budgeted for
this service is $45,000.

Executive Action:
A motion to approve an agreement with Gewalt Hamilton Associates, Inc., for the
construction engineering services associated with the Frontage Road Water Main Lining
Project, in the amount not to exceed $42,000.

June 30, 2020
Mr. Mike Nystrand
Director of Public Works
Village of Northfield
1800 Winnetka Road
Northfield, Illinois 60093
Re:

Proposal for Professional Services
Frontage Road Water Main Construction Engineering
GHA Proposal No. 2020.M052

Dear Mike:
Gewalt Hamilton Associates, Inc., (GHA) is pleased to submit our proposal for professional engineering
consulting services related to the construction of the Frontage Road water main improvements.
I.

Project Understanding

The Frontage Road water main project consists of lining and replacement of approximately 750 feet of
water main between Happ Road and West Frontage Road. The project was bid on June 10 and is on the
July 21 Board agenda for award in the amount of $399,864.00.
The construction project bid opening was on June 10, 2020. The low bidder was Fer-Pal Contractors, Inc.
with a bid of $399,864. The Village Board will consider the award at the July 21, 2020 meeting.
II.

Scope of Services

GHA proposes the following services under this agreement:
A.

Construction Engineering Services
1.

Oversee construction contract initiation activities, including conducting a preconstruction
meeting and preparing minutes of same.

2.

Consult with the Village concerning decisions as to the acceptability of subcontractors and
other persons and organizations proposed by the Contractor for those portions of the work for
which such acceptability is required by the Contract Documents.

3.

Check and approve shop drawings, diagrams, illustrations, brochures, catalog data, schedules
and samples, the results of tests and inspections, and other data which the Contractor is
required to submit, but only for conformance with the design concept of the Project and
compliance with the information given in the Contract Documents.

4.

Provide information for an ongoing public information program via the Village website.

5.

Distribute one hard-copy notice to all affected residents and businesses. The notice will direct
them to the Village website.

6.

Meet with property owners as necessary to coordinate project impacts and schedules.

7.

Provide construction layout services as necessary.

8.

Provide full-time field observation services for compliance with the contract documents.
Provide a member of the firm’s field service staff in the Resident Engineer position. This
person will be in charge of all aspects of the field observation services on the various
construction contracts. The Resident Engineer shall have the following responsibilities:
a. Prepare additional supplemental drawings or sketches that may be required in the course
of project construction.
b. Keep the Village informed of the work progress by submitting weekly progress reports.
c. Check quantities and prepare and process payment applications and change orders.
d. Act as interpreter of the terms and conditions of the Contract Documents.
e. Conduct progress meetings as necessary to review status and schedules.
f.

Advise the Village of noncompliance and assist the Village to inform the Contractor
accordingly.

g. Prepare a punch list when the project is substantially completed.
h. Conduct a final inspection to determine if the project has been completed in accordance
with the Contract Documents and the Contractor has fulfilled all obligations thereunder so
that the Consultant may recommend, in writing, final payment to the Contractor.
9.

III.

Update the Village’s Geographic Information System (GIS) to reflect all rehabilitated water
main.

Compensation for Services

Based upon the scope of services noted above, GHA proposes fees as follows:
Construction Phase
Construction Engineering Services1
Estimated Reimbursable Expenses
T&M Construction + Reimbursables

T&M
$40,500.00
$1,500.00
$42,000.00

For any additional services beyond the scope of services identified above, the Village shall pay GHA in
accordance with the attached hourly rates.
Invoices will be submitted on a monthly basis and will detail services performed. This permits the Client to
review the status of the work in progress and the charges made.

1

Assumes 40 working days of construction
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IV.

Key Personnel

Mr. Patrick Glenn, P.E., CFM, will serve as Project Manager and the primary contact for the Village. Mr. Jon
Zuhr will be the Resident Engineer. Additional professional and technical staff will assist as required.
V.

General Conditions

The delineated services provided by Gewalt Hamilton Associates, Inc., (GHA) under this Agreement will be
performed as reasonably required in accordance with the generally accepted standards for civil engineering
and surveying services as reflected in the contract for this project at the time when and the place where the
services are performed.
GHA will not be responsible for the construction means, methods, techniques, sequences, procedures or
safety precautions incidental thereto. GHA will not be responsible for the Contractor’s failure to perform the
construction work in accordance with the Contract Documents. GHA will endeavor to guard the Village
against defects and deficiencies in the work of the Contractor and may disapprove or reject work as failing
to conform to the Contract Documents.
GHA acknowledges that the Village has retained GHA to provide the services contemplated herein based,
in part, on the qualifications of the Key Personnel identified above. Should any of the identified Key
Personnel be reassigned, no longer in the employ of GHA, or otherwise unable to provide the services
under this agreement, the Village shall have the right to terminate the contract.
Nothing contained in this Agreement shall create a contractual relationship with or a cause of action in favor
of a third party against either the Village or GHA. GHA’s services under this Agreement are being
performed solely for the Village’s benefit, and no other party or entity shall have any claim against GHA
because of this Agreement or the performance or nonperformance of services hereunder. In no event shall
GHA be liable for any loss of profit or any consequential damages.
The Village and GHA agree that all disputes between them arising out of or relating to this Agreement or
the Project shall be submitted to nonbinding mediation in Chicago, Illinois unless the parties mutually agree
otherwise.
This Agreement, including all subparts and Attachment A, which is attached hereto and incorporated herein
as the General Provisions of this Agreement, constitute the entire integrated agreement between the
parties which may not be modified without all parties consenting thereto in writing.
If you have any questions or if we can be of additional assistance, please feel free to contact us. If our
proposal is acceptable, please sign and return a copy to our office, indicating your acceptance of this
Agreement in its entirety.

June 30, 2020
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We appreciate the opportunity to make our services available to you, and look forward to assisting you with
this project.
Sincerely,
Gewalt Hamilton Associates, Inc.

Patrick J. Glenn, P.E., CFM
Director of Municipal Services
pglenn@gha-engineers.com

AUTHORIZED BY:
Village of Northfield

Signature

Date

Name

Title

Encl.

Attachment A
GHA Hourly Rates

June 30, 2020
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GHA PROFESSIONAL SERVICES HOURLY RATE GUIDE:

2020

The following rates will remain in effect until December 31, 2020, at which time they are subject to an
annual increase:
PRINCIPAL

$ 138.00

CIVIL ENGINEER V

$ 130.00

CIVIL ENGINEER VI
CIVIL ENGINEER IV
CIVIL ENGINEER III
CIVIL ENGINEER II
CIVIL ENGINEER I

$ 132.00
$ 128.00
$ 124.00
$ 118.00
$ 108.00

LAND SURVEYOR IV

$ 122.00

LAND SURVEYOR II

$ 106.00

LAND SURVEYOR III
LAND SURVEYOR I

$ 114.00
$ 98.00

GIS PROFESSIONAL III

$ 124.00

GIS PROFESSIONAL I

$ 108.00

GIS PROFESSIONAL II

$ 114.00

ENVIRONMENTAL CONS. II

$ 110.00

ENGINEERING TECHNICIAN V

$ 128.00

ENGINEERING TECHNICIAN III

$ 104.00

ENVIRONMENTAL CONS. I

ENGINEERING TECHNICIAN IV
ENGINEERING TECHNICIAN II
ENGINEERING TECHNICIAN I
ADMINISTRATIVE I

$ 104.00

$ 112.00
$ 100.00
$ 74.00
$ 58.00

Services provided under this Agreement will be billed according to the rates in effect at the time
services are rendered.

GEWALT HAMILTON ASSOCIATES, INC. - 625 FOREST EDGE DRIVE - VERNON HILLS, IL 60061
847.478.9700 GHA-Engineers.com

ATTACHMENT A TO GEWALT HAMILTON ASSOCIATES, INC.
CIVIL ENGINEERING AND SURVEYING AGREEMENT
The services provided by Gewalt Hamilton Associates, Inc, (GHA, Inc.) under this Agreement will be performed as reasonably
required in accordance with the generally accepted standards for civil engineering and surveying services as offered in the
proposal for this project at the time when and the place where the services are performed.
The terms of this agreement are subject to renegotiation if not accepted within 60 days of the date indicated on the proposal.
Requests for extension beyond 60 days should be made in writing prior to the expiration date. The fees and terms of the
agreement shall remain in full force and effect for one year from the date of acceptance of the Agreement, and shall be subject
to revision at that time, or any time thereafter, if GHA, Inc. gives written notice to the other party at least 60 days prior to the
requested date of revision. In the event that the parties fail to agree on the new rates or other revisions, either party may
terminate this Agreement by giving the other party 10 days written notice.
Payments are due within thirty (30) days after a statement is rendered. Fees not paid within 60 days of the end of the calendar
month in which the statement is rendered will bear interest at the rate of one percent (1.0%) per month until paid. The provision
for the payment of interest shall not be construed as authorization to make payments late. Failure of the Client to make
payments when due shall, at the option of GHA, Inc. be cause for suspension of services. Client's failure to make payment
to GHA, Inc. in accordance with the payment terms herein shall constitute a material breach of the Agreement and shall be
cause for termination by GHA, Inc. GHA, Inc. shall be entitled to reimbursement of all costs actually incurred by GHA, Inc.
in collecting overdue accounts under this Agreement, including, without limitations, legal fees.
The Client’s obligation to pay for the professional services provided is in no way dependent upon the Client’s ability to obtain
financing, rezoning, approval of governmental or regulatory agencies, or upon the Client’s successful completion of the
project.
The Client and GHA, Inc. agree that any documents prepared by either party shall conform to the specifications listed in the
Engineering Agreement. Any electronic files submitted by GHA, Inc. to the Client are submitted for an acceptance period of
10 days. Any defects the Client discovers during this period will be reported to GHA, Inc. and will be corrected as part of
GHA, Inc.'s Basic Scope of Services. Corrections of defects detected and reported after the acceptance period will be
compensated for as Additional Services.
The Client acknowledges GHA, Inc.'s plans and specifications, including field data, notes, and all documents or data on
electronic media, as instruments of professional service. The plans and specifications prepared under this Agreement shall
become the property of the Client upon completion of the services and payment in full of all monies due to GHA, Inc.;
however, GHA, Inc. shall retain ownership rights over all electronic data. The Client shall not reuse or make or permit to be
made any modification to the plans, specifications, or electronic data without the prior written authorization of GHA, Inc. The
Client agrees to waive any claim against GHA, Inc. arising from any unauthorized reuse or modification of the plans and
specifications or electronic data.
In addition, the Client agrees, to the fullest extent permitted by law, to indemnify and hold GHA, Inc. harmless from any
damage, liability or cost, including attorneys' fees and costs of defense, arising from any reuse or modification of the plans,
specifications, or electronic data not approved by GHA, by the Client or any person or entity which acquires or obtains the
plans, specifications, or electronic data from or through the Client. GHA, Inc. makes no warranties, either expressed or
implied, of merchantability and fitness for any particular purpose. In no event shall GHA, Inc. be liable for any loss of profit
or any damages, if there is a reuse or modification of the plans.
Differences may exist between the electronic files delivered and the printed plans and specifications. In the event of a conflict
between the signed and/or sealed printed plans and specifications prepared by GHA, Inc. and electronic files, the signed and/or
sealed printed plans and specifications shall govern. I
If required by the project scope of services, GHA, Inc., shall prepare an opinion of probable construction costs, which shall
be submitted to the Client for review. Since GHA, Inc. has no control over the cost of labor, materials, or equipment, or over
the contractor's methods of determining prices, or over competitive bidding or market conditions, opinions of probable costs,
as provided for herein, are to be made on the basis of experience and qualifications and represent the best judgment as a design
professional familiar with the construction industry. However, GHA, Inc. cannot and does not guarantee that proposals, bids,
or the construction costs will not vary from opinions of probable cost prepared for the Client.
If required by the Scope of Services, GHA, Inc. shall visit the project at defined intervals during construction to become
generally familiar with the progress and quality of the contractors' work and to determine if the work is proceeding in general
conformance with the Contract Documents.
GHA, Inc. shall not have control of and shall not be responsible for construction means, methods, techniques, sequences or
procedures, or for safety measures, and programs including enforcement of Federal, State, and County safety requirements, in
connection with construction work performed by the Client’s construction contractors. Nor shall GHA, Inc. be responsible
for the supervision of Client’s construction contractors, subcontractors, or any of their employees, agents, and representatives
of such contractors; or for observation of machinery, construction equipment, and tools used and employed by contractors and
subcontractors in the project and shall not have the responsibility to stop work not in conformance with the Contract
Documents. In no event shall GHA, Inc. be liable for the acts or omissions of Client’s construction contractors, subcontractors,
or any persons or entities performing any of the construction work, or for the failure of any of them to carry out construction
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work under contracts with the Client. Nothing in the foregoing shall be in abrogation of GHA’s duty to perform its observation
and oversight responsibilities in a workmanlike manner consistent with accepted engineering standards.
Neither the professional activities of GHA, Inc., nor the presence of GHA, Inc. or its employees and subconsultants at a
construction site, shall relieve the General Contractor or any other entity of their obligations, duties and responsibilities
including, but not limited to, construction means, methods, sequence, techniques, or procedures necessary for performing,
superintending or coordinating all portions of the Work in accordance with the contract documents and any health or safety
precautions required by any regulatory agencies. GHA, Inc. personnel have no authority to exercise any control over any
construction contractor or other entity or their employees in connection with their work or any health or safety precautions.
The Client agrees that the General Contractor is solely responsible for jobsite safety, and warrants that this intent shall be
made evident in the Client’s agreement with the General Contractor. The Client also agrees that the Client, GHA, Inc., and
GHA, Inc.’s personnel and consultants shall be indemnified and shall be made additional insureds under the General
Contractor’s general liability insurance policy.
It is acknowledged by both parties that GHA, Inc.’s scope of services does not include any services related to asbestos or other
hazardous or toxic materials. In the event that GHA, Inc., or any other party encounters asbestos or hazardous or toxic
materials at the jobsite, or it should become known in any way that such materials may be present at the jobsite or any adjacent
areas that may affect the performance of GHA, Inc., GHA, Inc. may, at his or her option and without liability for consequential
or any other damages, suspend performance of services on the project until the Client retains appropriate specialist consultants
or contractors to identify, abate, and/or remove the asbestos or hazardous or toxic materials, and warrant that the jobsite is in
full compliance with applicable laws and regulations.
If required by the scope of services, record drawings (or revised specifications) will be prepared, in part, on the basis of
information compiled and furnished by others. GHA, Inc. will not be responsible for any errors or omissions, which have been
incorporated into this document as a result.
When dealing with Civil Engineering site work, information on existing underground utilities or soil conditions is provided
from the best information available. This information may be obtained from visible surface evidence, utility company records
or soil borings, and is not represented to be the exact location of these utilities or soils in the field. Final engineering plans for
construction require that the contractor contact the utility owners for exact utility locations. At that time, conflicts may arise
that require revisions to engineering plans and construction procedures. In addition, extra costs may be incurred by the Client
in order to resolve these conflicts or unforeseen conditions. The Client is advised that these circumstances may occur and
should budget accordingly for these situations. GHA, Inc. cannot be responsible for these unforeseen conditions. If the Client
wishes to obtain the services of a contractor to provide test holes and exact utility locations, GHA, Inc., may incorporate that
information into the design. If not included in the scope of services, such work should be compensated for as additional
services.
The Client agrees to limit GHA, Inc.’s professional liability to the Client and to all construction contractors, or subcontractors
on the project arising from GHA, Inc.’s negligent acts, errors, or omissions, such that the total aggregate liability of GHA, Inc.
to all those named shall not exceed $2,000,000. In no case shall GHA, Inc.’s professional liability be greater than the available
professional liability insurance.
All claims, disputes, controversies or matters in question arising out of or relating to this Agreement or any breach thereof,
including but not limited to disputes arising out of alleged design defects, breaches of contract, errors, omissions, or acts of
professional negligence (collectively “disputes”) shall be submitted to mediation before and as a condition precedent to any
other remedy. Upon written request by either party to this Agreement for mediation of any dispute, the Client and GHA, Inc.
shall select by mutual agreement a neutral mediator. Such selection shall be made within ten (10) calendar days of the date
of receipt by the other party of the written request for mediation. In the event of failure to reach such agreement or in any
instance when the selected mediator is unable or unwilling to serve and a replacement mediator cannot be agreed upon by
Client or GHA, Inc. within ten (10) calendar days, a mediator shall be chosen as specified in the Construction Industry
Mediation Rules of the American Arbitrators Association then in effect.
All mediation shall take place in Chicago, Illinois unless the Client and GHA, Inc. agree otherwise. The fees of the mediator(s)
and the costs of transcription and other costs incurred by the mediator(s) shall be apportioned equally between the parties.
Either the Client or GHA, Inc. may terminate this Agreement without penalty at any time with or without cause upon giving
the other party ten (10) calendar days prior written notice. Should the Client terminate the Agreement, the Client shall,
within thirty (30) calendar days of termination pay GHA, Inc. for all services rendered and all costs incurred up to the date
of termination, in accordance with compensation provisions of this Agreement. Should the Client terminate the Agreement,
the Client shall also reimburse GHA, Inc. termination expenses, including, but not limited to, those associated with
demobilization, reassignment of personnel, and space and equipment costs.
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Agenda Item Number
VILLAGE OF NORTHFIELD
REGULAR BOARD MEETING
SUMMARY SHEET
Meeting Date: July 21, 2020

Purchase

Subject:

Resolution

Public Works/Fire Rescue Roof Replacement
X

Bid Authorization/Award

Submitted By: Mike Nystrand, PW Director/FR Chief

Information

Department:

Other:

Public Works Department

Details:

The FY2020/21 Budget includes $280,000 for the roof replacement of the 25 year old FireRescue/Public Works Facility. The existing roof was installed in 1995 and had a projected useful
life of twenty (20) years. The existing roof on the two story portion of the facility is 12,527 square
feet and consists of four separate sections; the apparatus section; the administrative section;
the RTU section and the clock tower section. The current roof is in very poor condition, leaks in
numerous areas, and is causing water damage to the roof insulation and interior of the facility.
Over the past 8 years, a number of spot repairs have been performed to keep it functional but it
continues to leak during heavy rain events.
In May, a diagnostic survey was performed. This consisted of infrared imaging, core cuts and a
nuclear scan. The survey identified 516 square feet of wet insulation in two locations. This survey
will enable us to retrofit/re-cover and salvage the majority of the existing roof insulation.
The Village utilized OMNIA Partners Public Sector (National IPA and US Communities) which is
a State of Illinois approved cooperative purchasing organization. OMNIA will use Garland/DBS
(Garland) as the general contractor for the project. Garland has extensive experience on roof
projects in the Chicago area including work for the communities of Evanston, Park Ridge,
Waukegan, Palatine, Niles, Lombard, Mundelein and Crystal Lake.
For Northfield, Garland developed a custom project manual and specifications for the roof
replacement and had 4 certified roofing contractors walk the project and submit pricing. Their
roof replacement work will come with a 30 year, no dollar limit warranty, from Garland. Garland’s
work will cover all of the labor and materials needed to return the roof to a watertight condition
for the 30 year term. There is no prorating or reducing coverage during that period. Garland’s
fee also includes annual inspections as part of their preventive maintenance program. The
installer (Malcor) will be responsible for any material or workmanship defects for 2 years
following completion of the job.

Garland secured pricing from 4 firms as follows and the proposal is to utilize the low bidder,
Malcor Roofing:
Malcor Roofing of Illinois
DCG Roofing Solutions
A-1 Roofing Company
G.E. Riddiford Company

$282,351
$309,893
$333,003
$343,138

The Village applied for a Nicor Gas rebate, through their Energy Efficiency Program, but our
project was rejected for not meeting the minimum 2500 therm energy savings threshold.
Staff is recommending that the Village Board approve the Roofing Material and Services
Contract with Garland/DBS as the general contractor, and Malcor Roofing of Illinois Inc. as their
sub-contractor/installer, in the amount of $282,351 and the unforeseen site conditions unit
pricing of $14.25 per square foot of deck replacement; $10.83 per square foot of insulation
replacement and $8.55 per lineal foot of wood nailer replacement.

Attachments:
1.
Garland/DBS, Inc. Roofing and Material Services Proposal
2.
Section drawings
3.
Garland and Company Roof Asset Management Program
4.
Roof Diagnostic Survey
5.
Cooperatives and Consortiums Approved Use list
6.
Garland and Company Chicago Area – Client List
7.
Nicor grant response

Executive Action:
A motion to approve the Roofing Material and Services Contract with Garland/DBS in
the amount of $282,351 and the unit cost pricing for unforeseen site conditions.
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Agenda Item Number

VILLAGE OF NORTHFIELD
REGULAR BOARD MEETING
SUMMARY SHEET
Meeting Date: July 21, 2020

Ordinance

Subject:

Resolution

Lagoon Drive Emergency Sanitary Sewer Lining
X

Bid Authorization/Award

Submitted By: Mike Nystrand, Director of Public Works

Information

Department:

Other:

Public Works

Details:
Staff has discovered that some of the joints, on a section of the existing sanitary sewer main in the 200 block of
Lagoon Drive, have failed and are causing sink holes. These sink holes are hazardous to pedestrians and
allow sand and soil to enter the sanitary sewer main which can result in sanitary sewage backups into homes.
This sewer line is 15 feet deep and the Village is unable to repair this section in-house due to equipment
limitations. Staff obtained a proposal to repair the sanitary main using an open-cut method. The cost to
undertake that work would have been $35,000 for approximately 30 lineal feet of 18” sewer main.
However, staff then secured a proposal from the successful bidder on this year’s Sanitary Sewer Lining
Bid, through the Municipal Partnering Initiative (MPI), to slip-line the entire sewer main on Lagoon Drive. That
contractor, Hoerr Construction, Inc. of Goodfield, Illinois, submitted a proposal, based on the unit costs in the
joint bid, to slip line 330’ of 18’ sewer main and 307’ of 8” main for $45,079.20. This includes the section in the
200 block causing the sinkholes.
Staff is recommending that the Village slip-line the entire sewer main on Lagoon Drive as it will address the
current emergency situation and the longer term need to re-line this older sanitary sewer main.
Staff recommends the Board award the contract for the Lagoon Drive Emergency Sanitary Sewer Lining
project in the amount of $45,079.20 to Hoerr Construction, Inc. of Goodfield, Illinois

Executive Action:
A motion to award the contract for the Lagoon Drive Emergency Sanitary Sewer Lining project in the
amount of $45,079.20 to Hoerr Construction, Inc. of Goodfield, Illinois.
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Agenda Item Number
VILLAGE OF NORTHFIELD
REGULAR BOARD MEETING
SUMMARY SHEET
Meeting Date: July 21, 2020

Ordinance

Subject:

Resolution

Board Update

Bid Authorization/Award
Submitted By: Stacy Sigman, Village Manager
Department:

Office of the Village Manager

Details:
A.
1.
2.
3.
4.
5.

Departmental Updates:
Office of the Village Manager
Community Development & Building Department
Finance Department – Monthly Report
Fire-Rescue & Public Works Departments
Police Department

B. Upcoming Meetings/Events:
August 18
August 18
August 20

Executive Action:
None

Committee of the Whole meeting – 5:30 p.m.
Village Board meeting – 7:00 p.m.
Police Pension Board meeting – 5:00 p.m.

X

Information
Other:

Financial Status Report
Period ended May 31, 2020

(Un-Audited)

Prepared by:
Finance Department

Table of Contents
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Section 1: Executive Summary
Attached please find the preliminary financial results for the period ending May 31, 2020.
General Fund
Year-to-date revenues of $515,586 are $104,801 below the year to date budget. Sales tax and
home rule sales tax revenues included in “Intergovernmental Revenues” make up a chunk of
the postive variance due to a increase in both sales tax and income tax receipts pre COVID
Under “Licenses & Permits”, slower than budgeted building permits and other licenses is
the main driver of revenues being behind budget. This loss is assumed in the COVID
modeling.
Total General Fund expenditures through May are $927,071 and are $240,534 under the year
to date budget. Most departments continue to be below their year to date budget as staff are
cognizant of the impact COVID is having on revenues and is being diligent about spending.
Water/Sanitary Sewer Fund
Through May, total revenues of $143,178 is below the year to date budget by $45,360. The
number of gallons of water sold in March was 1.4 million gallons or 10.2% less than last May.
Total year-to-date expenditures of $127,204 are $104,369 below the budget which reflects the
unpredictability of scheduling capital projects.
Salaries and Benefits
Salaries and benefits make up 67.5% of the Village’s operating budget. Through May, total
salaries including overtime were $607,951 or $59,205 above the year to date budget. Benefits,
including insurance, pensions (FICA/Medicare, IMRF, police pension) were $247,485 million
and $2,564 above the budget.
Investments
Attached is a report of investments for the Village. Currently, the investment portfolio for
the Village’s non-pension funds totals $12.2 million. $1.0 million is in U.S.
Treasuries/Agencies with the remainder is in cash or equivalents in local banks, the State
investment pool (Illinois Funds), and the Illinois Metropolitan Investment Fund (IMET). At
present, the rate the Village receives on its deposits at Northview Bank is greater than short
term and intermediate CD’s and Treasuries. Also attached is a detailed report of the
Village’s investments as required in the Village’s Investment Policy. All Village funds are in
interest bearing accounts and are collateralized for those amounts above the FDIC insurance
limit.
Also attached is a summary report of investments for the Police Pension Fund. Currently,
the fund is fully invested with 56% in equities, 40% in fixed income, and 4% in cash. Since
May 1, 2020, the net return has been 3.63%. The actuarially assumed rate of return is 6.75%
and the portfolio is valuated on April 30 of each year.

Section 2: Revenue and Expense
Summary by Fund
Purpose
This section provides a summary of current and prior fiscal year revenues and
expenditures for the specified period compared to the current fiscal year budget.
Revenues and expenditures are reported on a cash basis. Expenditures do not reflect
any outstanding encumbrances. Adjustments are required at the end of the fiscal
year for audit purposes and are not reflected in the report.
The report includes an icon along the left side to indicate the level of budget
variance for that particular revenue or expense grouping. The budget variance
levels are as follows:
Red - Indicates a negative variance of greater than or equal to 5.00% of the yearto-date budget.
Yellow – Indicates a negative variance of 3.00% to 4.99% of the year-to-date
budget.
Green – Indicates a negative variance of less than 3% of the year-to-date budget,
a positive variance of the year-to-date budget, or timing difference not
anticipated to result in a year-end variance.
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Village of Northfield
Revenue and Expense Summary by Fund
as of May 31, 2020
Actual

Account Number

2020-21 Fiscal Year

FY 2019-20

FY 2020-21

YTD

Budget

YTD

YTD

Budget

Variance

Annual Budget

General Fund - Revenues
Property Taxes
Intergovernmental Revenues

-

2,410

-

2,410

4,515,000

39,028

4,153,840

372,888

354,094

315,066

Utility Taxes

70,383

60,240

68,758

Other Taxes

58,670

30,856

30,165

Charges for Services

41,864

31,510

35,757

(4,248)

534,090

Licenses & Permits

108,274

24,838

149,350

(124,512)

710,800

Fines & Forfeitures

4,734

4,142

9,583

(5,441)

115,000

Grants

-

2,500

83

Other Revenues

515

180

1,623

Interest Income

Total General Fund Revenues

(8,518)
691

2,417
(1,443)

846,000
405,000

1,000
100,160

14,413

4,814

10,000

(5,186)

120,000

671,741

515,586

620,387

(104,801)

11,500,890

93,533

141,831

206,874

65,043

1,386,050

64,577

58,899

75,259

16,360

884,440

420,490

495,545

560,620

65,075

5,545,440

185,407

138,884

208,891

70,007

2,314,930

90,852

81,831

115,962

34,132

1,328,760

-

10,081

General Fund
Administration Total
Community Development Total
Police Department Total
Fire Department Total
Public Works Total
Emergency Management Total
Total General Fund Expenses

General Fund Revenues Over/(Under) Expenses

-

854,858

927,071

1,167,605

(183,117)

(411,485)

(547,218)

153,999

140,638

185,571

850

2,100

1,592

(10,081)
240,535

11,459,620

41,270

Water/Sanitary Sewer Fund - Revenues
Charges for Services
Licenses & Permits

(44,933)

3,582,500

508

19,100

125

(125)

21,500

Other Revenues

1,837

-

Interest Income

1,616

441

1,250

(809)

15,000

158,301

143,178

188,538

(45,359)

3,638,100

Salaries

52,885

69,532

57,938

(11,594)

733,750

Benefits

19,566

22,084

20,746

(1,338)

Contractual

22,608

1,527

27,012

25,485

1,206,610

Commodities

12,568

4,049

13,465

9,416

161,580

-

-

82,325

82,325

987,900

Transfers

10,502

10,076

10,076

-

120,910

Debt Service

22,190

19,937

20,010

73

240,020

140,319

127,204

231,573

104,369

3,711,740

17,983

15,974

Total Water/San. Sewer Fund Revenues
Water / Sewer Fund

Capital

Total Water / Sewer Fund Expenses
Water/San. Sewer Fund Rev. Over/(Under) Exp.
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(43,035)

260,970

(73,640)

Village of Northfield
Revenue and Expense Summary by Fund
as of May 31, 2020
Actual

Account Number

2020-21 Fiscal Year

FY 2019-20

FY 2020-21

YTD

Budget

YTD

YTD

Budget

Variance

Annual Budget

Motor Fuel Fund - Revenues
Intergovernmental.Revenues
Interest Income

Total Motor Fuel Fund Revenues

11,997

16,075

18,842

366

157

125

(2,767)
32

226,110
1,500

12,363

75,765

18,967

56,797

227,610

Motor Fuel Fund
Capital

-

-

2,917

2,917

Debt Service

14,030

12,050

12,050

-

139,100

Total Motor Fuel Fund Expenses

14,030

12,050

14,967

2,917

174,100

(1,667)

63,715

4,001

Motor Fuel Fund Revenue Over/(Under) Expenses

35,000

53,510

Longmeadow - Revenues
Property Taxes

1,446

0

Interest Income

412

151

358

(208)

4,300

1,859

151

358

(207)

136,300

Debt Service

4,572

3,457

3,495

38

131,990

Total Longmeadow Expenses

4,572

3,457

3,495

38

131,990

(2,713)

(3,306)

(3,137)

-

-

-

Total Longmeadow Revenues

-

0

132,000

Longmeadow - Expenses

Longmeadow Revenues Over/(Under) Expenses

4,310

Foreign Fire Ins. Fund - Revenues
Other Revenues

-

25,000

Interest Income

99

34

58

(24)

700

Total Foreign Fire Ins. Fund Revenues

99

34

58

(24)

25,700

Foreign Fire Insurance Fund
Contractual

-

-

1,333

Commodities

1,650

2,751

1,792

(959)

21,500

Total Foreign Fire Insurance Fund Expenses

1,650

2,751

3,125

374

37,500

Foreign Fire Insurance Fund Revenues Over/(Under)
Expenses

(1,551)

(2,717)

(3,067)
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1,333

16,000

(11,800)

Village of Northfield
Revenue and Expense Summary by Fund
as of May 31, 2020
Actual

Account Number

2020-21 Fiscal Year

FY 2019-20

FY 2020-21

YTD

Budget

YTD

YTD

Budget

Variance

Annual Budget

Storm Sewer Improvement Fund - Revenues
Other Revenues

3,704

6,827

123,083

(116,257)

157,000

Interest Income

1,495

36

42

(5)

500

Total Storm Sewer Improvement Fund Revenues

5,199

6,863

123,125

(116,262)

157,500

-

2,848

2,083

(765)

150,000

-

2,848

2,083

(765)

150,000

5,199

4,015

121,042

-

-

Storm Sewer Improvement Fund - Expenses
Capital

Total Storm Sewer Improvement Fund Expenses
Storm Sewer Improvement Fund Revenues
Over/(Under) Expenses

7,500

2016 Bond Fund Debt Service Revenue
Property Tax
Interest Income

208

78

192

-

(114)

-

177,700
2,300

Total 2016 Bond Debt Service Revenue

208

78

192

(114)

180,000

Contractual

17,696

16,346

16,380

34

177,760

Total 2016 Bond Fund Debt Service Exp.

17,696

16,346

16,380

34

177,760

(17,487)

(16,269)

(16,188)

Other Revenues

1,511

-

-

-

-

Total 2017 GO Bond Project Fund Revenues

1,511

-

-

-

-

1,511

-

-

2016 Bond Fund Debt Service Expense

2016 Bond Fund Debt Service Revenues Over/(Under)
Expenses

2,240

2017 GO Bond Fund - Revenues

2017 GO Bond Fund Revenues Over/(Under) Expenses
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-

Village of Northfield
Revenue and Expense Summary by Fund
as of May 31, 2020
Actual

Account Number

2020-21 Fiscal Year

FY 2019-20

FY 2020-21

YTD

Budget

YTD

YTD

Budget

Variance

Annual Budget

2017 Bond Fund Debt Service Revenue
Property Tax

-

-

26,463

(26,463)

Interest Income

376

136

283

(147)

3,400

Total 2017 Bond Debt Service Revenue

376

136

26,747

(26,610)

320,960

Contractual

43,994

41,219

26,463

(14,755)

317,560

Total 2017 Bond Fund Debt Service Exp.

43,994

41,219

26,463

(14,755)

317,560

(43,618)

(41,082)

317,560

2017 Bond Fund Debt Service Expense

2017 Bond Fund Debt Service Revenues Over/(Under)
Expenses

283

3,400

2019 GO Bond Fund - Revenues
Other Revenues

-

22

625

(603)

7,500

Total 2019 GO Bond Project Fund Revenues

-

22

625

(603)

7,500

2019 GO Bond Project Fund Expenses
Contractual

-

-

-

-

Capital

-

-

47,639

47,639

571,670

Total 2019 GO Bond Project Fund Expenses

-

-

47,639

47,639

571,670

2019 GO Bond Fund Revenues Over/(Under) Expenses

-

22

(47,014)

-

(564,170)

2019 Bond Fund Debt Service Revenue
Property Tax

-

-

15,402

(15,402)

Interest Income

-

-

2,437

(2,437)

29,240

Total 2019 Bond Debt Service Revenue

-

-

17,838

(17,838)

214,060

Contractual

-

15,348

7,500

(7,848)

90,000

Total 2019 Bond Fund Debt Service Exp.

-

15,348

7,500

(7,848)

90,000

-

(15,348)

10,338

184,820

2019 Bond Fund Debt Service Expense

2019 Bond Fund Debt Service Revenues Over/(Under)
Expenses
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124,060

Village of Northfield
Revenue and Expense Summary by Fund
as of May 31, 2020
Actual

Account Number

2020-21 Fiscal Year

FY 2019-20

FY 2020-21

YTD

Budget

YTD

YTD

Budget

Variance

Annual Budget

Rolling Ridge SSA Bond Fund Debt Service Revenue
Transfer In
Property Taxes

-

-

-

-

-

-

-

7,941

(7,941)

95,290

Interest Income

317

142

167

(24)

2,000

Total Rolling Ridge SSA Bond Debt Svc Rev

317

142

8,107

(7,965)

97,290

Contractual

-

-

7,941

7,941

95,290

Total Rolling Ridge SSA Debt Service Exp.

-

-

7,941

7,941

95,290

317

142

Rolling Ridge Bond Fund Debt Service Expense

Rolling Ridge SSA Debt Service Revenues
Over/(Under) Expenses

167

2,000

Capital Equipment & Replacement Fund - Revenues
Grants

-

-

-

-

6,168

-

34,167

(34,167)

429,000

47,603

46,546

46,546

-

558,550

1,221

682

2,500

(1,818)

30,000

55,355

47,228

83,212

(35,984)

1,017,550

Capital

29,139

26,157

70,603

44,446

1,029,010

Total Capital Equipment & Replacement Fund
Expenses

29,139

26,157

70,603

44,446

1,029,010

26,216

21,071

12,609

Other Revenues
Operating Transfers In
Interest Income

Total Capital Equipment & Replacement Fund
Revenues

-

Capital Equipment & Replacement Fund - Expenses

Capital Equipment & Replacement Revenues
Over/(Under) Expenses
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(11,460)

Village of Northfield
Police Pension Detail
as of May 31, 2020
Actual

Account Number

Account Description

2020-21 Fiscal Year

FY 2019-20

FY 2020-21

YTD

Budget

YTD

YTD

Budget

Variance

Annual Budget

Police Pension Fund Revenues
20-00-420-4100

VILLAGE CONTRIBUTION/PROPERTY TAX

-

108,000

-

108,000

1,293,000

19,153

19,907

19,153

19,907

18,500

1,407

222,000

18,500

1,407

222,000

180,000

Other Revenues
20-00-428-4197
Other Revenues

EMPLOYEE WITHHOLDING

Interest Income
20-00-430-4300

INTEREST INCOME

14,232

13,062

15,000

(1,938)

20-00-430-4305

GAIN/LOSS ON INVESTMENTS

53,272

37,719

-

37,719

20-00-430-4317

DIVIDENDS - EQUITIES

9,882

8,455

33,333

(24,879)

400,000

20-00-430-4318

DIVIDENDS - GLA DISCIP SMIDCAP

820

1,750

(930)

21,000

20-00-430-4337

GAIN/LOSS EQUITIES

(556,472)

505,819

-

505,819

GAIN/LOSS SMIDCAP/LGE CAP

(135,343)

111,256

-

111,256

(612,861)

677,131

50,083

627,048

601,000

(593,708)

805,038

68,583

736,455

2,116,000

-

500

500

6,000

-

503

503

6,040

1,080

456

(624)

5,470
1,000

20-00-430-4338
Interest Income

Total Police Pension Fund

1,568

-

-

Police Pension Fund Expenses
Contractual
20-00-503-5200

LEGAL SERVICES

20-00-503-5205

AUDIT

-

68

20-00-503-5240

PROFESSIONAL SERVICES

700

20-00-503-5245

SCHOOLS AND SEMINARS

-

-

83

83

20-00-503-5250

MEMBERSHIPS & DUES

-

-

67

67

800

20-00-503-5315

RISK MANAGEMENT (IRMA)

-

-

500

500

6,000

20-00-503-5330

HEALTH/FITNESS TESTING

20-00-503-5505

PENSION PAYMENTS

20-00-503-5510
20-00-503-5511
20-00-503-5512

-

-

42

42

500

121,917

6,157

1,463,000

292

11

3,500

4,000

4,000

4,000

-

50,000

113,638

115,760

BANK CHARGES

280

281

COMPLIANCE FEES

-

-

INVESTMENT MANAGEMENT FEE

-

-

-

Contractual
Total Police Pension Fund Expenses

120,607

117,120

128,359

11,239

1,546,310

120,607

117,120

128,359

11,239

1,546,310
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Section 3: Investment Report
Purpose
This report provides a summary of cash and investments for the specified time
period.
Village funds are maintained in accordance with the Village’s
Investment Policy which defines the manner in which the Village accounts for
and protects cash and investments. Cash and investments are presented by type
of investment, by maturity, and by fund.
Police Pension funds are governed by an investment policy and managed by an
investment advisor selected by the Police Pension Board in accordance with State
statutes.
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VILLAGE OF NORTHFIELD INVESTMENT SUMMARY
Investments by Type

Cash & Investments Totals by Type
May 31, 2020
CD'S
IL Funds
Cash
Agencies
IMET

Agencies
8.2%

$

3,943,536
7,233,415
1,001,100
1,306

$

12,179,357

IMET
0.0%

CD'S
0.0%

IL Funds
32.4%

Cash
59.4%

Investments by Maturity
Cash & Investments Totals by Maturity
May 31, 2020

$ 5,000,000
$ 3,94 3,53 6

$ 4,000,000

< 30 Days
31-60 Days
61-90 Days
91-180 Days
181-360 Days
1-2 Years
2+ Years
IL Funds
IMET
Cash

500,265
500,835

$ 3,000,000

$ 2,000,000

-

$ 1,000,000

$ 500 ,265

$ 500 ,835
$$-

$1,3 06

$-

3,943,536
1,306
7,233,415
$

< 30 Days

31-60
Days

61-9 0
Days

91-1 80
Days

1 81 -360
Days

1-2 Years 2+ Years

IL Funds

IMET

Cas h

12,179,357
Investments by Fund

Cash & Investments Totals by Fund
May 31, 2020
General
Foreign Fire
Water/Sanitary Sewer
Storm Sewer
Equipment Replacement
2017 GO Bond Project
Debt Service
2017 Bd Debt Svc
2016 Bd Debt Svc
MFT
2019 Bd Project Fund
2019 Bd Debt Svc
Roll Ridge Debt Svc

$

$
$

6,920,975
40,175
877,030
58,774
2,226,755
(96,897)
197,486
138,960
86,339
357,030
1,194,743
(15,348)
193,336
12,179,357

General
55.8%

2019 Bd
Svc
-0.1%

Debt

Roll Ridge
Rolling
RdgeDebt
Svc
Bond
Proj 3 3%
1.6%
MFT
2.9%

Foreign Fire
0.3%

2016 Bd
Svc
0.7%

Debt

2017 Bd
Svc
1.1%

Debt

-

12

Debt Service
1.6%

Water/Sanitary
Sewer
7.1%

2017 GO Bond
Project
-0.8%

Equipment
Replacement
18.0%

Storm Sewer
0.5%

Village of Northfield
Schedule of Investments
May 31, 2020

Fund
General
MFT
Multi
Multi
Multi

Institution
Illinois Funds
Illinois Funds
Northview Bank
US Bank
IMET

Investment
Type
Cash
Cash
Cash
Cash
Cash

Purchase
Price

Yield
0.735%
0.735%
0.885%
0.010%
0.420%

Purchase Maturity
Date
Date

(1)

Total Cash

General
General

US Treasury Note
US Treasury Note

Agency
Agency

498,926
498,809

1.801%
1.799%
Total Agencies

Total Investments
(1) Interest rate is .15% plus the current Illinois Funds rate. Interest earned offsets bank expenses.
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5/31/2020
Balance
3,685,075
258,461
2,250,434
4,982,982
1,306
11,178,257

9/26/19
9/26/19

6/15/20
7/15/20

500,265
500,835
1,001,100

12,179,357

NORTHFIELD POLICE PENSION
PORTFOLIO PERFORMANCE
PREPARED BY GREAT LAKES

Month Ending May 31, 2020

FIXED INCOME
NORT0065

CHANGE IN PORTFOLIO VALUE
BEGINNING MARKET VALUE
NET ADDITIONS
GAINS/LOSSES
ENDING MARKET VALUE

$
$
$
$

5,963,795
(74)
50,527
6,014,247

MUTUAL FUNDS - FI
NORT0067
$
$
$
$

1,922,667
(41)
87,932
2,010,558

7/12/2020

LARGE CAP VALUE
NORT0063
$
$
$
$

1,506,256
(37)
69,672
1,575,891

DE SMID CAP
NORT0062
$
$
$
$

1,241,380
(42)
114,824
1,356,162

MUTUAL FUNDS - EQ
NORT0064
$
$
$
$

8,154,920
(87)
358,759
8,513,592

PORTFOLIO
TOTAL
$
$
$
$

18,789,017
(281)
681,714
19,470,451

CASH
5%

PORTFOLIO COMPOSITION & ALLOCATION
SECURITY TYPE

MARKET VALUE ($)

CASH
EQUITY

$
$

901,120
10,877,158

5%
56%

FIXED INCOME
TOTAL PORTFOLIO:

$
$

7,692,173
19,470,451

40%
100%

ASSET CLASS
NORTHFIELD HOUSEHOLD TOTAL (NET)

FIXED INCOM E
39%

PERCENTAGE

EQUITY
56%

SINCE APRIL 30, 2020
3.63%

LATEST THREE
MONTHS
(1.02%)

YEAR TO DATE
(5.47%)

LATEST 1 YEAR
3.96%

INCEPTION1
6.00%

1.63%

0.38%

2.38%

5.42%

3.01%

5.40%

(2.52%)

(11.95%)

2.86%

8.99%

FIXED INCOME
FIXED INCOME & RELATED (GROSS)
EQUITY
EQUITY & RELATED (GROSS)
1

INCEPTION: SEPTEMBER 1, 2012
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*Performance figures are total time-weighted rates of
returns. Performance for periods over one year is
annualized. Appreciation includes realized and
unrealized gains/losses, dividends, interest, and
distributions. Index returns, if shown, include dividends
and interest. Past performance is not a guarantee of
future returns. All performance figures net of fees have
been reduced by the actual Great Lakes’ management
fee charged to the account, and may also include
custody or other fees charged directly to the account.*

